Nonlinear Dynamics and Systems Theory

An International Journal of Research and Surveys

EDITOR-IN-CHIEF A.A.MARTYNYUK

S.P.Timoshenko Institute of Mechanics National Academy of Sciences of Ukraine, Kiev, Ukraine

REGIONAL EDITORS

P.BORNE, Lille, France Europe

C.CORDUNEANU, Arlington, TX, USA A.D.C.JESUS, Feira de Santana, Brazil USA, Central and South America

PENG SHI, Pontypridd, United Kingdom China and South East Asia

> K.L.TEO, Perth, Australia Australia and New Zealand

JIANHONG WU, Toronto, Canada North America and Canada

Academic Periodical Press

Nonlinear Dynamics and Systems Theory

An International Journal of Research and Surveys

EDITOR-IN-CHIEF A.A.MARTYNYUK

The S.P.Timoshenko Institute of Mechanics, National Academy of Sciences of Ukraine, Nesterov Str. 3, 03680 MSP, Kiev-57, UKRAINE / e-mail: anmart@stability.kiev.ua

HONORARY EDITORS

V.LAKSHMIKANTHAM, Melbourne, FL,USA YU.A.MITROPOLSKY, Kiev, Ukraine

MANAGING EDITOR I.P.STAVROULAKIS

Department of Mathematics, University of Ioannina 451 10 Ioannina, HELLAS (GREECE) / e-mail: ipstav@cc.uoi.gr

REGIONAL EDITORS

P.BORNE (France), e-mail: Pierre.Borne@ec-lille.fr C.CORDUNEANU (USA), e-mail: concord@uta.edu A.D.C. De JESUS (Brazil), e-mail: acj@libra.uefs.br P.SHI (United Kingdom), e-mail: pshi@glam.ac.uk K.L.TEO (Australia), e-mail: K.L.Teo@curtin.edu.au J.WU (Canada), e-mail: Wujh@mathstat.yorku.ca

EDITORIAL BOARD

Artstein, Z. (Israel) Azbelev, N.V. (Russia) Chen Han-Fu (China) Cruz-Hernández, C. (México) D'Anna, A. (Italy) Dauphin-Tanguy, G. (France) Dshalalow, J.H. (USA) Eke, F.O. (USA) Fabrizio, M. (Italy) Freedman, H.I. (Canada) Georgiou, G. (Cyprus) Hatvani, L. (Hungary) Ikeda, M. (Japan) Izobov, N.A. (Belarussia) Khusainov, D.Ya. (Ukraine) Kuepper, T. (Germany) Larin, V.B. (Ukraine) Leela, S. (USA) Limarchenko, O.S. (Ukraine)

Mawhin, J. (Belgium) Mazko, A.G. (Ukraine) Michel, A.N. (USA) Miladzhanov, V.G. (Uzbekistan) Nguang Sing Kiong (New Zealand) Noldus, E. (Belgium) Ortega, R. (Spain) Perel, V. (USA) Pilipchuk, V.N. (USA) Prado, A.F.B.A. (Brazil) Shi Yan (Japan) Siafarikas, P.D. (Greece) Šiljak, D.D. (USA) Sivasundaram, S. (USA) Sree Hari Rao, V. (India) Stavrakakis, N.M. (Greece) Sun Zhen qi (China) Vincent, T. (USA) Wai Rong-Jong (Taiwan)

ADVISORY COMPUTER SCIENCE EDITOR A.N.CHERNIENKO, Kiev, Ukraine

ADVISORY TECHNICAL EDITORS L.N.CHERNETSKAYA and S.N.RASSHIVALOVA, Kiev, Ukraine

© 2005, Informath Publishing Group, ISSN 1562-8353 print, ISSN 1813-7385 online, Printed in Ukraine No part of this Journal may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission from Informath Publishing Group.

NONLINEAR DYNAMICS AND SYSTEMS THEORY An International Journal of Research and Surveys Published since 2001

Volume 5

Number 2

2005

CONTENTS

PERSONAGE IN SCIENCE: Professor V.Lakshmikantham
On the Minimum Free Energy for the Ionosphere
A Duality Principle in the Theory of Dynamical Systems
Output Synchronization of Chaotic Systems: Model-Matching Approach with Application to Secure Communication
Stability of Dynamical Systems in Metric Space
Bi-Impulsive Control to Build a Satellite Constellation
Optimal Control of Nonlinear Systems with Controlled Transitions
Convergence of Solutions to a Class of Systems of Delay Differential Equations
Existence of Nonoscillatory Solution of Third Order Linear Neutral Delay Difference Equation with Positive and Negative Coefficients

Founded by A.A.Martynyuk in 2001. Registered in Ukraine Number: KB №5267 / 04.07.2001.

NONLINEAR DYNAMICS AND SYSTEMS THEORY An International Journal of Research and Surveys

Nonlinear Dynamics and Systems Theory (ISSN 1562-8353 (Print), ISSN 1813-7385 (Online)) is an international journal published under the auspices of the S.P.Timoshenko Institute of Mechanics of National Academy of Sciences of Ukraine and the Laboratory for Industrial and Aplied Mathematics (LIAM) at York University (Toronto, Canada). It is aimed at publishing high quality original scientific papers and surveys in area of nonlinear dynamics and systems theory and technical reports on solving practical problems. The scope of the journal is very broad covering:

SCOPE OF THE JOURNAL

Analysis of uncertain systems • Bifurcations and instability in dynamical behaviors • Celestial mechanics, variable mass processes, rockets • Control of chaotic systems • Controllability, observability, and structural properties • Deterministic and random vibrations • Differential games • Dynamical systems on manifolds • Dynamics of systems of particles • Hamilton and Lagrange equations • Hysteresis • Identification and adaptive control of stochastic systems • Modelling of real phenomena by ODE, FDE and PDE • Nonlinear boundary problems • Nonlinear control systems, guided systems • Nonlinear dynamics in biological systems • Nonlinear fluid dynamics • Nonlinear oscillations and waves • Nonlinear stability in continuum mechanics • Non-smooth dynamical systems with impacts or discontinuities • Numerical methods and simulation • Optimal control and applications • Qualitative analysis of systems with aftereffect • Robustness, sensitivity and disturbance rejection • Soft computing: artificial intelligence, neural networks, fuzzy logic, genetic algorithms, etc. • Stability of discrete systems • Stability of impulsive systems • Stability of large-scale power systems • Stability of linear and nonlinear control systems • Stochastic approximation and optimization • Symmetries and conservation laws

PUBLICATION AND SUBSCRIPTION INFORMATION

The Nonlinear Dynamics and Systems Theory is published four times per year in 2005.

Base list subscription price per volume: US\$149.00. This price is available only to individuals whose library subscribes to the journal OR who warrant that the Journal is for their own use and provide a home address for mailing. Separate rates apply to academic and corporate/ government institutions. Our charge includes postage, packing, handling and airmail delivery of all issues. Mail order and inquires to: Department of Processes Stability, S.P.Timoshenko Institute of Mechanics NAS of Ukraine, Nesterov str., 3, 03057, Kiev-57, MSP 680, Ukraine, Tel: ++38-044-456-6140, Fax: ++38-044-456-1939, E-mail: anchern@stability.kiev.ua, http://www.sciencearea.com.ua

ABSTRACTING INFORMATION

Nonlinear Dynamics and Systems Theory is currently abstracted/indexed by Zentralblatt MATH and Mathematical Reviews.

Nonlinear Dynamics and Systems Theory, $\mathbf{5}(2)$ (2005) 107–111



PERSONAGE IN SCIENCE

Professor V.Lakshmikantham

J.H. Dshalalow¹ and A.A. Martynyuk^{2*}

¹Department of Mathematical Sciences, Florida Institute of Technology, Melbourne, FL 32901, USA

²S.P.Timoshenko Institute of Mechanics, National Academy of Sciences of Ukraine, Nesterov str. 3, 03057, Kiev-57, Ukraine

V. LAKSHMIKANTHAM was born on March 16, 1924, in an Indian village where there was no school. Only at the age of 13 he started learning English and then entered a high school, which he finished three years later. Following the school, he completed two years of college. Then Lakshmikantham joined a bank and has worked there for five years. His photographic memory (which he apparently inherited from his mother) and extraordinary intellectual abilities enabled him to pick up and process many things very rapidly, and as the result of this, Lakshmikantham progressed extremely expedient whatever he studied or worked on. After a very strenuous period of his life he successfully completed his Bachelor's and Master's degrees and started his work on his doctoral thesis. Some time later, inspired by a series of papers by Wintner, Hartman, Bellman, Coddington and Levinson, Lakshmikantham picked out differential equations as his primary area of interest.

A crucial moment in this direction was his discovery of a new phenomenon in convergence for differential equations. He established convergence under general Kamke's uniqueness condition utilizing differential (instead of commonly used integral) inequalities with no restrictive monotony assumption used by all of his predecessors. He read one of the Auriel Wintner's articles (in 1946) who first stated this as a conjecture. His direct communication with Professor Wintner regarding this problem encouraged Lakshmikantham and lead him to his first and very important paper [A2] that appeared in the Proceedings of American Mathematical Society, in 1957. In this paper a truly significant progress on convergence criteria has been made. The reader is referred to much more details and discussions on this and other issues in a very informative 2000 article [A1] about Lakshmikantham by R.P. Agarwal and S.G. Leela.

After that Lakshmikantham went back and forth to the US, Canada, and India spending several years at UCLA, University of Wisconsin at Madison, RIAS, Baltimore, and University of Calgary (among other schools). Then he returned to India by joining Marathawada University in the capacity of a department Head of mathematics. In 1966 he finally resided in the US having held appointments at three schools.

^{*}Corresponding author: anmart@stability.kiev.ua

^{© 2005} Informath Publishing Group/1562-8353 (print)/1813-7385 (online)/www.e-ndst.kiev.ua 107

In summary, over the past 41 years, Lakshmikantham held mathematics department Head positions at four universities:

- * Marathawada University, Aurangabad, India (1964–1965);
- * University of Rhode Island, Kingston, Rhode Island, USA (1966–1972);
- * The University of Texas at Arlington, Texas, USA (1973-1986);
- * Florida Institute of Technology, Melbourne, Florida, USA (1989–Present).

The presently acknowledged prominence of the University of Rhode Island, University of Texas at Arlington, and Florida Institute of Technology (FIT) is due to his leadership and his phenomenal academic and scholarly activities. In all named schools, Lakshmikantham (in contrast with the efforts by his predecessors) created doctoral programs and produced a record number of gifted doctoral students. Some of them have become internationally known.

While Lakshmikantham had established himself as a world leading mathematician prior to 1989, a lion portion of his contributions fell into the period of time during which Lakshmikantham served as the Division and Department Head of Mathematical Sciences at FIT. Indeed, in 1991 he established the International Federation of Nonlinear Analysts (IFNA) that has become a central organization of world activities in the area of Nonlinear Analysis and interdisciplinary mathematics. In 1992, under the auspices of IFNA, Lakshmikantham established the Journal of Nonlinear World (later on renamed as Nonlinear Studies) and organized the first World Congress of Nonlinear Analysts held in Tampa, Fl, USA, followed by three more congresses in Athens, Greece (1996), Sicily, Italy (2000), and Orlando, FL, USA (2004). All four congresses have become major events in the world mathematical community where not only mathematics people from all over the world have assembled, but also representatives of science, technology, physics, biology and chemistry. It has been a unique gathering of seemingly diverse sciences separated by many decades and even centuries and brought and resurrected by Lakshmikantham in one huge group.

While at University of Texas at Arlington, Lakshmikantham founded in 1976 what has now become a chief academic journal in Nonlinear Analysis: Nonlinear Analysis, Theory Methods and Applications (copyrighted by Pergamon Press), followed by Nonlinear Analysis, Real World Applications, in 2000 (by Pergamon Press). He also founded and has been a chief editor of Stochastic Analysis and Its Applications (copyrighted by Marcel Dekker), Mathematical Problems in Engineering (copyrighted by Gordon and Breach and now by Hindawi), and Nonlinear Studies (initially copyrighted by Gordon and Breach and presently, by I&S Publishers). Through his academic and scholarly efforts, Nonlinear Analysis has spread throughout the world (including non-mathematical communities) and it has become one of the principal mathematical disciplines. We cannot help noticing that through his tireless efforts the world of mathematics, physics, and engineering has changed as the result of an almost unprecedented influence of just one person (not to mention a huge army of his followers).

Lakshmikantham's mathematics interests extended far beyond differential equations. His almost unique versatility encompassed fairly broad topics shown in his numerous publications. We singled out some major areas of his research activities reflected in his books:

- * Differential and Integral Inequalities [1,2,11,24]
- * Differential Equations in Abstract Spaces [3,23]
- * Boundary-Value Problems [4]
- * Stochastic Differential Equations [5]

- * Monotone Iterative Technique [7,19]
- * Stability Analysis [1,2,11 17]
- * Systems with Finite and Infinite Delays [8,12,21]
- * Nonlinear Problems in Abstract Cones [10,26]
- * Dynamic of Systems on Time Scale [22]
- * Impulsive Differential Equations [11,12,14,17]
- * Uniqueness and Nonuniqueness [18]
- * Method of Variation of Parameters [25]
- * Method of Quasilinearization [26]
- * History of Mathematics [27]
- * Stochastic Analysis [28]
- * Difference Equations and Numerical Analysis [29]
- * Fuzzy Differential Equations [31]
- * Computational Error and Complexity [32]

Lakshmikantham authored or co-authored over 400 books, monographs and research articles, all of which are widely referred to. In addition, Lakshmikantham, along with Martynyuk, edited an International series of Scientific Monographs in "Stability and Control: Theory, Methods and Applications", initially by Gordon and Breach and now by Taylor and Francis, London. Under their joint editorship, the series produced 22 volumes in various areas of stability and control theory. Lakshmikantham's mathematical results has now become essential in various applications to physics, engineering and mechanical engineering, and technology.

Besides his phenomenal involvement in mathematics, editorship, teaching, administrative activities, and supervising students, Lakshmikantham is a down-to-earth person. Among his auxiliary interests, he enjoys world history. In 1999 he even published a very interesting and informative book, "The Origin of Human Past, Children of Immortal Bliss." In this book, Lakshmikantham investigated many aspects of the origin of civilizations, both from Western points of view and from various old and ancient Indian sources, among them he discussed the origins of the theory of Aryan invasion and reasons for its dismissal. He also went on to rectify some errors in chronology of the world history and analyzed Vedic literature.

As a consequence of his passion to the world history, Lakshmikantham is also seriously interested in the history of mathematics. Year after the "Origin of Human Past" has appeared, he published the book "The Origin of Mathematics" [27] (jointly with Leela) where the authors outline major events in the history of ancient mathematics and shed new light on its chronology.

Through his enormous contributions to academia and mathematical sciences, Lakshmikantham is highly revered throughout the scientific world. He has become an honorary editor of many internationally renowned journals and associate and advisory editor of a few dozens more. It is without any doubt that Lakshmikantham is among the most influential people in the second half of the twentieth century, and he continues to enrich the mathematics world throughout the twenty first century having a tremendous impact on the lives of each and everyone who has ever come in contact with him.

We would like to finish our article with words of one Indian teacher: "The one who is not afraid of revising the principles of a doctrine to refine the knowledge is already right. The one who is not afraid of remaining misunderstood stands with us. The one who is not afraid of putting together the beds of large streams is our friend." We are certain that Professor Lakshmikantham is "the one who is not afraid" of any endeavor and we wish him to be mightly blessed.

Monographs and Books of Professor V. Lakshmikantham

- [1] Differential and Integral Inequalities. I. Academic Press, New York, 1969. (with S. Leela).
- [2] Differential and Integral Inequalities. II. Academic Press, New York, 1969. (with S. Leela).
- [3] Differential Equations in Abstract Spaces. Academic Press, New York, 1972. (with G. Ladas).
- [4] An Introduction to Nonlinear Boundary Value Problems. Academic Press, New York, 1974. (with S.R. Bernfeld).
- [5] Random Differential Inequalities. Academic Press, New York, 1980. (with G.S. Ladde).
- [6] An Introduction to Nonlinear Differential Equations in Abstract Spaces. Pergamon Press, Oxford, 1981. (with S. Leela).
- [7] Monotone Iterative Techniques in Nonlinear Differential Equations. Pitman Publishing, London, 1985. (with G.S. Ladde and A.S. Vatsala).
- [8] Theory of Oscillation for Differential Equations with Deviating Arguments. Marcel Dekker, New York, 1987. (with G.S. Ladde and B.G. Zhang).
- [9] Theory of Difference Equations and Numerical Analysis. Academic Press, New York, 1988. (with D. Trigiante).
- [10] Nonlinear Problems in Abstract Cones. Academic Press, New York, 1988. (with D. Guo).
- [11] Stability Analysis of Nonlinear Systems. Marcel Dekker, New York, 1989. (with S. Leela and A.A. Martynyuk).
- [12] Theory of Impulsive Differential Equations. World Scientific, Singapore, 1989. (with D.D. Bainov and P. Simeonov).
- [13] Stability of Motion: The Metod of Integral Inequalities. Naukova Dumka, Kiev, 1989. [Russian]. (with S. Leela and A.A. Martynyuk).
- [14] Practical Stability of Nonlinear Systems. World Scientific, Singapore, 1990. (with S. Leela and A.A. Martynyuk).
- [15] Vector Lyapunov Functions and Stability Analysis of Nonlinear Systems. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, 1991. (with V.M. Matrosov and S. Sivasundaram).
- [16] Stability of Motion: The Comparison Method. Naukova Dumka, Kiev, 1991. [Russian]. (with S. Leela and A.A. Martynyuk).
- [17] Stability Analysis in Terms of Two Measures. World Scientific Publishers, Singapore, 1993. (with X. Liu).
- [18] Uniqueness and Nonuniqueness Criteria for Ordinary Differential Equations. World Scientific Publishers, Singapore, 1993. (with R.P. Agarwal).
- [19] Monotone Iterative Techniques for Discontinuous Differential Equations. Marcel Dekker, New York, 1993. (with S. Heikkila).
- [20] Theory of Integro-Differential Equations. Gordon and Breach, Amsterdam, 1995. (with M.R.M. Rao).
- [21] Theory of Differential Equations with Unbounded Delay. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, 1994. (with L. Wen and B.G. Zhang).
- [22] Dynamic Systems on Measure Chains. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, 1996. (with B. Kaymakcalan and S. Sivasundaram).
- [23] Nonlinear Integral Equations in Abstract Spaces. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, 1996. (with D. Guo and X. Liu).
- [24] Textbook of Ordinary Differential Equations. Tata McGraw-Hill, New-Delhi, 1997. (with S.G. Deo and V. Raghavendra).
- [25] Method of Variation of Parameters for Dynamic Systems. Gordon and Breach, Amesterdam, 1998. (with S.G. Deo).
- [26] Generalized Quasilinearizations for Nonlinear Problems. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, 1998. (with A.S. Vatsala).
- [27] The Origin of Mathematics. University Press of America, Lanham, 2000. (with S. Leela).
- [28] Handbook of Stochastic Analysis and Applications. Statistics: Textbooks and Monographs. Marcel Dekker, New York, 2002. (Edited with D. Kannan).

- [29] Theory of Difference Equations: Numerical Analysis and Applications. Marcel Dekker, New York, 2002. (with D. Trigiante).
- [30] Monotone Flows and Rapid Convergence for Partial Differential Equations. Taylor and Francis, London, 2003. (with S. Koksal).
- [31] Theory of Fuzzy Differential Equations. Taylor and Francis, London, 2003. (with R. Mohapatra).
- [32] Computational Error and Complexity in Science and Engineering. Elsevier, Amsterdam, 2005. (with S.K. Sen).

Additional References

- [A1] Agarwal, R.P. and Leela, S.G. A brief biography and survey of collected works by V. Lakshmikantham. Nonlinear Analysis 40 (2000) 1–19.
- [A2] Lakshmikantham, V. On the boundedness of solutions of nonlinear differential equations. Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 8 (1957) 1044–1048.
- [A3] Lakshmikantham, V. The Origin of Human Past, Children of Immortal Bliss. Bhavan's Book University, Mumbai, India, 1999.

Nonlinear Dynamics and Systems Theory, $\mathbf{5}(2)$ (2005) 113–134



On the Minimum Free Energy for the Ionosphere

Giovambattista Amendola*

Dipartimento di Matematica Applicata "U.Dini", Facoltà di Ingegneria, via Diotisalvi 2, 56126-Pisa, Italy

Received: September 08, 2004; Revised: March 17, 2005

Abstract: Within the linear theory of the electromagnetism for the ionosphere we give a general closed expression for the minimum free energy in terms of Fourier-transformed quantities, when the integrated history of the electric field is chosen to characterize the state of the material. Another equivalent expression is derived and also used to study the particular case of a discrete spectrum model.

Keywords: *Electromagnetism; fading memory; free energy.* Mathematics Subject Classification (2000): 78A25, 74A15.

1 Introduction

In a previous work [14] we have considered the problem of finding an explicit form for the minimum free energy of a linear conductor, characterized, in particular, by a constitutive equation for the current density expressed by a local functional of the history of the electric field.

This hereditary theory, which well describes the electromagnetic phenomena in the ionosphere [8, 9, 18], has been studied in particular in [10], where some thermodynamic potentials are derived, as well as the maximal free enthalpy and the maximal free energy; these representations depend on the choice of the state variables and several possibilities are considered. In [13] we have also considered a different constitutive equation, between the current density and the electric field, which associates the presence of memory effects with the actual action of the electric field; moreover, in particular, in this work we have derived the thermodynamic restrictions on the assumed constitutive equations.

As we have done in [14], still now we follow Golden's lines of [12], where the analogous problem is studied for a linear viscoelastic material in the scalar case, and the procedure used in [11] for the same problem always in viscoelasticity, see also [7, 15, 19].

^{*}Corresponding author: amendola@dma.unipi.it

^{© 2005} Informath Publishing Group/1562-8353 (print)/1813-7385 (online)/www.e-ndst.kiev.ua 113

In [14], to characterize the state of the material we have chosen the instantaneous values of the electric and magnetic fields together with the history of the electric field. In the present work we assume the state made by the integrated history of the electric field in the place of its history, to give a different formulation of the problem, which requires, in particular, an appropriate new definition of the continuation of histories and processes.

In Section 2, we introduce some fundamental relationships and recall some useful results derived in previous works [13, 16]. Then, in Section 3, we give the definition of states and processes; moreover, we define the equivalence between integrated histories. Another definition of the equivalence of two integrated histories is also given by using the boundedness of the electromagnetic work, in Section 4 and Section 5. After, in Section 6, we derive the expression of the maximum recoverable work we can obtain by starting from a given state. Then, in Section 7, we derive a new form of the minimum free energy, which is applied in the last Section 8 to study the particular case of a discrete spectrum material.

2 Notation and Preliminaries

Let \mathcal{B} be a rigid conducting material, whose electromagnetic behavior is characterized by these linear constitutive equations

$$\mathbf{D}(\mathbf{x},t) = \varepsilon \mathbf{E}(\mathbf{x},t), \qquad \mathbf{B}(\mathbf{x},t) = \mu \mathbf{H}(\mathbf{x},t), \tag{2.1}$$

$$\mathbf{J}(\mathbf{x},t) = \int_{0}^{+\infty} \alpha(s) \mathbf{E}^{t}(\mathbf{x},s) \, ds, \qquad (2.2)$$

where **E** and **H** are the electric and magnetic fields, **D** and **B** denote the electric displacement and the magnetic induction and **J** is the current density expressed in terms of the history of the electric field, $\mathbf{E}^t(\mathbf{x}, s) = \mathbf{E}(\mathbf{x}, t-s) \quad \forall s \in \mathbb{R}^+ = [0, +\infty)$, up to time t; moreover, the position vector is denoted by $\mathbf{x} \in \Omega$, the region occupied by the solid \mathcal{B} .

We suppose that the body is a homogeneous and isotropic material; hence, the dielectric constant $\varepsilon > 0$, as well as the magnetic permeability $\mu > 0$ and the memory kernel α are constant in $\overline{\Omega}$. We assume that this relaxation function $\alpha \colon \mathbb{R}^+ \to R$ is such that $\alpha \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^+) \cap H^1(\mathbb{R}^+)$.

The region Ω occupied by the conductor \mathcal{B} is a bounded and simply-connected domain of the three-dimensional Euclidean space, with a smooth boundary $\partial \Omega$ with the unit outward normal **n**.

If we introduce the integrated history of **E**, which is the function $\overline{\mathbf{E}}^t(\mathbf{x}, \cdot) \colon \mathbb{R}^+ \to \mathbb{R}^3$ defined by

$$\overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}(\mathbf{x},s) = \int_{0}^{s} \mathbf{E}^{t}(\mathbf{x},\lambda) \, d\lambda = \int_{t-s}^{t} \mathbf{E}(\mathbf{x},\tau) \, d\tau, \qquad (2.3)$$

the constitutive equation (2.2), with an integration by parts and taking into account the function α expressed by means of

$$\alpha(t) = \alpha_0 + \int_0^t \dot{\alpha}(\tau) \, d\tau \quad \forall t \in \mathbb{R}^+,$$
(2.4)

where α_0 is the initial value at time t = 0, with $\lim_{t \to +\infty} \alpha(t) = 0$, can be rewritten in the following equivalent form

$$\mathbf{J}(\mathbf{x},t) = -\int_{0}^{+\infty} \alpha'(s) \mathbf{\bar{E}}^{t}(\mathbf{x},s) \, ds.$$
(2.5)

Let us introduce the formal Fourier transform of any function $f: \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}^n$ denoted by f_F and given by

$$f_F(\omega) = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} f(\xi) e^{-i\omega\xi} d\xi = f_+(\omega) + f_-(\omega), \qquad (2.6)$$

where

$$f_{+}(\omega) = \int_{0}^{+\infty} f(\xi) e^{-i\omega\xi} d\xi, \quad f_{-}(\omega) = \int_{-\infty}^{0} f(\xi) e^{-i\omega\xi} d\xi.$$
(2.7)

Besides the definitions of f_{\pm} , it is useful to consider the half-range Fourier cosine and sine transforms expressed by

$$f_c(\omega) = \int_0^{+\infty} f(\xi) \cos(\omega\xi) d\xi, \qquad f_s(\omega) = \int_0^{+\infty} f(\xi) \sin(\omega\xi) d\xi; \tag{2.8}$$

the definitions of f_c , f_s as well as f_+ hold also if the function f is defined on \mathbb{R}^+ , while the definition of f_- stands for f defined on $\mathbb{R}^- = (-\infty, 0]$.

Furthermore, we observe that any function defined on \mathbb{R}^+ can be extended on R. If we identify functions on \mathbb{R}^+ with functions on R which vanish for any $s \in \mathbb{R}^{--}$, the strictly negative reals, we have

$$f_F(\omega) = f_c(\omega) - i f_s(\omega). \tag{2.9}$$

The extension made with an even function, that is such that $f(\xi) = f(-\xi) \quad \forall \xi < 0$, yields

$$f_F(\omega) = 2f_c(\omega), \qquad (2.10)$$

while, when the function becomes an odd function, i.e. $f(\xi) = -f(-\xi) \ \forall \xi < 0$, such an extension gives

$$f_F(\omega) = -2if_s(\omega). \tag{2.11}$$

From the definitions (2.7) of f_{\pm} it follows that we can consider these functions defined for any complex $z \in \mathbf{C}$, the complex plane; thus, $f_{\pm}(z)$ are analytic for $z \in \mathbf{C}^{(\mp)}$ where

$$\mathbf{C}^{(-)} = \left\{ z \in \mathbf{C} : \ \operatorname{Im} z \in R^{--} \right\}, \quad \mathbf{C}^{(+)} = \left\{ z \in \mathbf{C} : \ \operatorname{Im} z \in R^{++} \right\}.$$
(2.12)

This analyticity can be extended by hypothesis on \mathbf{C}^{\mp} [12], where

$$\mathbf{C}^{-} = \{ z \in \mathbf{C} : \operatorname{Im} z \in R^{-} \}, \quad \mathbf{C}^{+} = \{ z \in \mathbf{C} : \operatorname{Im} z \in R_{+} \}, \quad (2.13)$$

thus including the real axis, which in (2.12) is excluded.

In the following we shall use the notation $f_{(\pm)}(z)$ to denote that the function has zeros and singularities in \mathbf{C}^{\pm} .

The thermodynamic restrictions on the constitutive equations were studied in [13, 16]; they yield the following constraint

$$\alpha_c(\omega) > 0 \quad \forall \, \omega \in R, \tag{2.14}$$

where we have added the hypothesis $\alpha_c(0) > 0$.

We recall some results of [10, 14]. Introducing the electric conductivity

$$\nu(t) = \int_{0}^{t} \alpha(\xi) \, d\xi, \qquad (2.15)$$

it follows that its asymptotic value is

$$\nu_{\infty} = \int_{0}^{+\infty} \alpha(\xi) \, d\xi = \alpha_c(0) > 0.$$
(2.16)

Moreover, from the inverse Fourier transform

$$\alpha(t) = \frac{2}{\pi} \int_{0}^{+\infty} \alpha_c(\omega) \cos(\omega t) \, d\omega$$
(2.17)

we get

$$\alpha(0) = \frac{2}{\pi} \int_{0}^{+\infty} \alpha_c(\omega) \, d\omega > 0, \quad \alpha'(0) \le 0.$$
(2.18)

Finally, we have

$$\alpha'_{s}(\omega) = -\omega\alpha_{c}(\omega), \quad \lim_{\omega \to \infty} \omega\alpha'_{s}(\omega) = -\lim_{\omega \to \infty} \omega^{2}\alpha_{c}(\omega) = \alpha'(0) \le 0$$
(2.19)

if $\alpha'' \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^+)$ and $|\alpha'(0)| < +\infty$. We assume

$$\alpha'(0) < 0. \tag{2.20}$$

Given a history $\mathbf{E}^t(s) = \mathbf{E}(t-s)$ for any $s \in \mathbb{R}^+$, we consider its static continuation of duration $\tau \in \mathbb{R}^{++}$ defined as

$$\mathbf{E}^{t_{(\tau)}} = \begin{cases} \mathbf{E}(t), & s \in [0, \tau], \\ \mathbf{E}^{t}(s - \tau), & s > \tau, \end{cases}$$
(2.21)

to which corresponds the following integrated history

$$\overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t+\tau}(s) = \begin{cases} \int_{0}^{s} \mathbf{E}(t) \, d\eta = s \mathbf{E}(t), & 0 \le s \le \tau, \\ \\ \tau \mathbf{E}(t) + \int_{0}^{s-\tau} \mathbf{E}^{t}(\rho) \, d\rho, & s > \tau. \end{cases}$$
(2.22)

This static continuation yields a current density, which, taking into account (2.5) where the integrated history to be considered is expressed by (2.22), assumes the following form

$$\mathbf{J}(t+\tau) = \nu(\tau)\mathbf{E}(t) - \int_{0}^{+\infty} \alpha'(\tau+\rho)\overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}(\rho) \,d\rho.$$
(2.23)

3 States, Processes and Equivalent Integrated Histories

The constitutive equations (2.1) - (2.2), assumed to describe the electromagnetic behavior of our conductor \mathcal{B} , characterize a simple material [3,4], whose states and processes can be defined as follows.

We observe that all the functions introduced in the previous section depend on $\mathbf{x} \in \Omega$ and $t \in \mathbb{R}^+$; in the following we shall understand the dependence on \mathbf{x} , which, therefore will not be written.

Contrary to the choice made in [14], we now consider the electromagnetic state of \mathcal{B} given by

$$\sigma(t) = (\mathbf{E}(t), \, \mathbf{H}(t), \, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t), \tag{3.1}$$

where the integrated history of the electric field is chosen to give the memory effects on the instantaneous values of the current density. We denote by Σ the set of the admissible states of \mathcal{B} .

The electromagnetic process is defined by the function $P: [0, d) \to R^3 \times R^3$, supposed piecewise continuous on the time interval $[0, d) \subset \mathbb{R}^+$ and expressed by

$$P(\tau) = (\dot{\mathbf{E}}_P(\tau), \dot{\mathbf{H}}_P(\tau)) \quad \forall \tau \in [0, d),$$
(3.2)

where $d \in R_+$ is said the duration of the process and $\dot{\mathbf{E}}_P(\tau)$ and $\dot{\mathbf{H}}_P(\tau)$ are the time derivatives of the electric and magnetic fields \mathbf{E}_P and \mathbf{H}_P at any instant of the time interval. The set of all admissible processes is denoted by Π . Sometimes, we shall consider the restriction of a process P to the interval $[t_1, t_2) \subset [0, d)$, denoted by $P_{[t_1, t_2)}$.

Given any initial state $\sigma^i \in \Sigma$ and a process $P \in \Pi$, the evolution function $\rho: \Sigma \times \Pi \to \Sigma$ provides the final state $\sigma^f = \rho(\sigma^i, P)$. If $\sigma(0)$ is the initial state and we apply $P_{[0,t)}$, the evolution function yields the state $\sigma(t) = \rho(\sigma(0), P_{[0,t)}) \ \forall t \in [0,d]$; in particular, the pair (σ, P) is called a cycle if $\sigma(d) = \rho(\sigma(0), P) = \sigma(0)$.

The response of the material is the function

$$U(t) = (\mathbf{D}(t), \mathbf{B}(t), \mathbf{J}(t)). \tag{3.3}$$

In (3.3) the instantaneous values of **D**, **B** and **J** obviously depend on the pair (σ, P) ; therefore, the output function U(t) is a function $\widetilde{U}: \Sigma \times \Pi \to R^3 \times R^3 \times R^3$ such that

$$U = U(\sigma, P). \tag{3.4}$$

In (3.3) the triplet $(\mathbf{D}(t), \mathbf{B}(t), \mathbf{J}(t))$ is expressed in terms of (2.1) and (2.2), the last of which allows us to introduce the linear functional $\tilde{\mathbf{J}} \colon \Gamma \to R^3$ such that

$$\tilde{\mathbf{J}}(\overline{\mathbf{E}}^t) = -\int_{0}^{+\infty} \alpha'(s)\overline{\mathbf{E}}^t(s) \, ds, \qquad (3.5)$$

which is defined in the following function space

$$\Gamma = \left\{ \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t \colon (0, +\infty) \to R^3; \ \left| \int_{0}^{+\infty} \alpha'(s+\tau) \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t(s) \, ds \right| < +\infty \quad \forall \tau \ge 0 \right\}.$$
(3.6)

The process (3.2) is defined in the time interval [0, d), but its application can be done at any initial instant $t \ge 0$; therefore, we distinguish the following two cases.

If the initial state is $\sigma(0) = (\mathbf{E}_*(0), \mathbf{H}_*(0), \overline{\mathbf{E}}^0_*) \in \Sigma$ and the process is applied at time t = 0, then the process is $P(t) = (\dot{\mathbf{E}}_P(t), \dot{\mathbf{H}}_P(t)) \in \Pi$, since in this case $\tau \equiv t$ in (3.2). Thus, the process yields a family of states $\sigma(t) = (\mathbf{E}(t), \mathbf{H}(t), \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t) \ \forall t \in [0, d]$, where

$$\mathbf{E}(t) = \mathbf{E}_{*}(0) + \int_{0}^{t} \dot{\mathbf{E}}_{P}(\rho) \, d\rho, \quad \mathbf{H}(t) = \mathbf{H}_{*}(0) + \int_{0}^{t} \dot{\mathbf{H}}_{P}(\rho) \, d\rho, \quad (3.7)$$

that is $\mathbf{E}_P(\tau) \equiv \mathbf{E}_P(t) = \mathbf{E}(t)$ and similarly $\mathbf{H}_P(\tau) \equiv \mathbf{H}_P(t) = \mathbf{H}(t)$, and

$$\overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}(\tau') = \begin{cases} \int_{t-\tau'}^{t} \mathbf{E}(s) \, ds, & 0 \le \tau' < t, \\ \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{0}_{*}(\tau'-t) + \int_{0}^{t} \mathbf{E}(s) \, ds, & \tau' \ge t, \end{cases}$$
(3.8)

 $\mathbf{E}(s)$ being given by $(3.7)_1$.

When a process P is applied at time t > 0 and the initial state is $\sigma(t) = (\mathbf{E}(t), \mathbf{H}(t), \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t)$, we relate the process $P(\tau) = (\dot{\mathbf{E}}_P(\tau), \dot{\mathbf{H}}_P(\tau)) \forall \tau \in [0, d)$, d being its duration, to

$$\mathbf{E}_P: \quad (0,d] \to R^3, \quad \mathbf{E}_P(\tau) = \mathbf{E}(t) + \int_0^{\tau} \dot{\mathbf{E}}_P(s') \, ds', \tag{3.9}$$

$$\mathbf{H}_P: \quad (0,d] \to R^3, \quad \mathbf{H}_P(\tau) = \mathbf{H}(t) + \int_0^\tau \dot{\mathbf{H}}_P(s') \, ds', \tag{3.10}$$

for every $\tau \in (0, d]$. Consequently, the process P induces a prolongation of the initial integrated history $\overline{\mathbf{E}}^t$, related to the final value $\mathbf{E}_P(d)$ and the continuation of the initial $\overline{\mathbf{E}}^t$ by means of $\mathbf{E}_P(\tau) = \mathbf{E}(t + \tau)$, with $t + \tau \leq t + d$, as follows

$$\overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t+d}(s) = (\mathbf{E}_P * \overline{\mathbf{E}})^{t+d}(s) = \begin{cases} \overline{\mathbf{E}}_P^d(s) = \int_0^s \overline{\mathbf{E}}_P^d(\rho) \, d\rho, & 0 \le s < d, \\ \\ \overline{\mathbf{E}}_P^d(d) + \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t(s-d), & s \ge d, \end{cases}$$
(3.11)

where the integrated histories

$$\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{P}^{d}(d) = \int_{0}^{d} \mathbf{E}_{P}(\eta) \, d\eta, \quad \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}(s-d) = \int_{t-(s-d)}^{t} \mathbf{E}(\xi) \, d\xi$$
(3.12)

are related to the process in [0, d) and the initial integrated history, respectively.

We are able to evaluate the final value of the current density assumed by means of a process P applied to any initial state $\sigma(t)$ during the time interval [0, d), i.e. $\tilde{\mathbf{J}}((\mathbf{E}_P * \overline{\mathbf{E}})^{t+d})$, taking account of (3.5) and (3.11).

If the restriction $P_{[0,\tau)}$ is applied to the initial state $\sigma(t) = (\mathbf{E}(t), \mathbf{H}(t), \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t)$, from (3.5), considering the integral between zero and infinity as the sum of two integrals, the first of which between zero and τ and the second one between τ and infinity, and substituting d with τ in (3.11), we have

$$\tilde{\mathbf{J}}(\overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t+\tau}) = -\int_{0}^{+\infty} \alpha'(s)(\mathbf{E}_{P} * \overline{\mathbf{E}})(t+\tau-s) \, ds$$

$$= -\int_{0}^{\tau} \alpha'(\eta)\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{P}^{\tau}(\eta) \, d\eta - \int_{\tau}^{+\infty} \alpha'(s)[\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{P}^{\tau}(\tau) + \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}(s-\tau)] \, ds \qquad (3.13)$$

$$= \alpha(\tau)\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{P}^{\tau}(\tau) - \int_{0}^{\tau} \alpha'(\eta)\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{P}^{\tau}(\eta) \, d\eta - \int_{\tau}^{+\infty} \alpha'(s)\overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}(s-\tau) \, ds.$$

Definition 3.1 Two states $\sigma_i \in \Sigma$, i = 1, 2, are said to be equivalent if

$$U(\sigma_1, P) = U_2(\sigma, P) \quad \forall P \in \Pi.$$
(3.14)

In other words, two states are equivalent if the response of the material is the same whatever may be the applied admissible process. Therefore, it follows that two initial states which produce the same response during the application of any process are indistinguishable.

This definition [15] yields an equivalent relation \mathcal{R} in the space Σ of the states, which induces the introduction of the quotient space $\Sigma_{\mathcal{R}}$, whose elements are the classes of equivalent states denoted by $\sigma_{\mathcal{R}}$.

Definition 3.2 A state of the body is said minimal if it is characterized by the minimum set of data.

We only observe that Definition 3.1 implies the equality of some quantities present in the definition of the states; these conditions are absorbed by the following definition of equivalence between two integrated histories of the electric field.

Definition 3.3 Given two states $(\mathbf{E}_i(t), \mathbf{H}_i(t), \overline{\mathbf{E}}_i^t)$, i = 1, 2, corresponding to the same value of the magnetic field, $\mathbf{H}_i(t) = \mathbf{H}(t)$, i = 1, 2, the integrated histories of the electric field $\overline{\mathbf{E}}_i^t$ (i = 1, 2) are called equivalent if

$$\mathbf{E}_{1}(t) = \mathbf{E}_{2}(t), \quad \tilde{\mathbf{J}}((\mathbf{E}_{P} * \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{1})^{t+\tau}) = \tilde{\mathbf{J}}((\mathbf{E}_{P} * \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{2})^{t+\tau})$$
(3.15)

for every $\mathbf{E}_P \colon (0,\tau] \to R^3$ and for every $\tau > 0$, whatever may be $\mathbf{H}_P \colon (0,\tau] \to R^3$.

This definition characterizes the integrated histories associated to the same current density; moreover, we note that it has no effects on the magnetic field $\mathbf{H}_{P}(\tau)$, whose values are independent of $\mathbf{\overline{E}}_{i}^{t}$, i = 1, 2.

G. AMENDOLA

The zero integrated history is the particular history such that $\overline{\mathbf{E}}^t(s) = \overline{\mathbf{0}}^{\dagger}(s) = \mathbf{0}$ $\forall s \in \mathbb{R}^+$; its continuation by means of the process $P_{[0,\tau)}$, applied to the initial state $\sigma(t) = (\mathbf{E}(t), \mathbf{H}(t), \overline{\mathbf{0}}^{\dagger})$ is given by

$$(\mathbf{E}_P * \bar{\mathbf{0}}^{\dagger})^{t+\tau}(s) = \begin{cases} \overline{\mathbf{E}}_P^{\tau}(s), & 0 \le s < \tau, \\ \overline{\mathbf{E}}_P^{\tau}(\tau), & s \ge \tau. \end{cases}$$
(3.16)

Taking account of (3.13), it follows that an integrated history $\overline{\mathbf{E}}^t$ is equivalent to the zero integrated history $\overline{\mathbf{0}}^\dagger$ if

$$\int_{\tau}^{+\infty} \alpha'(s) \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}(s-\tau) \, ds = \int_{0}^{+\infty} \alpha'(\tau+\rho) \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}(\rho) \, d\rho = \mathbf{0}.$$
(3.17)

This condition yields a new equivalence relation, which characterizes the same equivalence between two integrated histories of Definition 3.3. In fact, two integrated histories $\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{i}^{t}$ (i = 1, 2), equivalent in the sense of Definition 3.3, must satisfy (3.15), from which it follows that this equality

$$\int_{\tau}^{+\infty} \alpha'(s) \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{1}^{t}(s-\tau) \, ds = \int_{\tau}^{+\infty} \alpha'(s) \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{2}^{t}(s-\tau) \, ds \tag{3.18}$$

must hold. Introducing the difference $\overline{\mathbf{E}}^t(s-\tau) = \overline{\mathbf{E}}_1^t(s-\tau) - \overline{\mathbf{E}}_2^t(s-\tau)$, we see that (3.18) coincides with (3.17), which assures the equivalence between the integrated history given by this difference and the zero integrated history.

4 Electromagnetic Work

The electromagnetic work done on a process $P(\tau) = (\mathbf{\dot{E}}_P(\tau), \mathbf{\dot{H}}_P(\tau))$, defined for every $\tau \in [0, d)$, starting from the initial state $\sigma^i(t) = (\mathbf{E}_i(t), \mathbf{H}_i(t), \mathbf{\overline{E}}_i^t)$, is expressed by [1, 2, 16]

$$\widetilde{W}(\mathbf{E}_{i}(t),\mathbf{H}_{i}(t),\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{i}^{t};\dot{\mathbf{E}}_{P},\dot{\mathbf{H}}_{P}) = \int_{t}^{t+d} \left[\dot{\mathbf{D}}(\mathbf{E}(\xi))\cdot\mathbf{E}(\xi) + \dot{\mathbf{B}}(\mathbf{H}(\xi))\cdot\mathbf{H}(\xi) + \tilde{\mathbf{J}}((\mathbf{E}_{P}\ast\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{i})^{\xi})\cdot\mathbf{E}(\xi)\right]d\xi \qquad (4.1)$$
$$= \int_{0}^{d} \left[\dot{\mathbf{D}}(\mathbf{E}_{P}(\tau))\cdot\mathbf{E}_{P}(\tau) + \dot{\mathbf{B}}(\mathbf{H}_{P}(\tau))\cdot\mathbf{H}_{P}(\tau) + \tilde{\mathbf{J}}((\mathbf{E}_{P}\ast\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{i})^{t+\tau})\cdot\mathbf{E}_{P}(\tau)\right]d\tau,$$

where the subscript P indicates that the fields are expressed by (3.9) - (3.10) in terms of $\tau \in (0, d]$.

In (4.1) we have considered \widetilde{W} as a function of all the quantities which characterize the states and the processes of \mathcal{B} ; therefore, the work is a function of the couple $(\sigma(t), P)$. Taking account of (2.1) and (2.5), we can give (4.1) the following form

$$W(\sigma(t), P) = \frac{1}{2} \left[\varepsilon \mathbf{E}^{2}(t+d) + \mu \mathbf{H}^{2}(t+d) \right] - \frac{1}{2} \left[\varepsilon \mathbf{E}^{2}(t) + \mu \mathbf{H}^{2}(t) \right] - \int_{t}^{t+d} \int_{0}^{+\infty} \alpha'(s) (\mathbf{E}_{P} * \overline{\mathbb{E}}_{i})^{\xi}(s) \, ds \cdot \mathbf{E}(\xi) \, d\xi,$$

$$(4.2)$$

where $(\mathbf{E}_P * \overline{\mathbb{E}}_i)^{\xi}(s)$ is expressed by (3.11).

It is interesting to distinguish the part of the work due only to the process. For this purpose, let us examine the particular case, corresponding to the initial state $\sigma(0) = (\mathbf{0}, \mathbf{0}, \mathbf{\bar{0}}^{\dagger})$, i.e. when $\mathbf{E}(0) = \mathbf{0}$, $\mathbf{H}(0) = \mathbf{0}$, $\mathbf{\bar{E}}^{0}(s) = \mathbf{\bar{0}}^{\dagger}(s) = \mathbf{0}$. Thus, the process P of duration d is applied at time t = 0 and yields the ensuing fields (3.7) - (3.8), which now reduce to

$$\mathbf{E}_0(t) = \int_0^t \dot{\mathbf{E}}_P(s) \, ds, \quad \mathbf{H}_0(t) = \int_0^t \dot{\mathbf{H}}_P(s) \, ds \tag{4.3}$$

and

$$(\mathbf{E}_0 * \bar{\mathbf{0}}^{\dagger})^t(s) = \begin{cases} \overline{\mathbf{E}}_0^t(s), & 0 \le s < t, \\ \overline{\mathbf{E}}_0^t(t), & s \ge t. \end{cases}$$
(4.4)

Definition 4.1 A process $P = (\dot{\mathbf{E}}_P, \dot{\mathbf{H}}_P)$ of duration d, applied at time t = 0 and related to $\mathbf{E}_0(t)$, $\mathbf{H}_0(t)$ and $(\mathbf{E}_0 * \overline{\mathbf{0}}^{\dagger})^t$, given by (4.3)–(4.4), is said to be a finite work process if

$$\widetilde{W}(\mathbf{0},\mathbf{0},\mathbf{0}^{\dagger};\dot{\mathbf{E}}_{P},\dot{\mathbf{H}}_{P}) = \int_{0}^{d} \left[\dot{\mathbf{D}}(\mathbf{E}_{0}(t))\cdot\mathbf{E}_{0}(t) + \dot{\mathbf{B}}(\mathbf{H}_{0}(t))\cdot\mathbf{H}_{0}(t) + \tilde{\mathbf{J}}((\mathbf{E}_{0}\ast\bar{\mathbf{0}}^{\dagger})^{t})\cdot\mathbf{E}_{0}(t)\right]dt < +\infty.$$

$$(4.5)$$

Lemma 4.1 The work considered in Definition 4.1 satisfies the inequality

$$\widetilde{W}(\mathbf{0},\mathbf{0},\mathbf{0}^{\dagger};\,\dot{\mathbf{E}}_{P},\,\dot{\mathbf{H}}_{P})>0.$$
(4.6)

Proof The work (4.5), taking into account (4.3) - (4.4), becomes

$$\widetilde{W}(\mathbf{0}, \mathbf{0}, \mathbf{0}^{\dagger}; \dot{\mathbf{E}}_{P}, \dot{\mathbf{H}}_{P}) = \frac{1}{2} \left[\varepsilon \mathbf{E}_{0}^{2}(d) + \mu \mathbf{H}_{0}^{2}(d) \right] - \int_{0}^{d} \left[\int_{0}^{t} \alpha'(s) \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{0}^{t}(s) \, ds + \int_{t}^{+\infty} \alpha'(s) \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{0}^{t}(t) \, ds \right] \cdot \mathbf{E}_{0}(t) \, dt,$$

$$(4.7)$$

which, integrating by parts in the first integral and evaluating the second one, reduces to

$$\widetilde{W}(\mathbf{0},\mathbf{0},\mathbf{0}^{\dagger};\dot{\mathbf{E}}_{P},\dot{\mathbf{H}}_{P}) = \frac{1}{2} [\varepsilon \mathbf{E}_{0}^{2}(d) + \mu \mathbf{H}_{0}^{2}(d)] + \int_{0}^{d} \int_{0}^{t} \alpha(s) \mathbf{E}_{0}^{t}(s) \, ds \cdot \mathbf{E}_{0}(t) \, dt.$$
(4.8)

Application of the Plancherel theorem, on assuming that for any t > d the functions in (4.8) are equal to zero, allows us to transform the integral in (4.8) as follows

$$\int_{0}^{d} \int_{-\infty}^{t} \alpha(s) \mathbf{E}_{0}^{t}(s) \, ds \cdot \mathbf{E}_{0}(t) \, dt = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \alpha_{F}(\omega) \mathbf{E}_{0F}(\omega) \cdot \mathbf{E}_{0F}^{*}(\omega) \, d\omega, \tag{4.9}$$

where * denotes the complex conjugate. The functions we have transformed are defined on \mathbb{R}^+ and equal to zero on R^{--} ; therefore we can use (2.9), which expresses the Fourier transforms in terms of the corresponding cosine and sine transforms, which are even and odd functions, respectively. Thus the integral in (4.9) reduces to

$$\int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \alpha_F(\omega) \mathbf{E}_{0_F}(\omega) \cdot \mathbf{E}_{0_F}^*(\omega) \, d\omega = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \alpha_c(\omega) [\mathbf{E}_{0_c}^2(\omega) + \mathbf{E}_{0_s}^2(\omega)] d\omega > 0, \tag{4.10}$$

by virtue of (2.14), and hence the positiveness of the work follows.

Let the duration of a process be $d < +\infty$, the process can be defined on \mathbb{R}^+ by assuming $P(\tau) = (\dot{\mathbf{E}}_P(\tau), \dot{\mathbf{H}}_P(\tau)) = (\mathbf{0}, \mathbf{0}) \ \forall \tau \ge d$; we assume $\mathbf{E}_P(\tau) = \mathbf{0}, \ \mathbf{H}_P(\tau) = \mathbf{0}$ $\forall \tau > d$. Then, taking into account that the initial integrated history is zero, (4.5) gives

$$\widetilde{W}(\mathbf{0}, \mathbf{0}, \mathbf{0}^{\dagger}; \dot{\mathbf{E}}_{P}, \dot{\mathbf{H}}_{P}) = \int_{0}^{d} [\varepsilon \dot{\mathbf{E}}_{0}(t) \cdot \mathbf{E}_{0}(t) + \mu \dot{\mathbf{H}}_{0}(t) \cdot \mathbf{H}_{0}(t)] dt$$

$$- \int_{0}^{+\infty} \left[\int_{0}^{\eta} \alpha'(s) \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{P}^{\eta}(s) ds + \int_{\eta}^{+\infty} \alpha'(s) \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{P}^{\eta}(\eta) ds \right] \cdot \mathbf{E}_{P}(\eta) d\eta$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} [\varepsilon \mathbf{E}_{0}^{2}(d) + \mu \mathbf{H}_{0}^{2}(d)] + \int_{0}^{+\infty} \int_{0}^{\eta} \alpha(s) \mathbf{E}_{P}^{\eta}(s) ds \cdot \mathbf{E}_{P}(\eta) d\eta$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} [\varepsilon \mathbf{E}_{0}^{2}(d) + \mu \mathbf{H}_{0}^{2}(d)] + \frac{1}{2} \int_{0}^{+\infty} \int_{0}^{+\infty} \alpha(|\eta - \rho|) \mathbf{E}_{P}(\rho) \cdot \mathbf{E}_{P}(\eta) d\rho d\eta.$$
(4.11)

Here the last integral can be transformed by applying the Plancherel theorem and taking into account that the Fourier transform of the even function $\alpha(|\eta - \rho|)$ can be written in terms of the Fourier cosine transform; thus, we get

$$\widetilde{W}(\mathbf{0},\mathbf{0},\mathbf{0}^{\dagger};\dot{\mathbf{E}}_{P},\dot{\mathbf{H}}_{P}) = \frac{1}{2} [\varepsilon \mathbf{E}_{0}^{2}(d) + \mu \mathbf{H}_{0}^{2}(d)] + \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \alpha_{c}(\omega) \mathbf{E}_{P+}(\omega) \cdot \mathbf{E}_{P+}^{*}(\omega) \, d\omega.$$
(4.12)

With this result we can introduce the function space

$$\widetilde{H}_{\alpha}(\mathbb{R}^+, R^3) = \left\{ \mathbf{g} \colon \mathbb{R}^+ \to R^3; \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \alpha_c(\omega) \mathbf{g}_+(\omega) \cdot \mathbf{g}_+^*(\omega) \, d\omega < +\infty \right\},$$

which characterizes the finite work processes. We can consider as the space of the processes, to which \mathbf{E}_P is related, the Hilbert space $H_{\alpha}(\mathbb{R}^+, \mathbb{R}^3)$, obtained by the complation of \widetilde{H}_{α} with respect to the norm corresponding to the inner product

$$(\mathbf{g}_1, \mathbf{g}_2)_{\alpha} = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \alpha_c(\omega) \mathbf{g}_{1+}(\omega) \cdot \mathbf{g}_{2+}^*(\omega) \, d\omega.$$

Let us now consider the general case, when the initial state is $\sigma(t) = (\mathbf{E}(t), \mathbf{H}(t), \mathbf{\overline{E}}^t)$ and the work done on any process P, of duration $d < +\infty$, supposed to be zero for any $\tau \ge d$ and related to $\mathbf{E}_P(\tau) = \mathbf{0}, \mathbf{H}_P(\tau) = \mathbf{0} \ \forall \tau > d$, is given by (4.1), which yields

$$\widetilde{W}(\mathbf{E}(t),\mathbf{H}(t),\overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t};\dot{\mathbf{E}}_{P},\dot{\mathbf{H}}_{P}) = \int_{0}^{d} [\varepsilon\dot{\mathbf{E}}_{P}(\tau)\cdot\mathbf{E}_{P}(\tau)+\mu\dot{\mathbf{H}}_{P}(\tau)\cdot\mathbf{H}_{P}(\tau)] d\tau + \int_{0}^{+\infty} \left[\alpha(\tau)\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{P}^{\tau}(\tau)-\int_{0}^{\tau}\alpha'(s)\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{P}^{\tau}(s) ds-\int_{0}^{+\infty}\alpha'(\tau+\xi)\overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}(\xi) d\xi\right]\cdot\mathbf{E}_{P}(\tau) d\tau$$

$$(4.13)$$

by using (3.13).

Evaluating the first integral and integrating by parts in the second one, (4.13) becomes

$$\widetilde{W}(\mathbf{E}(t),\mathbf{H}(t),\overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t};\dot{\mathbf{E}}_{P},\dot{\mathbf{H}}_{P}) = \frac{1}{2} [\varepsilon \mathbf{E}_{P}^{2}(d) + \mu \mathbf{H}_{P}^{2}(d)] - \frac{1}{2} [\varepsilon \mathbf{E}_{P}^{2}(0) + \mu \mathbf{H}_{P}^{2}(0)] + \int_{0}^{+\infty} \left[\int_{0}^{\tau} \alpha(\tau - \eta) \mathbf{E}_{P}(\eta) \, d\eta - \int_{0}^{+\infty} \alpha'(\tau + \xi) \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}(\xi) \, d\xi \right] \cdot \mathbf{E}_{P}(\tau) \, d\tau.$$

$$(4.14)$$

Now, we put

$$\mathbf{I}(\tau, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t) = \int_{0}^{+\infty} \alpha'(\tau + \xi) \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t(\xi) \, d\xi, \qquad \tau \ge 0.$$
(4.15)

and note that $\mathbf{I}(\tau, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t)$ has the regularity induced by (2.23) where the continuation has the duration τ ; moreover, we can evaluate its Fourier transform, which is given by

$$\mathbf{I}_{+}(\omega, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}) = \int_{0}^{+\infty} e^{-i\omega\tau} \mathbf{I}(\tau, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}) d\tau, \qquad (4.16)$$

since $\mathbf{I}(\tau, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t)$ is defined on \mathbb{R}^+ .

Thus, (4.14) can be written as

$$\widetilde{W}(\mathbf{E}(t),\mathbf{H}(t),\overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t};\dot{\mathbf{E}}_{P},\dot{\mathbf{H}}_{P}) = \frac{1}{2} \left\{ \varepsilon \mathbf{E}_{P}^{2}(d) + \mu \mathbf{H}_{P}^{2}(d) - \left[\varepsilon \mathbf{E}_{P}^{2}(0) + \mu \mathbf{H}_{P}^{2}(0) \right] \right\} + \int_{0}^{+\infty} \left[\frac{1}{2} \int_{0}^{+\infty} \alpha(|\tau - \eta|) \mathbf{E}_{P}(\eta) \, d\eta - \mathbf{I}(\tau,\overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}) \right] \cdot \mathbf{E}_{P}(\tau) \, d\tau,$$

$$(4.17)$$

or using Plancherel's theorem, in the following equivalent form

$$\widetilde{W}(\mathbf{E}(t),\mathbf{H}(t),\overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t};\dot{\mathbf{E}}_{P},\dot{\mathbf{H}}_{P}) = \frac{1}{2} \left\{ \varepsilon \mathbf{E}^{2}(t+d) + \mu \mathbf{H}^{2}(t+d) - \left[\varepsilon \mathbf{E}^{2}(t) + \mu \mathbf{H}^{2}(t) \right] \right\} + \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \alpha_{c}(\omega) \mathbf{E}_{P+}(\omega) \cdot \mathbf{E}_{P+}^{*}(\omega) \, d\omega - \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \mathbf{I}_{+}(\omega,\bar{\mathbf{E}}^{t}) \cdot \mathbf{E}_{P+}^{*}(\omega) \, d\omega.$$

$$(4.18)$$

5 Equivalence Between Two Integrated Histories Done by Means of the Work

In Section 3 we have called equivalent two integrated histories $\overline{\mathbf{E}}_1^t$ and $\overline{\mathbf{E}}_2^t$ which yield the same current density when they are subjected to the same process; hence, because of the equality imposed to the values of the electric and magnetic fields at the initial instant of the process, we have the same response of the material. An analogous equivalence relation between two integrated histories may be introduced in terms of the work.

Definition 5.1 Let $(\mathbf{E}_i, \mathbf{H}_i, \overline{\mathbf{E}}_i^t)$, i = 1, 2, be two given states of the electromagnetic material \mathcal{B} , the two integrated histories $\overline{\mathbf{E}}_i^t$ (i = 1, 2) are called w-equivalent if the equality

$$\widetilde{W}(\mathbf{E}_1(t), \, \mathbf{H}_1(t), \, \overline{\mathbf{E}}_1^t; \, \dot{\mathbf{E}}_P, \dot{\mathbf{H}}_P) = \widetilde{W}(\mathbf{E}_2(t), \, \mathbf{H}_2(t), \, \overline{\mathbf{E}}_2^t; \, \dot{\mathbf{E}}_P, \dot{\mathbf{H}}_P)$$
(5.1)

holds for every $\dot{\mathbf{E}}_P \colon [0, \tau) \to R^3$, $\dot{\mathbf{H}}_P \colon [0, \tau) \to R^3$ and for every $\tau > 0$.

The equivalence of the two definitions we have given follows easily from this theorem.

Theorem 5.1 For any electromagnetic material described by the constitutive equations (2.1) and (3.5), two integrated histories of the electric field are equivalent in the sense of Definition 3.3 if and only if they are w-equivalent.

Proof If two integrated histories $\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{i}^{t}$ (i = 1, 2) are equivalent in the sense of Definition 3.3, then, for every \mathbf{E}_{P} : $(0, d] \to R^{3}$, \mathbf{H}_{P} : $(0, d] \to R^{3}$ and for every d, the works done on the process, of duration d and related to \mathbf{E}_{P} and \mathbf{H}_{P} by (3.9) - (3.10), applied to the states $(\mathbf{E}_{1}(t), \mathbf{H}_{1}(t), \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{1}^{t})$ and $(\mathbf{E}_{2}(t), \mathbf{H}_{2}(t), \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{2}^{t})$, characterized by $\mathbf{E}_{1}(t) = \mathbf{E}_{2}(t)$ and $\mathbf{H}_{1}(t) = \mathbf{H}_{2}(t)$, are the same since we have

$$\int_{0}^{d} [\dot{\mathbf{D}}(\mathbf{E}_{P}(\tau)) \cdot \mathbf{E}_{P}(\tau) + \dot{\mathbf{B}}(\mathbf{H}_{P}(\tau)) \cdot \mathbf{H}_{P}(\tau) + \tilde{\mathbf{J}}((\mathbf{E}_{P} * \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{1})^{t+\tau}) \cdot \mathbf{E}_{P}(\tau)] d\tau$$

$$= \int_{0}^{d} [\dot{\mathbf{D}}(\mathbf{E}_{P}(\tau)) \cdot \mathbf{E}_{P}(\tau) + \dot{\mathbf{B}}(\mathbf{H}_{P}(\tau)) \cdot \mathbf{H}_{P}(\tau) + \tilde{\mathbf{J}}((\mathbf{E}_{P} * \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{2})^{t+\tau}) \cdot \mathbf{E}_{P}(\tau)] d\tau$$
(5.2)

because of (3.9) - (3.10) and $(3.15)_2$.

If we now suppose that two integrated histories $\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{i}^{t}$ (i = 1, 2) are w-equivalent, then (5.1) must be satisfied whatever may be the process P and its duration d. Taking into account the expression (4.17) of the work, together with (3.9)-(3.10), which give \mathbf{E}_{P}

and \mathbf{H}_P in function of the initial values $(\mathbf{E}_i(t), \mathbf{H}_i(t))$, i = 1, 2, and the same process $(\dot{\mathbf{E}}_P, \dot{\mathbf{H}}_P)$, we derive from (5.1) a relation in which the process and its duration are arbitrary. This arbitrariness yields

$$\mathbf{E}_{1}(t) = \mathbf{E}_{2}(t), \quad \mathbf{H}_{1}(t) = \mathbf{H}_{2}(t), \quad \mathbf{I}(\tau, \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{1}^{t}) = \mathbf{I}(\tau, \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{2}^{t}).$$
(5.3)

The last of these equalities is expressed by (4.15) and implies

$$\int_{0}^{+\infty} \alpha'(\tau+\xi) [\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{1}^{t}(\xi) - \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{2}^{t}(\xi)] d\xi = \mathbf{0},$$
(5.4)

namely, the difference $\overline{\mathbf{E}}^t = \overline{\mathbf{E}}_1^t - \overline{\mathbf{E}}_2^t$ satisfies (3.17), which assures the equivalence of the two integrated histories $\overline{\mathbf{E}}_i^t$ (i = 1, 2).

6 Formulation of the Maximum Recoverable Work

The maximum recoverable work expresses the maximum work we can obtain from the material at the given state σ , that is the amount of energy which is available at σ . It is defined as follows [19].

Definition 6.1 Let σ be a given state of the body \mathcal{B} , the maximum recoverable work starting from σ is

$$W_R(\sigma) = \sup\left\{-W(\sigma, P): \ P \in \Pi\right\},\tag{6.1}$$

where Π denotes the set of finite work processes.

Since the null process belongs to Π and yields a null work, $W_R(\sigma)$ is nonnegative and is bounded from above, i.e. $W_R(\sigma) < +\infty$, as a consequence of the thermodynamics. The work defined by (6.1) has been shown to coincide with the minimum free energy, that is denoted by $\psi_m(\sigma)$; thus, we have [11, 12, 19]

$$\psi_m(\sigma) = W_R(\sigma). \tag{6.2}$$

We want to find an expression for the maximum recoverable work and hence for the minimum free energy $\psi_m(\sigma)$. For this purpose we consider as initial state $\sigma(t) = (\mathbf{E}(t), \mathbf{H}(t), \mathbf{\overline{E}}^t)$ at a fixed time t and we apply a process $P \in \Pi$, which is related to \mathbf{E}_P and \mathbf{H}_P by means of (3.9) – (3.10). Let d be the finite duration of P, we define P on \mathbb{R}^+ with its extension on $[d, +\infty)$, where we assume P = 0 together with $\mathbf{E}_P(d) = \mathbf{0}$ and $\mathbf{H}_P(d) = \mathbf{0}$. The work done on such a process is given by (4.17), which reduces to

$$W(\sigma, P) = -\frac{1}{2} [\varepsilon \mathbf{E}^{2}(t) + \mu \mathbf{H}^{2}(t)] + \frac{1}{2} \int_{0}^{+\infty} \int_{0}^{+\infty} \alpha(|\tau - \eta|) \mathbf{E}_{P}(\eta) \cdot \mathbf{E}_{P}(\tau) \, d\eta d\tau - \int_{0}^{+\infty} \mathbf{I}(\tau, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}) \cdot \mathbf{E}_{P}(\tau) \, d\tau.$$
(6.3)

To determine the maximum of $-W(\sigma, P)$, expressed by (6.1), we consider the set of processes which are related to

$$\mathbf{E}_P(\tau) = \mathbf{E}^{(m)}(\tau) + \gamma \mathbf{e}(\tau), \quad \tau \in \mathbb{R}^+,$$
(6.4)

where $\mathbf{E}^{(m)}(\tau)$ is related to the process which yields the required maximum recoverable work, γ is a real parameter and \mathbf{e} is an arbitrary smooth function with $\mathbf{e}(0) = \mathbf{0}$.

From (6.3) and (6.4), we get

$$\frac{d}{d\gamma}[-W(\sigma,P)]|_{\gamma=0} = -\int_{0}^{+\infty} \left[\int_{0}^{+\infty} \alpha(|\tau-\eta|)\mathbf{E}^{(m)}(\eta)\,d\eta - \mathbf{I}(\tau,\overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t})\right] \cdot \mathbf{e}(\tau)\,d\tau = 0 \quad (6.5)$$

and hence, being **e** arbitrary, we obtain

$$\int_{0}^{+\infty} \alpha(|\tau - \eta|) \mathbf{E}^{(m)}(\eta) \, d\eta = \mathbf{I}(\tau, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}) \quad \forall \tau \in \mathbb{R}^{+}.$$
(6.6)

This relation is a the Wiener-Hopf equation of the first type, which is not solvable in general. However, by using theorems of factorization and the thermodynamic properties of the kernel α , the solution $\mathbf{E}^{(m)}$ of (6.6) can be determined and gives the maximum recoverable work [5, 6, 20], which, taking account of (6.3) and (6.6), becomes

$$W_R(\sigma) = \frac{1}{2} [\varepsilon \mathbf{E}^2(t) + \mu \mathbf{H}^2(t)] + \frac{1}{2} \int_0^{+\infty} \int_0^{+\infty} \alpha(|\tau - \eta|) \mathbf{E}^{(m)}(\eta) \cdot \mathbf{E}^{(m)}(\tau) \, d\eta \, d\tau.$$
(6.7)

Application of the Plancherel theorem allows us to transform (6.7) as follows

$$W_R(\sigma) = \frac{1}{2} [\varepsilon \mathbf{E}^2(t) + \mu \mathbf{H}^2(t)] + \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \alpha_c(\omega) \mathbf{E}^{(m)}_+(\omega) \cdot (\mathbf{E}^{(m)}_+(\omega))^* d\omega.$$
(6.8)

To solve the Wiener–Hopf equation (6.6), we write it as follows

$$\int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \alpha(|\tau - \eta|) \mathbf{E}^{(m)}(\eta) \, d\eta = \mathbf{I}(\tau, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t) + \mathbf{r}(\tau), \quad \forall \tau \in R,$$
(6.9)

where we have added the function \mathbf{r} defined by

$$\mathbf{r}(\tau) = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \alpha(|\tau - s|) \mathbf{E}^{(m)}(s) \, ds \quad \forall \tau \in \mathbb{R}^-$$
(6.10)

and supposed equal to zero on R^{++} . Therefore, $supp(\mathbf{E}^{(m)}) \subseteq \mathbb{R}^+$, $supp(\mathbf{I}(\cdot, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t)) \subseteq \mathbb{R}^+$, $supp(\mathbf{r}) \subseteq \mathbb{R}^-$ and hence (6.9) reduces to (6.6) for $\tau \in \mathbb{R}^+$ and to (6.10) for $\tau \in \mathbb{R}^-$.

In (6.7) we have the cosine Fourier transform $\alpha_c(\omega)$, which can be factorized as

$$\alpha_c(\omega) = \alpha_{(+)}(\omega)\alpha_{(-)}(\omega). \tag{6.11}$$

By introducing

$$K(\omega) = (1 + \omega^2)\alpha_c(\omega), \qquad (6.12)$$

which, taking into account the properties (2.18)-(2.19), is a function without zeros for every $\omega \in R$, also at infinity, and can be factorized as

$$K(\omega) = K_{(+)}(\omega)K_{(-)}(\omega),$$
 (6.13)

we have

$$\alpha_{(+)}(\omega) = \frac{1}{1+i\omega} K_{(+)}(\omega), \quad \alpha_{(-)}(\omega) = \frac{1}{1-i\omega} K_{(-)}(\omega).$$
(6.14)

Therefore, taking the Fourier transform of (6.9),

$$2\alpha_c(\omega)\mathbf{E}^{(m)}_+(\omega) = \mathbf{I}_+(\omega, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t) + \mathbf{r}_-(\omega), \qquad (6.15)$$

where $\mathbf{I}_{+}(\omega, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t})$ is given by (4.16), we can evaluate the following quantity

$$\alpha_{(+)}(\omega)\mathbf{E}_{+}^{(m)}(\omega) = \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{\mathbf{I}_{+}(\omega, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t})}{\alpha_{(-)}(\omega)} + \frac{\mathbf{r}_{-}(\omega)}{\alpha_{(-)}(\omega)} \right],$$
(6.16)

which appears in (6.8).

Let us define

$$\mathbf{P}^{t}(z) = \frac{1}{4\pi i} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \frac{\mathbf{I}_{+}(\omega, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}) / \alpha_{(-)}(\omega)}{\omega - z} \, d\omega, \qquad \mathbf{P}^{t}_{(\pm)}(\omega) = \lim_{\beta \to 0^{\mp}} \mathbf{P}^{t}(\omega + i\beta); \tag{6.17}$$

hence we see that the function $\mathbf{P}_{(\pm)}^{t}(z)$ has zeros and singularities in \mathbf{C}^{\pm} , which implies that $\mathbf{P}^{t}(z) = \mathbf{P}_{(\pm)}^{t}(z)$ is analytic in $\mathbf{C}^{(\mp)}$ and also in R because of the hypothesis assumed for the Fourier-transformed functions on R [12]. Applying the Plemelj formulae, (6.17) yield

$$\frac{1}{2} \frac{\mathbf{I}_{+}(\omega, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t})}{\alpha_{(-)}(\omega)} = \mathbf{P}_{(-)}^{t}(\omega) - \mathbf{P}_{(+)}^{t}(\omega), \qquad (6.18)$$

which can be substituted into (6.16) to obtain the following equality

$$\alpha_{(+)}(\omega)\mathbf{E}_{+}^{(m)}(\omega) + \mathbf{P}_{(+)}^{t}(\omega) = \mathbf{P}_{(-)}^{t}(\omega) + \frac{1}{2} \frac{\mathbf{r}_{-}(\omega)}{\alpha_{(-)}(\omega)}.$$
(6.19)

In this relation the quantity at the left-hand side considered as a function of z, i.e. $\alpha_{(+)}(z)\mathbf{E}^{(m)}_{+}(z) + \mathbf{P}^{t}_{(+)}(z)$, is analytic for $z \in \mathbf{C}^{-}$, whereas from the right-hand side we see that $\mathbf{P}^{t}_{(-)}(z) + \frac{1}{2} \frac{\mathbf{r}_{-}(z)}{\alpha_{(-)}(z)}$ is analytic for $z \in \mathbf{C}^{+}$. Moreover, denoting by $\mathbf{U}(\omega)$ the function at the left-hand side of (6.19), such a function has an analytic extension on the

whole complex plane and vanishes at infinity; therefore, it must be zero so that from (6.19) we get

$$\mathbf{E}_{+}^{(m)}(\omega) = -\frac{\mathbf{P}_{(+)}^{t}(\omega)}{\alpha_{(+)}(\omega)}, \quad \mathbf{P}_{(-)}^{t}(\omega) = -\frac{1}{2}\frac{\mathbf{r}_{-}(\omega)}{\alpha_{(-)}(\omega)}.$$
(6.20)

From (6.20), we can evaluate $\mathbf{E}_{+}^{(m)}(\omega) \cdot \left(\mathbf{E}_{+}^{(m)}(\omega)\right)^{*}$, which allows to obtain the required expression of the minimum free energy

$$\psi_m(\sigma(t)) = \hat{\psi}(\mathbf{E}(t), \mathbf{H}(t), \mathbf{P}_{(+)}^t) = \frac{1}{2} [\varepsilon \mathbf{E}^2(t) + \mu \mathbf{H}^2(t)] + \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} |\mathbf{P}_{(+)}^t(\omega)|^2 d\omega. \quad (6.21)$$

7 Another Formulation for ψ_m

A different but equivalent form of the minimum free energy can be derived by expressing $\mathbf{P}_{(+)}^t(\omega)$ in terms of the integrated history $\overline{\mathbf{E}}^t$.

For this purpose we shall extend the memory kernel α' on R^{--} with an odd function $\alpha'^{(o)}(s)$, such that $\alpha'^{(o)}(s) = \alpha'(s) \ \forall s \ge 0$ and $\alpha'^{(o)}(s) = -\alpha'(-s) \ \forall s < 0$, whose Fourier transform is therefore given by (2.11), i.e. $\alpha'^{(o)}_F(\omega) = -2i\alpha'_s(\omega)$; moreover, we consider the causal extension to R^{--} for $\overline{\mathbf{E}}^t$, that is $\overline{\mathbf{E}}^t(s) = \mathbf{0}$ for all s < 0.

With these assumptions, (4.15) can be put in this form

$$\mathbf{I}(\tau, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t) = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \alpha'^{(o)}(\tau + \xi) \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t(\xi) \, d\xi, \quad \tau \ge 0,$$
(7.1)

and can be extended to R by means of

$$\mathbf{I}^{(N)}(\tau, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t) = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \alpha'^{(o)}(\tau + \xi) \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t(\xi) \, d\xi, \quad \tau < 0,$$
(7.2)

as follows

$$\mathbf{I}^{(R)}(\tau,\overline{\mathbf{E}}^t) = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \alpha'^{(o)}(\tau+\xi)\overline{\mathbf{E}}^t(\xi) \, d\xi = \begin{cases} \mathbf{I}(\tau,\overline{\mathbf{E}}^t) & \forall \, \tau \ge 0, \\ \mathbf{I}^{(N)}(\tau,\overline{\mathbf{E}}^t) & \forall \, \tau < 0. \end{cases}$$
(7.3)

Let us introduce $\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{N}^{t}(s) = \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}(-s) \ \forall s \leq 0$ with its extension $\mathbf{E}_{N}^{t}(s) = \mathbf{0} \ \forall s > 0$; thus, (7.3) becomes

$$\mathbf{I}^{(R)}(\tau, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t) = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \alpha'^{(o)}(\tau - s) \overline{\mathbf{E}}_N^t(s) \, ds \tag{7.4}$$

and it gives

$$\mathbf{I}_{F}^{(R)}(\omega, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}) = -2i\alpha_{s}'(\omega) \left(\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{+}^{t}(\omega)\right)^{*}, \qquad (7.5)$$

since

$$\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{N_F}^t(\omega) = \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{N_-}^t(\omega) = \left(\overline{\mathbf{E}}_+^t(\omega)\right)^*.$$
(7.6)

From (7.3) we get

$$\mathbf{I}_{F}^{(R)}(\omega, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}) = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \mathbf{I}^{(R)}(\tau, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}) e^{-i\omega\tau} d\tau = \mathbf{I}_{-}^{(N)}(\omega, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}) + \mathbf{I}_{+}(\omega, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t})$$
(7.7)

and hence

$$\frac{1}{2\alpha_{(-)}(\omega)}\mathbf{I}_{F}^{(R)}(\omega,\overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}) = \frac{1}{2\alpha_{(-)}(\omega)}\mathbf{I}_{-}^{(N)}(\omega,\overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}) + \mathbf{P}_{(-)}^{t}(\omega) - \mathbf{P}_{(+)}^{t}(\omega)$$
(7.8)

on the basis of (6.18).

Use of the Plamelj formulae yields

$$\frac{1}{2\alpha_{(-)}(\omega)}\mathbf{I}_{F}^{(R)}(\omega, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}) = \mathbf{P}_{(-)}^{(1)t}(\omega) - \mathbf{P}_{(+)}^{(1)t}(\omega),$$
(7.9)

where $\mathbf{P}_{(\pm)}^{(1)t}(\omega)$ are defined as in (6.17) and, when they are considered as functions of $z \in \mathbf{C}$, have zeros and singularities in \mathbf{C}^{\pm} .

By substituting (7.9) into (7.8), we arrive at the function

$$\mathbf{V}(\omega) \equiv \mathbf{P}_{(+)}^{t}(\omega) - \mathbf{P}_{(+)}^{(1)t}(\omega) = \mathbf{P}_{(-)}^{t}(\omega) - \mathbf{P}_{(-)}^{(1)t}(\omega) + \frac{1}{2\alpha_{(-)}(\omega)}\mathbf{I}_{-}^{(N)}(\omega, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}), \quad (7.10)$$

which is analytic in \mathbf{C}^- for its first expression and in \mathbf{C}^+ for the second one, moreover, it vanishes at infinity. Thus, we must have $\mathbf{V}(\omega) = \mathbf{0}$ and hence

$$\mathbf{P}_{(+)}^{t}(\omega) = \mathbf{P}_{(+)}^{(1)t}(\omega), \quad \mathbf{P}_{(-)}^{t}(\omega) = \mathbf{P}_{(-)}^{(1)t}(\omega) - \frac{1}{2\alpha_{(-)}(\omega)}\mathbf{I}_{-}^{(N)}(\omega, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}).$$
(7.11)

From (7.5), taking into account $(2.19)_1$ and (6.11), we get

$$\frac{1}{2\alpha_{(-)}(\omega)}\mathbf{I}_{F}^{(R)}(\omega, \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}) = i\omega\alpha_{(+)}(\omega) \big(\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{+}^{t}(\omega)\big)^{*},$$
(7.12)

which can be substituted into the relation (6.17) written for $\mathbf{P}_{(+)}^{(1)t}(\omega)$ to obtain from $(7.11)_1$

$$\mathbf{P}_{(+)}^{t}(\omega) = \mathbf{P}_{(+)}^{(1)t}(\omega) = \lim_{z \to \omega^{-}} \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \frac{i\omega' \alpha_{(+)}(\omega') (\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{+}^{t}(\omega'))^{*}}{\omega' - z} d\omega'.$$
(7.13)

The conjugate of (7.13) yields

$$\left(\mathbf{P}_{(+)}^{t}(\omega)\right)^{*} = i \lim_{w \to \omega^{+}} \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \frac{\omega' \alpha_{(-)}(\omega') \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{+}^{t}(\omega')}{\omega' - w} d\omega'$$
(7.14)

where, applying the Plamelj formulae, we have

$$\omega \alpha_{(-)}(\omega) \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{+}^{t}(\omega) = \mathbf{Q}_{(-)}^{t}(\omega) - \mathbf{Q}_{(+)}^{t}(\omega)$$
(7.15)

with

$$\mathbf{Q}_{(\pm)}^{t}(\omega) = \lim_{z \to \omega^{\mp}} \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \frac{\omega' \alpha_{(-)}(\omega') \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{+}^{t}(\omega')}{\omega' - z} \, d\omega'$$
(7.16)

such that $\mathbf{Q}_{(\pm)}^t(z)$ has zeros and singularities for $z \in \mathbf{C}^{\pm}$.

Finally, (7.14) and (7.16) give

$$\left(\mathbf{P}_{(+)}^{t}(\omega)\right)^{*} = i\mathbf{Q}_{(-)}^{t}(\omega), \qquad (7.17)$$

which allows us to transform (6.21) as follows

$$\psi_m(t) = \hat{\psi}(\mathbf{E}(t), \, \mathbf{H}(t), \, \mathbf{Q}_{(-)}^t) = \frac{1}{2} \left[\varepsilon \mathbf{E}^2(t) + \mu \mathbf{H}^2(t) \right] + \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} |\mathbf{Q}_{(-)}^t(\omega)|^2 d\omega.$$
(7.18)

We observe that the current density given by (3.5) may be written in terms of the quantities now deduced. In fact, applying the Plancherel theorem to (3.5) and taking account of (2.11) for $\alpha'_F(\omega)$, since α' is extended to R as an odd function, and (2.19)₁, we have

$$\tilde{\mathbf{J}}(\overline{\mathbf{E}}^t) = -\frac{i}{\pi} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \omega \alpha_c(\omega) \overline{\mathbf{E}}_+^t(\omega) \, d\omega = -\frac{i}{\pi} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \alpha_{(+)}(\omega) \big[\mathbf{Q}_{(-)}^t(\omega) - \mathbf{Q}_{(+)}^t(\omega) \big] d\omega, \quad (7.19)$$

where we have considered (6.11) and (7.15) too.

In (7.19)₂ we can consider two integrals, one of which is zero because of the analyticity of the integrand $\alpha_{(+)}(\omega)\mathbf{Q}_{(+)}^t(\omega)$ in \mathbf{C}^- ; thus, it follows that the other integral must be real and gives the current density, that is

$$\tilde{\mathbf{J}}(\overline{\mathbf{E}}^t) = -\frac{i}{\pi} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \alpha_{(+)}(\omega) \mathbf{Q}_{(-)}^t(\omega) \, d\omega.$$
(7.20)

8 A Particular Model

The discrete spectrum model is characterized by a particular class of response functions, which are expressed by a linear combination of exponentials. Thus we assume the following kernel

$$\alpha(t) = \begin{cases} \sum_{i=1}^{n} g_i e^{-\alpha_i t}, & t \ge 0, \\ 0 & t < 0, \end{cases}$$
(8.1)

with g_i , $\alpha_i \in \mathbb{R}^{++}$ $(i = 1, 2, \dots, n)$, $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\alpha_1 < \alpha_2 < \dots < \alpha_n$.

We first observe that with these assumptions $(2.18)_1$ is satisfied, being

$$\alpha(0) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} g_i > 0$$

We have

$$\alpha_F(\omega) = \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{g_i}{\alpha_i + i\omega} \quad \forall \, \omega \in R,$$
(8.2)

whence

$$\alpha_c(\omega) = \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{\alpha_i g_i}{\alpha_i^2 + \omega^2}, \quad \alpha_s(\omega) = \omega \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{g_i}{\alpha_i^2 + \omega^2} \quad \forall \omega \in R.$$
(8.3)

Then, (6.12) yields

$$K(\omega) = (1+\omega^2) \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{\alpha_i g_i}{\alpha_i^2 + \omega^2}, \quad K_\infty = \lim_{\omega \to \pm \infty} K(\omega) = \sum_{i=1}^n \alpha_i g_i > 0.$$
(8.4)

The expression $(8.4)_1$ coincides with the one obtained in [14]. Thus, we recall that, putting $z = -\omega^2$, we have $K(\omega) = f(z)$, which is a function with n simple poles at α_i^2 if $\alpha_i^2 \neq 1 \ \forall i \in \{1, 2, ..., n\}$, while it has n-1 simple poles if one of α_i 's, and only one since α_i 's are ordered and distinct numbers, is equal to 1.

Let $n \neq 1$.

We first suppose that $\alpha_i^2 \neq 1$ (i = 1, 2, ..., n). If $1 < \alpha_1^2$ or $\alpha_n^2 < 1$, f(z) has n simple poles α_i^2 (i = 1, 2, ..., n) and has n simple zeros denoted by $\gamma_1^2 = 1$ and γ_j^2 (j = 2, 3, ..., n). It rests to consider the case when there exists p such that $\alpha_p^2 < 1 < \alpha_{p+1}^2$, where p may assume only one of the values: $1, 2, \ldots, n-1$; in this case we have the zero γ_{p+1}^2 such that $\gamma_{p+1}^2 \gtrless 1 = \gamma_1^2$ and therefore it can be equal to 1, which becomes a zero of multiplicity 2; hence f(z) has n-1 distinct zeros. In any case the zeros denoted by γ_j^2 (j = 2, 3, ..., n) are so ordered

$$\alpha_1^2 < \gamma_2^2 < \alpha_2^2 < \dots < \alpha_p^2 < \gamma_{p+1}^2 < \alpha_{p+1}^2 < \dots < \alpha_{n-1}^2 < \gamma_n^2 < \alpha_n^2$$
(8.5)

and we can write (8.4) as follows

$$K(\omega) = K_{\infty} \prod_{i=1}^{n} \left\{ \frac{\gamma_i^2 + \omega^2}{\alpha_i^2 + \omega^2} \right\},$$
(8.6)

where $\gamma_1^2 = 1$ and only one of the other zeros, say γ_{p+1}^2 , can be equal to 1, which thus becomes a zero with multiplicity 2. Hence, it follows that the factorization (6.13) of $K(\omega)$ expressed by (8.6) yields, as in [14],

$$K_{(-)}(\omega) = k_{\infty} \prod_{i=1}^{n} \left\{ \frac{\omega + i\gamma_i}{\omega + i\alpha_i} \right\}, \quad K_{(+)}(\omega) = k_{\infty} \prod_{i=1}^{n} \left\{ \frac{\omega - i\gamma_i}{\omega - i\alpha_i} \right\}, \quad k_{\infty} = (K_{\infty})^{1/2}.$$
(8.7)

Since in (7.18) we have the integral of $|\mathbf{Q}_{(-)}^t(\omega)|^2$, we must consider (7.16), where $\alpha_{(-)}(\omega)$, contrary to what occurs in [14], is now multiplied by ω . Thus, from (6.14)₂, taking account of (8.7)₁, we obtain the required product

$$\omega \alpha_{(-)}(\omega) = \omega \frac{ik_{\infty}}{\omega + i} \prod_{i=1}^{n} \left\{ \frac{\omega + i\gamma_i}{\omega + i\alpha_i} \right\},$$
(8.8)

which also vanishes at $\gamma_0 = 0$.

Hence, since $\gamma_1 = 1$, putting $\delta_1 = \gamma_0 = 0$ and $\delta_j = \gamma_j$ (j = 2, 3, ..., n), we get

$$\omega\alpha_{(-)}(\omega) = ik_{\infty}\prod_{i=1}^{n} \left\{\frac{\omega + i\delta_{i}}{\omega + i\alpha_{i}}\right\} = ik_{\infty}\left(1 + i\sum_{r=1}^{n}\frac{A_{r}}{\omega + i\alpha_{r}}\right),\tag{8.9}$$

whose coefficients A_r are given by

$$A_r = (\delta_r - \alpha_r) \prod_{i=1, i \neq r}^n \left\{ \frac{\delta_i - \alpha_r}{\alpha_i - \alpha_r} \right\}, \quad r = 1, 2, \dots, n,$$
(8.10)

where it may occur that there exists p such that $\delta_{p+1} = \gamma_{p+1} = 1$.

Then, we suppose that $\alpha_p^2 \equiv \gamma_1^2 = 1$, where p may assume only one of the values: $1, 2, \ldots, n$.

We can distinguish three cases. If $\alpha_1^2 = 1$ or $\alpha_n^2 = 1$, $f(z) = K(\omega)$ has n - 1 zeros γ_j^2 (j = 2, 3, ..., n) and n - 1 poles α_j^2 (j = 2, 3, ..., n) or α_i^2 (i = 1, 2, ..., n - 1) in the two cases; however, the presence of the factor $\frac{\omega}{\omega + i}$ in (8.8) still now yields the introduction of $\delta_1 = 0$ and hence (8.9) with (8.10), where $\alpha_1 = 1$ or $\alpha_n = 1$, hold again. Also in the third case with $\alpha_p^2 = 1$, 1 , we have <math>n - 1 zeros γ_j^2 (j = 2, 3, ..., n) and n - 1 poles α_i^2 (i = 1, 2, ..., p - 1, p + 1, ..., n) ordered as (8.5) shows with this condition $\alpha_{p-1}^2 < \gamma_p^2 < 1 < \gamma_{p+1}^2 < \alpha_{p+1}^2$; moreover, as before we get (8.9)–(8.10), where we have $\alpha_p = 1$.

Let n = 1.

This case must be studied separately. Substituting $(8.7)_1$, written with n = 1, into $(6.14)_2$, we have the following relation

$$\omega \alpha_{(-)}(\omega) = ik_{\infty} \frac{\omega}{\omega + i\alpha_1} = ik_{\infty} \left(1 + i\frac{A_1}{\omega + i\alpha_1} \right), \tag{8.11}$$

where

$$A_1 = -\alpha_1, \quad k_\infty = (\alpha_1 g_1)^{1/2}.$$
 (8.12)

In the general case, with $n \neq 1$, $\mathbf{Q}_{(-)}^{t}(\omega)$, taking into account its definition (7.16) and the expression (8.9)₂, is given by

$$\mathbf{Q}_{(-)}^{t}(\omega) = ik_{\infty} \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \frac{\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{+}^{t}(\omega')}{\omega' - \omega^{+}} d\omega' - \sum_{r=1}^{n} k_{\infty} A_{r} \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \frac{\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{+}^{t}(\omega')/(\omega' - \omega^{+})}{\omega' - (-i\alpha_{r})} d\omega'.$$
(8.13)

Since $\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{+}^{t}$ as function of $z \in \mathbf{C}$ is analytic in $\mathbf{C}^{(-)}$, the first integral over the real axis can be extended to an infinite contour on $\mathbf{C}^{(-)}$ without altering its value, which is zero because of the analyticity of the integrand. It rests to evaluate the other integrals by closing again on $\mathbf{C}^{(-)}$ and taking account of the sense of the integrations. Thus, we get

$$\mathbf{Q}_{(-)}^{t}(\omega) = -k_{\infty} \sum_{r=1}^{n} \frac{A_{r}}{\omega + i\alpha_{r}} \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{+}^{t}(-i\alpha_{r}), \qquad (8.14)$$

and hence

$$\left(\mathbf{Q}_{(-)}^{t}(\omega)\right)^{*} = -k_{\infty} \sum_{r=1}^{n} \frac{A_{r}}{\omega - i\alpha_{r}} \left(\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{+}^{t}(-i\alpha_{r})\right)^{*}, \qquad (8.15)$$

where, on the basis of $(2.7)_1$, we have

$$\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{+}^{t}(-i\alpha_{r}) = \int_{0}^{+\infty} e^{-\alpha_{r}s} \overline{\mathbf{E}}^{t}(s) \, ds = \left(\overline{\mathbf{E}}_{+}^{t}(-i\alpha_{r})\right)^{*}.$$
(8.16)

We can now evaluate the integral

$$\frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} |\mathbf{Q}_{(-)}^{t}(\omega)|^{2} d\omega$$

$$= k_{\infty}^{2} \sum_{r,l=1}^{n} A_{r} A_{l} \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{+}^{t}(-i\alpha_{r}) \cdot \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{+}^{t}(-i\alpha_{l}) \frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \frac{i/(\omega + i\alpha_{r})}{\omega - i\alpha_{l}} d\omega$$

$$= K_{\infty} \sum_{r,l=1}^{n} \frac{A_{r} A_{l}}{\alpha_{r} + \alpha_{l}} \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{+}^{t}(-i\alpha_{r}) \cdot \overline{\mathbf{E}}_{+}^{t}(-i\alpha_{l}),$$
(8.17)

which, substituted into (7.18), by virtue of $(8.16)_1$, yields

$$\psi_m(t) = \frac{1}{2} [\varepsilon \mathbf{E}^2(t) + \mu \mathbf{H}^2(t)] + \frac{1}{2} \int_0^{+\infty} \int_0^{+\infty} 2K_\infty \sum_{r,l=1}^n \frac{A_r A_l}{\alpha_r + \alpha_l} e^{-(\alpha_r s_1 + \alpha_l s_2)} \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t(s_1) \cdot \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t(s_2) \, ds_1 ds_2.$$
(8.18)

In the particular case, when n = 1, taking account of (8.12), the expression of the minimum free energy assumes the simpler form

$$\psi_m(t) = \frac{1}{2} \left[\varepsilon \mathbf{E}^2(t) + \mu \mathbf{H}^2(t) \right] + \frac{1}{2} \alpha_1^2 g_1 \left[\int_0^{+\infty} e^{-\alpha_1 s} \overline{\mathbf{E}}^t(s) \, ds \right]^2.$$
(8.19)

We observe that, integrating by parts in this last relation, we obtain the same result derived in [14], where the history of **E** is considered instead of its integrated history.

Acknowledgements

Work performed under the support of C.N.R. and of M.I.U.R.

References

- Coleman, B.D. and Dill, E.H. On the thermodynamics of electromagnetic fields in materials with memory. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 41 (1971) 132–162.
- [2] Coleman, B.D. and Dill, E.H. Thermodynamic restrictions on the constitutive equations of electromagnetic theory. ZAMP 22 (1971) 691–702.
- [3] Noll, W. A new mathematical theory of simple materials. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 48 (1972) 1–50.
- [4] Coleman, B.D. and Owen, D.R. A mathematical foundation of thermodynamics. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 54 (1974) 1–104.
- [5] Breuer, S. and Onat, E.T. On recoverable work in viscoelasticity. Z. Angew. Math. Phys. 15 (1981) 13-21.
- [6] Day, W.A. Reversibility, recoverable work and free energy in linear viscoelasticity. Quart. J. Mech. Appl. Math. 23 (1970) 1–15.
- [7] Deseri, L., Gentili, G. and Golden, J.M. On the minimal free energy and the Saint-Venant principle in linear viscoelasticity. In: *Mathematical Models and Methods for Smart Materials*. (Eds.: M. Fabrizio, B. Lazzari and A. Morro) Word Scientific, Singapore, 2002, P.73–88.
- [8] Marziani, M. The hereditary theoretical approach to nonlinear phenomena in the ionosphere. Acc. Sc. Fe. 66 (1989) 211.
- [9] Gurevich, A.V. Non-Linear Phenomena in the Ionosphere. Springer, Berlin, 1994.
- [10] Gentili, G. Thermodynamic potentials for electromagnetic fields in the ionosphere. Int. J. Engng. Sci. 11(33) (1995) 1561–1575.
- [11] Gentili, G. Maximum recoverable work, minimum free energy and state space in linear viscoelasticity. Quart. Appl. Math. LX(1) (2002) 153–182.
- [12] Golden, J.M. Free energy in the frequency domain: the scalar case. Quart. Appl. Math. LVIII(1) (2000) 127–150.
- [13] Amendola, G. Asymptotic behavior for electromagnetic fields in the ionosphere. Ann. Univ. Ferrara. Sez. VII — Sci. Mat. XLVIII (2002) 165–187.
- [14] Amendola, G. The minimum free energy for an electromagnetic conductor. Appl. Anal. 84(1) (2005) 67–87.
- [15] Fabrizio, M. and Golden, J.M. Maximum and minimum free energies for a linear viscoelastic material. Quart. Appl. Math. LX(2) (2002) 341–381.
- [16] Fabrizio, M. and Morro, A. Thermodynamics of electromagnetic isothermal systems with memory. J. Non-equil. Thermodyn. 22 (1997) 110–128.
- [17] Fabrizio, M. and Morro, A. *Mathematical Problems in Linear Viscoelasticity*. SIAM, Philadelphia, 1992.
- [18] Fabrizio, M. and Morro, A. Electromagnetism of Continuum Media. Oxford University Press, Oxford, 2003.
- [19] Fabrizio, M., Giorgi, C. and Morro, A. Free energies and dissipation properties for systems with memory. Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 125 (1994) 341–373.
- [20] Muskhelishvili, N.I. Singular Integral Equations. Noordhoff, Groningen, 1953.

Nonlinear Dynamics and Systems Theory, 5(2) (2005) 135-140



A Duality Principle in the Theory of Dynamical Systems

C. Corduneanu^{1*} and Yizeng Li²

 ¹ The University of Texas at Arlington, Box 19408 UTA, Arlington, TX 76019, USA
 ² Tarrant County College, Hurst, Ft. Worth, TX 76053, USA

Received: October 15, 2004; Revised: January 12, 2005

Abstract: The aim of this paper is to formulate and illustrate a duality principle for dynamical systems. There is a one-to-one correspondence between causal (nonanticipative) systems, and the anticipative ones. Several cases are dealt with, based on the nature of the functional equations describing the dynamics.

Keywords: Dynamical systems; causal; antisipative; duality principle.

Mathematics Subject Classification (2000): 93A99, 93B99, 93C30.

1 Introduction

The dynamical systems we shall consider in this paper will be described by functional equations of various types.

The duality principle we are going to formulate and illustrate establishes a one-to-one correspondence between the class of *causal systems*, and the class of *anticipative systems*. The first class is also known as abstract Volterra systems, while the second class contains the so-called anti-Volterra systems.

The principle of duality states that: to any causal system, one can associate an anticipative systems, and vice-versa.

Moreover, the mathematical treatment is basically the same for causal/ anticipative couples which are in correspondence.

The idea of formulating this duality principle came from writing our joint paper [3], in which the mathematical apparatus used in dealing with anticipative systems (the corresponding describing equations are with advanced argument), has revealed a striking

 $^{^{*}}$ Corresponding author: concord@uta.edu

^{© 2005} Informath Publishing Group/1562-8353 (print)/1813-7385 (online)/www.e-ndst.kiev.ua 135

resemblance with the one used when investigating causal systems (usually described by functional equations of Volterra type).

As we can expect, the initial state in the causal system becomes the terminal state in the anticipative systems, and vice-versa.

Apparently, the anticipative systems, which sometimes (see, for instance, Dubois [4, 5]) are called *anticipatory* systems, present interest in various applied areas, including some economic problems. Several proceedings volumes have been published, under the editorship of Dubois [4, 5]. They illustrate the significance of various types of anticipative systems, both theoretically and from the point of view of applications.

2 A Class of Discrete Systems

Let us consider a dynamical system with a finite number of states, say $x(t_i)$, i = 1, 2, ..., n, with t_i an increasing sequence of reals. We assume $x(t_i) \in R$, i = 1, 2, ..., n, even though we could deal with more general spaces than R, e.g., a Banach space E. We shall denote, for brievety, $x(t_i) = x_i$, i = 1, 2, ..., n.

Let us further assume that the dynamics of the system is described by n equations of the form

$$x_{1} = f_{1}(x_{1}),$$

$$x_{2} = f_{2}(x_{1}, x_{2}),$$

$$\dots \dots \dots \dots \dots$$

$$x_{n} = f_{n}(x_{1}, x_{2}, \dots, x_{n}).$$

(1)

The particular form of the system (1) expresses the fact that we deal with a *causal system*. As each equation shows, the state of the system at the moment t_k , $1 \le k \le n$, depends only on the states at moments preceding or equal to t_k .

Now let us operate a change of variables $t_k = -\tau_{n-k+1}$, $x_k = y_{n-k+1}$, k = 1, 2, ..., n. Then, the system (1) becomes

From (2), we see that the system is of *anticipative* type (or, as sometimes called, *anticipatory*).

Since the times t_k , $1 \le k \le n$, form an increasing sequence, there follows that the new times τ_k , $1 \le k \le n$, also form an increasing sequence: $\tau_1 < \tau_2 < \cdots < \tau_n$.

It is obvious that the systems (1) and (2) are identical, which tells us that from mathematical point of view, we have to solve the same problem for either of the associated causal and anticipative systems.

There are several questions rising from the above discussion related to the system (1), (2). Namely, the equations describing the dynamics of the system have been chosen in such a way that we deal with a "determined" system. In other words, we assume that the system (1) has a unique solution. This situation are been easily achieved. To take just an elementary example, we will assume that $|\partial f_k/\partial x_k| \leq m_k < 1, \ k = 1, 2, ..., n$. This implies the existence of a unique real solution to the first equation; then substituting

in the second equation this value for x_1 , we will again determine a unique value for x_2 , and so on. At each step we have to apply the Banach contraction mapping principle, in order to determine the unique value of the variable characterizing the state of the system. Many other conditions can be imposed in order to achieve the existence result specified above.

In case the system (1) has several solutions, say $(\bar{x}_1, \bar{x}_2, \ldots, \bar{x}_n)$ and $(\bar{x}_1, \bar{x}_2, \ldots, \bar{x}_n)$, then we can define two anticipative systems the same way we have proceeded in the case of a unique solution. In other words, if there exist two (or several) causal systems described by the equations (1), we can accordingly associate two (or several) anticipative systems with "reverse" dynamics.

Another aspect to be considered corresponds to the situation when the system (1) is not determined, in the sense that some of the variables can be chosen arbitrarily (for instance, the *n* equations are not independent). What is, in such a case, the adequate manner to attach to (1) an anticipative system? Apparently, this is possible because if we assign values to some of the x_k 's, the remaining equations still describe a causal system.

Finally, we would like to formulate an open problem (apparently) related to the topics discussed above. Namely, if the system (1) is replaced by a more general system of equations like $f_k(x_1, x_2, \ldots, x_n) = 0$, $k = 1, 2, \ldots, n$, under what conditions can we state that they describe the dynamics of a causal system?

3 Systems Described by Integral Equations

In this section we shall illustrate the duality principle in the case the dynamics of the system is described by an integral equation of anti-Volterra type. Therefore, we shall start with an anticipative system, and construct the causal system whose dynamics is determined by the same data as those of the given anticipative system.

The dynamical system under consideration in this section is defined by means of a function x = x(t), $0 \le t \le T$, the values of x being taken in a Banach space E. The describing equation for the dynamics is of the form

$$x(t) = f(t) + \int_{t}^{T} k(t, s, x(s)) \, ds,$$
(3)

with $f \in C([0,T], E)$, and k(t,s,x) defined and continuous on $\Delta \times E$, with values in E, where $\Delta = \{(t,s): 0 \le t \le s \le T\} \subset \mathbb{R}^2$. If we also admit for k(t,s,x) a Lipschitz type condition in $\Delta \times E$,

$$||k(t, s, x) - k(t, s, y)|| \le L||x - y||, \quad L > 0,$$
(4)

then we get existence and uniqueness of the solution x = x(t), $0 \le t \le T$, which is in C([0,T], E).

The proof of existence and uniqueness of the solution to (3) can be conducted on the classical pattern, by the method of successive approximations

$$x_{n+1}(t) = f(t) + \int_{t}^{T} k(t, s, x_n(s)) \, ds, \quad n \ge 0,$$
(5)

with $x_0(t) = f(t), t \in [0, T]$. It has been carried out in our paper [3].

The case when we have existence on the whole interval [0, T], but not necessary uniqueness, has been also discussed in [3].

Now let x = x(t) be a solution of (3) defined on [0, T], in either case of uniqueness or nonuniqueness. In order to define the causal system corresponding to the anticipative system described by (3), we shall proceed as follows: we operate the change of variables $t = -\tau$, s = -u, and denote $f(-\tau) = \tilde{f}(\tau)$, $x(-\tau) = y(\tau)$, $\tau \in [-T, 0]$. Then (3) becomes

$$y(\tau) = \tilde{f}(\tau) + \int_{-T}^{T} k(-\tau, -u, y(u)) \, du, \tag{6}$$

with $\tilde{f} \in C([-T, 0], E)$, and k defined on $\Delta \times E$, with values in E, where $\overline{\Delta} = \{(\tau, u): -T \leq u \leq \tau \leq 0\} \subset \mathbb{R}^2$. Obviously, $k(-\tau, -u, y)$ satisfies a Lipschitz condition derived from (4).

It is obvious from (6) that the dynamics described by this equation is of causal type. It is possible to "shift" the considerations from the interval [-T, 0], to any interval $[a, b] \subset R$.

We have again illustrated the duality principle, this time for continuous time dynamical systems for which the law of the dynamics is given by means of an integral equation of anti-Volterra type.

We shall see below that other types of dynamical systems can be reduced, in principle, to the case examined in this section.

4 A Case with General Causal Operators

In this section we will consider a Cauchy type problem, for a differential equation involving a linear causal operator, as well as a nonlinear part. More precisely, we shall deal with the equation

$$\dot{x}(t) = (Lx)(t) + (fx)(t), \quad t \in [0,T],$$
(7)

with the initial condition

$$x(0) = x^0 \in \mathbb{R}^n, \quad n \ge 1.$$
 (8)

The linear causal operator L is acting continuously on the space $L^2([0,T], \mathbb{R}^n)$, while $f: L^2([0,T], \mathbb{R}^n) \to L^2([0,T], \mathbb{R}^n)$ is a continuous causal operator, generally nonlinear. It is understood that any solution we consider is of Carathéodory type, i.e., is in $AC([0,T], \mathbb{R}^n)$ and satisfies the differential equation (7) a.e. on [0,T].

For general properties of such equations we send the reader to the book [2] by C. Corduneanu. The formula of variation of parameters is given in the paper [6] by Yizeng Li.

As shown in the above mentioned references, the problem (7), (8) is equivalent to the integral equation of Volterra type

$$x(t) = X(t,0)x^{\circ} + \int_{0}^{t} X(t,s)(fx)(s) \, ds,$$
(9)

where X(t,s), $0 \le s \le t \le T$, is the Cauchy operator attached to the linear operator L in (7). In [2,3], it is dealt with existence, and some properties are emphasized. See also the paper [7] by Mahdavi, in which L^2 is substituted by any L^p , 1 .

The integral equation (9) is not exactly of the classical Volterra type, due to the presence of the operator f under the integral. In order to place ourselves in the classical framework, we shall assume that the operator f is a Niemytskii operator, i.e.,

$$(fx)(t) = F(t, x(t)), \quad t \in [0, T].$$
 (10)

In order to assure the fact that F is acting on $L^2([0,T]; \mathbb{R}^n)$, we can impose the growth condition

$$||F(t,x)|| \le c||x|| + a(t), \tag{11}$$

with c > 0 and $a \in L^2([0, T]; R)$. Of course, we need some measurability conditions on F, and the Carathéodory assumptions are just adequate (i.e., continuity in x for almost all $t \in [0, T]$, and measurability in t for all $x \in R^n$).

With the choice (10) for the operator f in the equation (7), the integral equation (9) becomes

$$x(t) = X(t,0)x^{\circ} + \int_{0}^{t} X(t,s)F(s,x(s)) \, ds.$$
(12)

Equation (12) is of classical Volterra type, and we can compare it with the equation (6). Due to the properties of X(t,s), any solution of (12) belongs to the space $AC([0,T], \mathbb{R}^n)$ of absolutely continuous maps, and satisfies the differential equation (7) almost everywhere on [0,T].

There remains to write the integral equation of anticipative type, which describes the dynamics of the dual system associated to the system described by the equation (9), with f = F.

By the same substitution used in the preceding section, namely $t = -\tau$, s = -u, $x(-\tau) = y(\tau)$, the equation (12) leads to the integral equation of anticipative type on [-T, 0],

$$y(\tau) = X(-\tau, 0)x^{\circ} + \int_{\tau}^{0} X(-\tau, -u)F(-u, y(u)) \, du.$$
(13)

Conditions for existence/uniqueness of solution to the equation (13) can be found in the above mentioned references [2, 3].

Our aim was to illustrate once again the validity of the duality principle stated in this paper. In this case, the equations (12) and (13) describe the dynamics of the associated systems (causal and anticipative). At the same time, we have presented an example which relies on the use of general causal operators.

5 Conclusions and Open Problems

The examples discussed above show that whole classes of dynamical system can be used to illustrate the *duality principle* enunciated in this paper. What is really interesting, from mathematical point of view, is the fact that the mathematical apparatus is, basically, the same for the couple of associated systems. Moreover, from any result concerning the causal systems, one can derive a similar result for the associated anticipative systems.

We propose to the reader the following exercise: start with a result on causal systems in the book [2], and describe the corresponding result for the associated anticipative
system. A first step would be to find the functional equation describing the dynamics of the anticipative system.

There seems to be a problem in dealing with the duality principle when we have infinite time in our initial system (causal or anticipative). In other words, when the time interval [0,T] is replaced by the semi-axis $R_+ = [0,\infty)$. If for the describing functional equation we look for the so-called *transient* solutions, tending at infinity towards a stationary state, then the duality principle appears to be easy to be formulated. Another venue should be found when, for instance, we deal with an oscillatory solution of the describing functional equation. We mention this situation as an *open* problem.

Another open problem is to check the validity of the duality principle in case of dynamical systems whose dynamics is described by functional equations of the form $x(t) = f(t, x_t)$, with the usual notation $x_t(s) = x(t+s)$, $s \in [-T, 0]$. The case of differential equations with delay

$$\dot{x}(t) = f(t, x_t), \quad x(s) = x_0(s), \quad s \in [-T, 0],$$

is covered by the above mentioned functional equation $x(t) = f(t, x_t)$, with $x_0(s)$ assigned on [-T, 0]. One may succeed in this respect, by considering "dual" equations of the form $y(t) = \tilde{f}(t, y^t)$, with obvious meaning for y^t , namely $y^t(s) = y(t+s)$, $s \in [0, T]$.

A comprehensive approach, in order to produce an adequate framework for the statement and illustration of the duality principle, will require a more general concept of dynamical systems, in which the terms *causal* and *anticipative* make sense.

References

- [1] Corduneanu, C. Integral Equations and Applications. Cambridge Univ. Press, 1991.
- [2] Corduneanu, C. Functional Equations with Causal Operators. Taylor and Francis, London, 2002.
- [3] Corduneanu, C. and Yizeng Li. Some remarks on functional equations with advanced argument, (to appear).
- [4] Dubois, D. Computing Anticipatory Systems. (AIP Conf. Proc. #627), NY 2002, P.3-16.
- [5] Dubois, D. Computing Anticipatory Systems. (AIP Conf. Proc. #718), NY 2004, P.3-44.
- [6] Yizeng Li. Existence and integral representation of solutions of the second kind initial value problems for functional differential equations with abstract Volterra operators. *Nonlinear Science.* 3 (1996) 35–48.
- Mahdavi, M. Linear functional differential equations with abstract Volterra operators. Differ. and Integral Eqns 8 (1995) 1517–1523.



Output Synchronization of Chaotic Systems: Model-Matching Approach with Application to Secure Communication

D. López-Mancilla¹ and C. Cruz-Hernández^{2*}

 ¹ Electronics & Telecomunications Department, Scientific Research and Advanced Studies of Ensenada (CICESE), Km. 107 Carretera Tijuana-Ensenada, 22860 Ensenada, B. C., México
 ² Telematics Direction, Scientific Research and Advanced Studies of Ensenada (CICESE), P.O.Box 434944, San Diego, CA 92143-4944, USA

Received: October 10, 2004; Revised: March 2, 2005

Abstract: In this paper, a method for synchronizing chaotic systems in continuous-time is presented. The approach, which exploits the model-matching problem from nonlinear control theory, is advantageously applied to achieve complete synchronization and output synchronization of identical and nonidentical chaotic systems, respectively. Some potential applications to secure communication for audio and binary information signals are also given.

Keywords: Chaos synchronization; model-matching problem; encryption; secure communication.

Mathematics Subject Classification (2000): 37N35, 65P20, 68P25, 70K99, 94A99.

1 Introduction

Undoubtedly, data security has been an issue of increasing importance in communications as the Internet and personal communication systems are being made accessible world-wide. Recently, increasing efforts have been made to use chaotic systems for enhancing some features of communication systems. In particular, chaotic synchronization to design secure communication systems. Chaos and cryptography have some common features, the most prominent being extremely sensitivity to parameter changes. Chaos has already been used to design cryptography systems [9]. One common feature of most existing chaos-based secure communication schemes is that a chaotic signal is used for

^{*}Corresponding author: ccruz@cicese.mx

^{© 2005} Informath Publishing Group/1562-8353 (print)/1813-7385 (online)/www.e-ndst.kiev.ua 141

transmitting the message. More precisely, by a proper modulation of the chaotic transmitter dynamics, the private message is hidden and sent to the chaotic receiver dynamics. At the receiving side, a synchronous chaotic system is built to synchronize with the transmitter to recover the original message. Different approaches for chaos synchronization have been proposed to synchronize identical systems, see e.g., [3-5,7,8,11,13,16,17,19,24-26, 30] and references inside. Although synchronization of identical chaotic systems is useful to transmit private information, some researchers have proposed different methods to synchronize nonidentical chaotic systems, which has been suggested to several potential applications. Adaptive control has been used to synchronize nonidentical chaotic systems in [2, 31]. Feedback linearization and adaptive feedback linearization has been proposed in [28]. A method to get an equivalence between two nonidentical chaotic attractors was presented in [12]. Synchronization of nonidentical chaotic systems is useful in many cases of practical interest, and significantly when it occurs in living systems, like synchronization of the activity of groups of neurons located in different brain areas [20, 27] or, in the synchronization between heart and respiratory rates [15] or, the coupling of biological oscillators [29]. However, the synchronization of nonidentical chaotic systems is a much more difficult problem. The aim of this paper is to illustrate an effective method for synchronizing chaotic systems in continuous-time. This objective is achieved by using results from nonlinear control theory; in particular, we use the model-matching problem [6, 10]. This synchronization method presents the following advantages:

- It is systematic.
- It is useful to synchronize identical and nonidentical chaotic systems.
- It uses unidirectional coupling, that let the coupling signal requires less transmission channels, because of the model/master does not need to know any information from the plant/slave.

Moreover, with this methodology chaotic synchronization has applications on transmission of private information schemes. To this purpose, the attention is at first focused on Rössler–Rössler and Lorenz–Rössler synchronization. Finally, we give an application to private/secure communication for transmission and recovering of audio and binary messages (i.e., analog and digital signals) using different chaotic communication schemes.

The paper is organized as follows: Section 2 states the problem formulation. Briefly, the model-matching problem from nonlinear control theory is reviewed in Section 3. In Section 4, we apply this approach to synchronize identical and nonidentical chaotic systems based on Lorenz and Rössler systems. In Section 5, we propose three private/secure communication schemes based on chaotic synchronization for transmission and recovering of audio and binary messages. Finally, Section 6 summarizes the concluding remarks.

2 Problem Statement

Consider a dynamical system described by state equations of the form

$$P: \quad \begin{cases} \frac{dx}{dt} = f(x) + g(x)u, \\ y = h(x), \end{cases}$$
(1)

where the state $x(t) \in \mathbb{R}^n$, the input $u(t) \in \mathbb{R}$, and the output $y(t) \in \mathbb{R}$, being f(x) and g(x) smooth and analytical functions. In addition, consider another nonlinear system

described by

$$M: \begin{cases} \frac{dx_M}{dt} = f_M(x_M) + g_M(x_M)u_M, \\ y_M = h_M(x_M), \end{cases}$$
(2)

where the state $x_M(t) \in \mathbb{R}^{n_M}$, the input $u_M(t) \in \mathbb{R}$, and the output $y_M(t) \in \mathbb{R}$, being $f_M(x_M)$ and $g_M(x_M)$ smooth and analytical functions too. We assume that x° is an equilibrium point of system (1), i.e., $f(x^\circ) = 0$. Similarly, x_M° is an equilibrium point of system (2). Assume that dynamical systems (1) and (2) under certain conditions have *chaotic* behavior. Then, the chaotic system (1) synchronizes with the chaotic system (2), if

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} |y(t) - y_M(t)| = 0, \tag{3}$$

no matter which initial conditions x(0) and $x_M(0)$ have, and for suitable input signals u(t) and $u_M(t)$.

Note that, we are only considering *output synchronization problem* between chaotic systems (1) and (2). Moreover, no matter if the chaotic systems (1) and (2) are identical or nonidentical. In the next section, we will describe how to satisfy the output synchronization condition (3) from the perspective of the model-matching problem.

On the other hand, in the context of secure/private communications based on the chaotic synchronization between systems (1) and (2); in the chaotic transmitter system, the private message is hidden/encrypted and sent to the chaotic receiver system via public channel. Finally, the original message is retrieved/decrypted at the receiver end. For this purpose, we will use the chaotic masking and chaotic switching techniques.

3 Model-Matching Problem

Now, consider the dynamical systems (1) and (2) like a plant P and model M, respectively. We want to design a feedback control law u(t) for the plant P which, irrespectively of the initial states of P and M, makes the output y(t) asymptotically converges to the output $y_M(t)$ produced by M under an arbitrary input $u_M(t)$. This problem is the so-called asymptotic model-matching problem from nonlinear control theory. It is also well-known that different approaches to solve the model-matching problem have been proposed in the literature, see e.g. [6, 10]. In this work, we adopt the following solution: the model-matching problem is reduced into a problem of decoupling the output of a suitable auxiliary system from the input $u_M(t)$ to the model M. To this purpose the auxiliary system is defined as follows

$$E: \quad \begin{cases} \frac{dx_E}{dt} = f_E(x_E) + \hat{g}(x_E)u + \hat{g}_M(x_E)u_M, \\ y_E = h_E(x_E), \end{cases}$$
(4)

with state $x_E = (x, x_M)^T \in \mathbb{R}^{n+n_M}$, inputs u(t) and $u_M(t)$, and

$$f_E(x_E) = \begin{pmatrix} f(x) \\ f_M(x_M) \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \qquad \hat{g}(x_E) = \begin{pmatrix} g(x) \\ 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
$$\hat{g}_M(x_E) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ g_M(x_M) \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \qquad h_E(x_E) = h(x) - h_M(x_M).$$

That corresponds to a system having as "output" the difference between the output of P and the output of M. We consider $u_M(t)$ as a "disturbance" acting on the auxiliary system (4), and we want to decouple it from the output $y_E(t)$. We are allowed to use disturbance "measurements" because $u_M(t)$ is the input of M, and thus we may use a control law of the form

$$u = \alpha(x_E) + \gamma(x_E)u_M + \beta(x_E)v, \tag{5}$$

with v(t) an additional input signal to obtain asymptotic stability in the closed-loop auxiliary system, which corresponds to the convergence rate of output synchronization.

The control objective of the model-matching problem is contained in the following definition.

Definition 1 (Model-matching problem) Given the plant P and the model M around their respective equilibrium points x° and x°_M , and a point x°_E . The model-matching problem consists in finding a feedback control law $u(t) \in R$ for auxiliary system E equation (4) such that, the output $y_E(t)$ of system E (feedback by u(t) of the form (5)), $y_E(t) \to 0$ as $t \to \infty$.

In the sequel, the model matching problem will be treated in terms of a relative degree associated with the output y(t) of P and the output $y_M(t)$ of M.

Definition 2 (Relative degree [10]) The single-input single-output nonlinear system (1), is said to have *relative degree* r at a point x° if

- (1) $L_g L_f^k h(x) = 0$ for all x in a neighborhood of x° and for all k < r 1;
- (2) $L_g L_f^{r-1} h(x^\circ) \neq 0.$

In Definition 2, $L_f h(x) = \frac{\partial h(x)}{\partial x} f(x)$ and $L_g L_f^k h(x) = \frac{\partial (L_f^k h(x))}{\partial x} g(x)$. A similar definition can be given for the relative degree of model (2), r_M near x_M° . Suppose that the output y(t) of P and the output $y_M(t)$ of M have a finite relative degree r and r_M , respectively. It is well-known that the model matching problem is locally solvable if, and only if [10],

$$r \le r_M. \tag{6}$$

Now, we show the auxiliary system E equation (4) feedback by (5) in terms of P and M in a different coordinate frame. In this work, we restrict our results on output synchronization to fully linearizable plants P, i.e., for r = n. From definition of relative degrees r and r_M ; $h(x), \ldots, L_f^{n-1}h(x)$, and $h_M(x_M), \ldots, L_{f_M}^{n-1}h_M(x_M)$ are sets of independent functions from P and M, and can be chosen as new coordinates $\xi_i(x) = L_f^{i-1}h(x)$ and $\xi_{Mi}(x_M) = L_{f_M}^{i-1}h_M(x_M)$ with $i = 1, \ldots, n$, around x° and x_M° , respectively. Let us now consider the auxiliary system E and the new coordinates [10]

$$(\zeta(x_E), x_M) = \phi(x_E) = \phi(x, x_M),$$

where $\zeta(x_E) = (\zeta_1(x_E), \ldots, \zeta_n(x_E))^{\mathrm{T}}$, and $\zeta_i(x_E) = L_{f_E}^{i-1} h_E(x_E) = \xi_i(x) - \xi_{Mi}(x_M)$, $i = 1, \ldots, n$.

Thus, the closed-loop auxiliary system E, using the following feedback control law

$$u = \frac{1}{L_g L_f^{n-1} h(x)} (v - L_f^n h(x) + L_{f_M}^n h_M(x_M) + L_{g_M} L_{f_M}^{n-1} h_M(x_M) u_M),$$
(7)

takes the form

$$\frac{d\zeta_i}{dt} = \zeta_{i+1}, \quad i = 1, \dots, n-1,$$

$$\frac{d\zeta_n}{dt} = v = -c_0 \zeta_1 - \dots - c_{n-1} \zeta_n,$$

$$\frac{dx_M}{dt} = f_M(x_M) + g_M(x_M) u_M,$$

$$y_E = \zeta_1.$$
(8)

From (8) we see that the output y(t) of the closed-loop system P differs from the output $y_M(t)$ of the model M by a signal $y_E(t)$ obeying the linear differential equation

$$y_E^{(n)} + c_{n-1}y_E^{(n-1)} + \ldots + c_1y_E^{(1)} + c_0y_E = 0,$$

where c_0, \ldots, c_{n-1} are constant real coefficients, thus allowing us to make the output y(t) converges to $y_M(t)$. We can also identify two subsystems in the closed-loop system (8), namely:

1. The subsystem described by

$$\frac{dx_M}{dt} = f_M(x_M) + g_M(x_M)u_M,$$

which represents the dynamics of M, and

2. The subsystem described by

$$\frac{d\zeta}{dt} = A^*\zeta$$

with

$$A^* = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & \cdots & 0 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \cdots & 1 \\ -c_0 & -c_1 & -c_2 & \cdots & -c_{n-1} \end{pmatrix},$$

which represents the dynamics of $y_E(t)$.

The model M is stable by assumption, and if we choose the control law u(t) so that the eigenvalues of matrix A^* have real part negative, then the closed-loop system will be exponentially stable, and the output synchronization condition (3) holds.

Remark 1 Since $y_E(t) = \zeta_1(t) = \xi_1(x) - \xi_{M_1}(x_M) \to 0$ as $t \to \infty$, notice that $\xi(x)$ and $\xi_M(x_M)$ are diffeomorphisms. Then, if P and M are *identical* chaotic systems, $\xi(x) \to \xi_M(x_M)$ and, if the mappings have the same structure and tends to be equals, then the arguments too, i.e., $x(t) \to x_M(t)$. Moreover, from the control law (7) we can see that, $u(t) \to u_M(t)$, with the purpose to decouple the input $u_M(t)$ from the auxiliary system E. Thus, for identical chaotic systems, *complete synchronization* is achieved, i.e., the condition

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \|x(t) - x_M(t)\| = 0$$

holds. However, for *nonidentical* chaotic systems only *output synchronization* is guarantied, i.e., the condition (3) holds.



Figure 4.1. Block diagram of chaotic synchronization through model-matching approach.

4 Chaotic Synchronization through Model-Matching Approach

In this section, we use the previous material to show how synchronization of two chaotic systems can be achieved. We consider two cases of study using identical and nonidentical chaotic systems. Figure 4.1 shows the block diagram of chaotic synchronization through model-matching approach. Controller C has like input signals to x(t), $x_M(t)$ and v(t). It has like output signal to u(t) that is the input signal of the plant P. And $e(t) = y_E(t) = y(t) - y_M(t)$ is the output synchronization error between the output signals of P and M.

Rössler and Lorenz systems are used to illustrate chaotic synchronization, although the proposed approach can be applied to any chaotic system that holds (6) and for all plant P with a strong relative degree.

4.1 Rössler–Rössler synchronization

Consider the Rössler system given by [21]

$$\frac{dx_1}{dt} = -(x_2 + x_3),$$

$$\frac{dx_2}{dt} = x_1 + \widehat{\alpha}x_2,$$

$$\frac{dx_3}{dt} = \widehat{\alpha} + x_3(x_1 - \mu).$$
(9)

With the parameter values $\hat{\alpha} = 0.2$ and $\mu = 7$, the Rössler system (9) exhibits chaotic dynamics. We can write it in the form (1) by means of adding a control law u(t) into some equation, we choose rewrite it as follows

$$P: \quad \begin{cases} \begin{pmatrix} \frac{dx_1}{dt} \\ \frac{dx_2}{dt} \\ \frac{dx_3}{dt} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} -(x_2 + x_3) \\ x_1 + \widehat{\alpha}x_2 \\ \widehat{\alpha} + x_3(x_1 - \mu) \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ 1 \end{pmatrix} u, \tag{10}$$
$$y = x_2.$$

The system (10) will be considered the plant P. The relative degree of P is r = 3. Let us propose a reference model M for P, using another Rössler system writing it in the form (2) and taking the same relative degree $r_M = 3$. Notice that, if both systems have the same relative degree, $r = r_M$, that is, if (6) holds, then, there exists solution to model-matching problem, and so we can achieve synchronization between systems (10) and (11), i.e., the condition (3) is satisfied. So, we have

$$M: \begin{cases} \left(\frac{dx_{M_{1}}}{dt} \\ \frac{dx_{M_{2}}}{dt} \\ \frac{dx_{M_{3}}}{dt} \\ y_{M} = x_{M_{2}}. \end{cases}\right) = \begin{pmatrix} -(x_{M_{2}} + x_{M_{3}}) \\ x_{M_{1}} + \hat{\alpha}x_{M_{2}} \\ \hat{\alpha} + x_{M_{3}}(x_{M_{1}} - \mu) \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ 1 \end{pmatrix} u_{M}, \tag{11}$$

We consider the same parameter values in P and M. To solve the model-matching problem, and with this, the original output synchronization problem, we have to take an auxiliary system (4) and thus we reduce the problem described before to disturbance decoupling problem. Then we take $u_M(t)$ like a "disturbance" signal and we seek the control law (7) for system E that is given by

$$u = -v + (\widehat{\alpha}^2 - 1)(x_1 - x_{M_1}) + \widehat{\alpha}(\widehat{\alpha}^2 - 2)(x_2 - x_{M_2}) + \widehat{\alpha}(x_3 - x_{M_3}) + x_3(x_1 - \mu) - x_{M_3}(x_{M_1} - \mu) + u_M.$$
(12)

The auxiliary system (4), after a change of coordinates $\zeta_1 = x_2 - x_{M_2}$, $\zeta_2 = x_1 - x_{M_1} + \widehat{\alpha}(x_2 - x_{M_2})$, and $\zeta_3 = \widehat{\alpha}(x_1 - x_{M_1}) + (\widehat{\alpha}^2 - 1)(x_2 - x_{M_2}) - (x_3 - x_{M_3})$, takes the form (8), with $v = -C\zeta$, or,

$$v = -c_0\,\zeta_1 - c_1\,\zeta_2 - c_2\,\zeta_3.$$

Choosing the poles in -3, we have $C = (27 \ 27 \ 9)$. We can consider that the synchronization between both outputs is given too when $u_M(t) = 0$, but in this case we used $u_M(t) = 0.3 \sin(t)$. And thus we keep the model with chaotic dynamics but in the presence of a disturbance signal. Some numerical simulations were done. The initial conditions x(0) and $x_M(0)$ were (1, 1, 1) and (2, -2, 2), respectively. Figure 4.2 shows the output of the plant, $y(t) = x_2(t)$ following the output of the model $y_M(t) = x_{M_2}(t)$ (top of figure), the error signal $e(t) = y_E(t) = y(t) - y_M(t)$ (middle of figure), and the typical phase plot confirming synchronization between the outputs y(t) and $y_M(t)$ (bottom of figure). The control law u(t) takes action after 20 seconds.

Here, we obtain complete synchronization, i.e., all states of P and M synchronize, because we considered identical chaotic systems.

4.2 Lorenz–Rössler synchronization

Now consider the coupling between two nonidentical chaotic systems as plant and model; for example, a Lorenz system [14] like a model with relative degree $r_M = 3$ (for all x_M



Figure 4.2. Rössler–Rössler synchronization. Solid line $y_M = x_{M_2}$, dashed line $y = x_2$ (top of figure). Error signal $e = y_E = y - y_M$ (middle of figure). Output synchronization between x_{M_2} and x_2 (bottom of figure). Control u takes action when t = 20 sec.

such that $x_{M_1} \neq 0$) as follows:

$$M: \quad \begin{cases} \begin{pmatrix} \frac{dx_{M_1}}{dt} \\ \frac{dx_{M_2}}{dt} \\ \frac{dx_{M_3}}{dt} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \sigma(x_{M_2} - x_{M_1}) \\ \hat{r}x_{M_1} - x_{M_2} - x_{M_1}x_{M_3} \\ x_{M_1}x_{M_2} - bx_{M_3} \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 0 \\ 0 \\ 1 \end{pmatrix} u_M, \quad (13)$$
$$y_M = x_{M_1}.$$

Let us to consider again the same plant described by equation (10). Thus, the control law u(t) for output synchronization between (10) and (14) is given by

$$u = -\{v - [(\widehat{\alpha}^2 - 1)x_1 - \widehat{\alpha}(\widehat{\alpha}^2 - 2)x_2 - -\widehat{\alpha}x_3 - \widehat{\alpha} - x_3(x_1 - \mu)] + \sigma[\sigma(\sigma + \widehat{r} - x_{M_3})(x_{M_2} - x_{M_1}) - (\sigma + 1)(\widehat{r}x_{M_1} - x_{M_2} - x_{M_1}x_{M_3}) (14) - x_{M_1}(x_{M_1}x_{M_2} - bx_{M_3})] - \sigma x_{M_1}u_M\}.$$

The results are illustrated by means of some numerical simulations. The initial conditions for plant and model are x(0) = (3, 1, 1) and $x_M(0) = (1, 1.5, 0.1)$, respectively. The parameter values are $\sigma = 10$, $\hat{r} = 28$, b = 8/3, $\hat{\alpha} = 0.2$ and $\mu = 7$.

Figure 4.3 shows how the output of the plant $y(t) = x_2(t)$ follows $y_M(t) = x_{M_1}(t)$ for Lorenz–Rössler output synchronization: a) output of Lorenz/model $y_M(t) = x_{M_1}(t)$,



Figure 4.3. Lorenz–Rössler output synchronization: a) $y_M = x_{M_1}$, b) $y = x_2$ following $y_M = x_{M_1}$ after 25 seconds when control law takes action, c) x_2 versus x_{M_1} , and d) error signal $e = y_E = y - y_M$.

b) output of Rössler/plant $y(t) = x_2(t)$ following the output $y_M(t) = x_{M_1}(t)$ of Lorenz/model, c) $x_2(t)$ versus $x_{M_1}(t)$, and d) error signal $e(t) = y_E(t) = y(t) - y_M(t)$.

Remark 2 In this case, unlike the previous one, synchronization between the outputs of both systems was only obtained. No other state of the plant synchronizes with those of the model.

5 Private/Secure Communication Systems

This section does not pretend to propose secure chaos-based communication systems. It tries to illustrate the flexibility of the model-matching approach for chaotic communication. Nevertheless, certain properties of security are found.

5.1 Chaotic communication using two channels

In order to illustrate the proposed approach to transmit private information signals, a chaotic communication scheme using two transmission channels is now designed. It is based on the output synchronization between identical and nonidentical chaotic systems. To this purpose, consider that u(t) equation (5) can be separated in the following form

$$u = \alpha(x, x_M) + \beta(x, x_M)v + \gamma(x, x_M)u_M$$

= $\gamma_2(x)\{[\alpha_1(x_M) + \beta_1(x_M)v_1(x_M) + \gamma_1(x_M)u_M] + [\alpha_2(x) + \beta_2(x)v_2(x)]\}$
= $\gamma_2(x)[u_1(x_M) + u_2(x)],$



Figure 5.1. Analog communication system using two transmission channels.

with

$$u_1(x_M) = v_1(x_M) + L_{f_M}^n h_M(x_M) + L_{g_M} L_{f_M}^{n-1} h_M(x_M) u_M,$$

$$u_2(x) = v_2(x) - L_f^n h(x),$$

$$\gamma_2(x) = \frac{1}{L_g L_f^{n-1} h(x)},$$

$$v_1(x_M) = c_0 \xi_{M_1}(x_M) + \dots + c_{n-1} \xi_{M_n}(x_M),$$

$$v_2(x) = -c_0 \xi_1(x) - \dots - c_{n-1} \xi_n(x),$$

like we can see from (7).

This let us to propose the following coupling scheme shown in Figure 5.1, in which $u_1(x_M, u_M)$ is the output from a new control block C_1 , $u_2(x)$ is the output of C_2 and $u(x, x_M, u_M)$ or, simply u(t) is the output of controller C. This scheme has two transmission channels, one channel is used to send $u_1(x_M, u_M)$ for output synchronization only, with no connection to the private message. The other channel is used to transmit the hidden message m(t) through $s(t) = y_M(t) - m(t)$. This message is recovered by comparison between the output y(t) and the signal s(t) at the receiver end, i.e., $m^*(t) = y(t) - s(t)$. Some numerical simulations that illustrate the transmission of private message using this scheme were done.

Figure 5.2 shows an audio signal like the private message (top of figure), the transmitted chaotic signal including the hidden message (middle of figure), and the recovered message using Rössler–Rössler output synchronization (bottom of figure). The transmission of the message is through the output of the model $x_{M_2}(t)$.

A remarkable feature is that, in the proposed scheme, the signal that is sent in order to obtain output synchronization is a nonlinear function of the state $x_M(t)$, but is not the own state. So, with this scheme we obtain high privacy because it is possible to hide a message through the coupling signal $u_s(t) = u_1(t) + m(t)$, and with this to increase the security of cryptography, because now $s(t) = y_M(t)$ does not contain any message. So, a third person cannot recover the hidden message with the reported methods in [22,23]. Figure 5.3 shows a binary signal obtained from a picture like the private message (top of figure), the transmitted chaotic coupling signal including the hidden binary message (middle of figure), and the recovered message at the receiver end (bottom of figure), using Lorenz-Rössler output synchronization.



Figure 5.2. Transmission and recovering of an audio message using Rössler–Rössler output synchronization.



Figure 5.3. Transmission and recovering of a binary message obtained from a digital image using Lorenz–Rössler output synchronization.



Figure 5.4. Analog communication system using a single transmission channel.

5.2 Chaotic communication using a single channel

Another scheme of transmission that can be used in the case of the synchronization of only identical chaotic systems by model-matching approach is using a single transmission channel to obtain synchronization and to transmit private information signals. This scheme is shown in Figure 5.4. The message m(t) is injected into the transmitter through the input signal $u_M(t)$. The output signal of the transmitter is a nonlinear function $u_1(x_M, u_M)$ whereas it is possible to take like output of receiver to u(t), which, when synchronization is achieved between the outputs of P and M, then $u(t) \to u_M(t) = m(t)$, and thus we obtain the recovered message $m^*(t)$. This scheme is only useful for identical systems because in this case all states of P synchronizes with those of M and u(t) has not to compensate any asynchronous states, so that $u(t) \to u_M(t)$. Figure 5.5 samples numerically the transmission through a single transmission channel using Rössler–Rössler synchronization, in which, control u(t) takes action after 20 seconds and the private message is sent after 40 seconds, when complete synchronization has been achieved.



Figure 5.5. Transmission of private information using a single channel.

Since, this scheme does not send any single chaotic signal, but it sends the nonlinear



Figure 5.6. Digital communication system of private information by chaotic switching.

function $u_1(t)$, any chaotic attractor can be reconstructed in order to extract the hidden message by means of the reported existing methods in [22, 23].

5.3 Chaotic switching

In the following scheme that is shown in Figure 5.6, we have proposed p like the parameters of P. The same way, p and p' have been proposed like the parameters for controller C_1 . During both P and C_1 are on p then there exists synchronization or, at least, output synchronization and during C_1 is on p' there exists an error different from zero. This scheme commonly is known like chaotic switching or chaos shift keying.

Figure 5.7 shows how varying a parameter in the model (transmitter) it is possible to send binary information and to recover it in the plant (receiver) using nonidentical systems: Lorenz-Rössler output synchronization. To make this possible consider that $e_2(t) \rightarrow 0$ when m = 0 and $e_2(t) \rightarrow 0$ when m = 1, interpreting e(t) = 0 like "0" logical and $e(t) \neq 0$ like "1" logical. In this example, the parameter \hat{r} of Lorenz system (13) is switching in C_1 between two values: $p = \hat{r} = 28$ when m = 0 and $p' = \hat{r}' = 29$ when m = 1 in accordance with $p^* = \hat{r} + m$, with $p^* = (p, p')$. The message is recovered faithfully after a brief iterative signal processing.

Since, this scheme does not switch between two chaotic attractors of identical systems, but it switches a controller parameter, it is a secure cryptography system, where the hidden message through the coupling signal cannot be reconstructed by means of the reported existing methods in literature (see e.g. [18, 23]).

6 Concluding Remarks

In this work we have presented a systematic method to synchronize chaotic systems in continuous-time. In particular, we used the model-matching problem from the nonlinear control theory (see [1] for the discrete-time context). We have obtained *complete synchronization* of Rössler/plant and Rössler/model, and *output synchronization* of Rössler/plant and Lorenz/model. In addition, we have proposed some communication schemes based on complete and output synchronization: using two transmission channels, using a single transmission channel, and using chaotic switching. The advantages over



Figure 5.7. Transmission of a binary signal by chaotic switching using Lorenz–Rössler output synchronization: a) original message, b) recovered message at the receiver by output synchronization error detection, c) absolute magnitude of the error signal, d) rounding and iterative signal processing, and e) recovered binary message.

the other cited approaches to synchronize nonidentical chaotic systems are the following: This approach is systematic, it uses unidirectionally coupled systems, gains for controller are small and synchronization is obtained after a short transient behavior. Moreover, this methodology is useful to transmit private information through only one transmission channel (only for identical systems). In addition, this transmission scheme is secure because the coupling signal, including the private message, is a nonlinear function of the state, which is not useful to recover any chaotic attractor and thus it is a difficult if not impossible task that some third person can recover the private message.

Acknowledgment

This work was supported by the CONACYT, México under Research Grant No. 31874-A.

References

- Aguilar, A. and Cruz-Hernández, C. Synchronization of two hyperchaotic Rössler systems: Model-matching approach. WSEAS Trans. on Systems 1(2) (2002) 198–203.
- [2] Bragard, J., Boccaletti, S. and Arecchi, F.T. Control and synchronization of space extended dynamical systems. Int. J. Bifurc. Chaos 11(11) (2001) 2715–2729.
- [3] Chen, G. and Dong, X. From Chaos To Order. World Scientific, Singapore, 1998.

- [4] Cruz-Hernández, C. and Nijmeijer, H. Synchronization through extended Kalman filtering. In: New Trends in Nonlinear Observer Design. (Eds.: H. Nijmeijer and T.I. Fossen). Lecture Notes in Control and Information Science 244; Springer-Verlag, 1999, P.469–490.
- [5] Cruz-Hernández, C. and Nijmeijer, H. Synchronization through filtering. Int. J. Bifurc. Chaos 10(4) (2000) 763–775.
- [6] Di Benedetto, M.D. and Grizzle, J.W. Asymptotic model matching for nonlinear systems. IEEE Trans. Automatic Control 39(8) (1994) 1539–1549.
- [7] Feldmann, U., Hasler, M. and Schwarz, W. Communication by chaotic signals: the inverse system approach. Int. J. Circuits Theory and Appl. 24 (1996) 551–579.
- [8] Fradkov, A.L. and Progromsky, A.Yu. Introduction to Control of Oscillation and Chaos. World Scientific Publishing, 1998.
- [9] Grassi, G. and Mascolo, S. A system theory approach for designing cryptosystems based on hyperchaos. *IEEE Trans. Circuits Syst. I* 46(9) (1999) 1135–1138.
- [10] Isidori, A. Nonlinear Control Systems. Springer, 1995.
- [11] Kocarev, L., Halle, K.S., Eckert, K. and Chua L.O. Experimental demonstration of secure communications via chaotic synchronization. Int. J. Bifurc. Chaos 2(3) (1992) 709–713.
- [12] Kocarev, L., Shang, A. and Chua, L.O. Transitions in dynamical regimes by driving: a unified method of control and synchronization of chaos. *Int. J. Bifurc. Chaos* 3(2) (1993) 479–483.
- [13] López-Mancilla, D. and Cruz-Hernández, C. An analysis of robustness on the synchronization of chaotic systems under nonvanishing perturbations using sliding modes. WSEAS Trans. on Math. 3(2) (2004) 364–269.
- [14] Lorenz, E.N. Deterministic nonperiodic flow. J. Atmosph. Sci. 20 (1963) 130-141.
- [15] Lotric, M.B. and Stefanovska, A. Synchronization and modulation in the human cardiorespiratory system. *Physica* A283(3–4) (2000) 451–461.
- [16] Nijmeijer, H. and Mareels, I.M.Y. An observer looks at synchronization. *IEEE Trans. Circuits Syst. I* 44(10) (1997) 882–890.
- [17] Pecora, LM. and Carroll, T.L. Synchronization in chaotic systems. Phys. Rev. Lett. 64 (1990) 821–824.
- [18] Pérez, G. and Cerdeira, H.A. Extracting messages masked by chaos. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 74(11) (1995) 1970–1973.
- [19] Pikovsky, A., Rosenblum, M. and Kurths, J. Synchronization: A Universal Concept in Nonlinear Sciences. Cambridge University Press, 2001.
- [20] Rabinovich, M.I., Varona, P. and Abarbanel, H.D.I. Nonlinear cooperative dynamics of living neurons. Int. J. Bifurc. Chaos 10(5) (2000) 913–933.
- [21] Rössler, O.E. An equation for continuous chaos. Phys. Lett. A57 (1976) 397–398.
- [22] Short, K.M. Steps toward unmasking secure communications. Int. J. Bifurc. Chaos 4 (1994) 959–977.
- [23] Short, K.M. Unmasking a modulated chaotic communications scheme. Int. J. Bifurc. Chaos 6(2) (1996) 367–375.
- [24] Sira-Ramírez, H. and Cruz-Hernández, C. Synchronization of Chaotic Systems: A Generalized Hamiltonian Systems Approach. Int. J. Bifurc. Chaos 11(5) (2001) 1381–1395. And in Procs. of American Control Conference (ACC' 2000), Chicago, USA, 2001, P.769–773.
- [25] Special Issue on Chaos synchronization and control: Theory and applications. *IEEE Trans. Circuits Syst. I* 44(10) (1997).
- [26] Special Issue on Control and synchronization of chaos. Int. J. Bifurc. Chaos 10(3–4) (2000).
- [27] Tass, P., Rosenblum, M.G., Weule, J., Kurths, J., Pikovsky, A., Volkmmann, J., Schnitzler, A. and Freund, H.J. Detection of n : m phase locking from noisy data: Application to magnetoencephalography. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 81(15) (1998) 3291–3294.
- [28] Wagg, D.J. Partial synchronization of nonidentical chaotic systems via adaptive control, with applications to modeling coupled nonlinear systems. Int. J. Bifurc. Chaos 12(3) (2002) 561–570.

- [29] Winfree, A.T. Biological rhythms and the behavior of populations of coupled oscillators. J. Theor. Biol. 16 (1967) 15–42.
- [30] Wu, C.W. and Chua, L.O. A simple way to synchronize chaotic systems with applications to secure communication systems. Int. J. Bifurc. Chaos 3(6) (1993) 1619–1627.
- [31] Wu, C.W., Yang, T. and Chua, L.O. On adaptive synchronization and control of nonlinear dynamical systems. Int. J. Bifurc. Chaos 6(3) (1996) 455–471.
- [32] Yang, T. Recovery of digital signals from chaotic switching. Int. J. Circ. Theory Appl. [14] (1995) 611–615.



Stability of Dynamical Systems in Metric Space

A.A Martynyuk*

Stability of Processes Department, S.P. Timoshnko Institute of Mechanics, National Academy of Sciences of Ukraine, 03057, Nesterov str., 3, 03057, Kiev-57, Ukraine

Received: October 21, 2004; Revised: March 15, 2005

Abstract: In the paper a new approach is developed for stability analysis of motions of dynamical systems defined on metric space using matrix-valued preserving mappings. These results are applicable to a much larger class of systems then existing results, including dynamical systems that cannot be determined by the usual classical equations and inequalities. We apply our results in the stability analysis of hybrid systems in general and two-component hybrid systems.

Keywords: Dynamical system; metric space; hybrid system; asymptotic stability; stability matrix-valued preserving mapping.

Mathematics Subject Classification (2000): 34G20, 35B35, 37K45, 37L15, 93A15, 93D30.

1 Introduction

This paper presents an approach to stability analysis of dynamical systems determined in metric space. The method of analysis of invariant sets of dynamical systems was proposed by Zubov [11] on the basis of generalized direct Liapunov method. In our approach a generalized comparison principle is used together with the idea of multicomponent mapping (cf. matrix-valued Liapunov functions [5, 6]).

In the present paper, we first developed a matrix-valued preserving mapping for stability analysis of general dynamical systems defined on metric space. To accomplish this, we utilize, as in our earlier work (see [7]), stability preserving matrix-valued mappings. We use the above results to establish the principal Lyapunov theorems for dynamical systems on metric space. Finally, we analyze a class of hybrid systems, using some of these results with particular application to two-component hybrid system.

^{*}Corresponding author: anmart@stability.kiev.ua

^{© 2005} Informath Publishing Group/1562-8353 (print)/1813-7385 (online)/www.e-ndst.kiev.ua 157

2 Basic Concepts and Definitions

Let X be a set of elements (no matter of what nature) and a measure $\rho(x, y)$ be defined for $x, y \in X$. The Definitions 2.1–2.6 presented here follow in the spirit of the works [1,2,9,11] even if some of the formulations are different.

Definition 2.1 (X, ρ) is a metric space if the following conditions are fulfilled for any $x, y, z \in X$:

- (1) $\rho(x,y) \ge 0$,
- $(2) \quad \rho(x,y)=0 \Leftrightarrow x=y,$
- (3) $\rho(x,y) = \rho(y,x),$
- (4) $\rho(x,y) \le \rho(x,z) + \rho(y,z),$

and, additionally, for any $X_0 \subseteq X$, $\rho(x, X_0) = \inf_{y \in X_0} \rho(x, y)$.

Definition 2.2 A metric space (T, ρ) is called a temporal space if:

- (1) T is completely ordered by the ordering "<";
- (2) T has a minimum element $t_{\min} \in T$, i.e. $t_{\min} < t$ for any $t \in T$, such that $t \neq t_{\min}$;
- (3) for any $t_1, t_2, t_3 \in T$ such that $t_1 < t_2 < t_3$ it holds that

$$\rho(t_1, t_3) = \rho(t_1, t_2) + \rho(t_2, t_3);$$

(4) T is unbounded from above; i.e., for any M > 0, there exists $t \in T$ such that $\rho(t, t_{\min}) > M$.

Definition 2.3 Let (X, ρ) be a metric space with a subset $A \subseteq X$ and let (T, ρ) be a temporal space with subset $T \subseteq R_+$. A mapping $p(\cdot, a, \tau_0) \colon T_{a,\tau_0} \to X$ is called a *motion* if $p(\tau_0, a, \tau_0) = a$, where $a \in A$, $\tau_0 \in T$ and $T_{a,\tau_0} = [\tau_0, \tau_1) \cap T$ for $\tau_1 > \tau_0$, with τ_1 being a finite value or infinity.

Definition 2.4 Let $T_{a,\tau_0} \times \{a\} \times \{\tau_0\} \to X$ denote the set of mappings of $T_{a,\tau_0} \times \{a\} \times \{\tau_0\}$ into X, $\Lambda = \bigcup_{(a,\tau_0) \in A \times T} (T_{a,\tau_0} \times \{a\} \times \{\tau_0\} \to X)$ and S be a family of motions; i.e.,

$$S \subseteq \{ p(\cdot, a, \tau_0) \in \Lambda \colon p(\tau_0, a, \tau_0) = a \}.$$

Then the four-tuple (T, X, A, S) of sets and spaces is called a dynamical system.

Note that Definition 2.4 possesses some generality. Specifically,

- (i) if X is a normed linear space and every motion $p(\tau, a, \tau_0)$ is assumed to be continuous with respect to τ , a and τ_0 , then Definition 2.4 corresponds to the concept of a family of motions in Hahn [3];
- (ii) under some additional conditions imposed on $p(\tau, a, \tau_0)$ (see [11], pp.183–184), Definition 2.4 reduces to the concept of a general system introduced by Zubov.

In what follows, we consider dynamical systems satisfying the standard semigroup property

$$p(\tau_2, p(\tau_1, a, \tau_0)) = p(\tau_2 + \tau_1, a, \tau_0)$$

for all $a \in A$ and any $\tau_1, \tau_2 \in R_+$.

Definition 2.5 A dynamical system (R_+, X, A, S) is called *continuous* if any of its motions $p \in S$ is continuous; i.e., any mapping $p(\cdot, a, \tau_0) \colon T_{a,\tau_0} \to X$ is continuous.

Let (X_1, ρ_1) and (X_2, ρ_2) be metric spaces, and let (R_+, X_1, A_1, S_1) be a continuous dynamical system. We assume that the space X_1 is a Descartes product of spaces $X_{11}, X_{12}, \ldots, X_{1m}$, on which the multicomponent mapping (see [7])

$$U(t,x): T \times X_{11} \times X_{12} \times \ldots \times X_{1m} \to X_2$$
(1)

is acting.

It is assumed that the mapping $U: R_+ \times X_{11} \times X_{12} \times \ldots \times X_{1m} \to X_2$ has the following properties: for any motion $p(\cdot, a, t_0) \in S_1$, the function $q(\cdot, b, t_0) = U(\cdot, p(\cdot, a, t_0),)$ with initial value $b = U(t_0, a)$ is another motion for which $T_{a,t_0} = T_{b,t_0}, b \in A_2 \subset X_2$.

Let S_2 denote the set of motions q determined by initial values $a \in A_1$ and $t_0 \in R_+$. Then (R_+, X_2, A_2, S_2) is a continuous dynamical system.

The mapping given by (1) induces a mapping of S_1 into S_2 , denoted by \mathfrak{M} ; i.e., $S_2 = \mathfrak{M}(S_1)$. Moreover, we denote by $M_1 \subset A_1$ and $M_2 \subset A_2$ some sets invariant under S_1 and S_2 , respectively. The set M_2 is then defined by the formula

$$M_2 = U(R_+ \times M_1) = \{ x_2 \in X_2 \colon x_2 = U(t', x_1)$$

for some $x_1 \in M_1$ and $t' \in R_+, \}.$ (2)

In what follows, we consider continuous dynamical systems (R_+, X_1, A_1, S_1) and (R_+, X_2, A_2, S_2) with invariant sets $M_1 \subset A_1$ and $M_2 \subset A_2$, respectively.

Definition 2.6 Multicomponent mapping (1)

$$U: R_+ \times X_{11} \times X_{12} \times, \dots, \times X_{1m} \to X_2 \tag{3}$$

preserves some type of stability of a continuous dynamical system if the sets

$$S_{2} = \mathfrak{M}(S_{1}) \triangleq \{q(\cdot, b, t_{0}) \colon q(t, b, t_{0}) = U(t, p(t, a, t_{0})), \\ p(\cdot, a, t_{0}) \in S_{1}, \quad \eta \in \mathbb{R}^{m}, \quad b = U(t_{0}, a), \\ T_{b,t_{0}} = T_{a,t_{0}}, \quad a \in A_{1}, \quad t_{0} \in \mathbb{R}_{+}\}$$

$$(4)$$

and M_2 (see formula (2)) satisfy the following conditions:

- (1) the invariance of (S_1, M_1) is equivalent to the invariance of (S_2, M_2) ;
- (2) some type of stability of (S_1, M_1) is equivalent to the same type of stability of (S_2, M_2) .

3 Sufficient Conditions for Stability of Dynamical System

Note that the mapping U induces a mapping $\mathfrak{M}: S_1 \to S_2$, that preserves some types of stability of (S_1, M_1) and $(S_2, U(R_+ \times M_1))$.

Theorem 3.1 Let a dynamical system (R_+, X_1, A_1, S_1) be assigned a comparison system (R_+, X_2, A_2, S_2) by means of a multicomponent mapping $U(t, p): R_+ \times X_1 \rightarrow X_2$. Suppose that there exist closed sets $M_i \subset A_i$, i = 1, 2, and following conditions are fulfilled:

- (1) for $\mathfrak{M}(S_1)$ and S_2 , $\mathfrak{M}(S_1) = S_2$;
- (2) there exist constant $m \times m$ matrix A_i , i = 1, 2, and comparison functions $\psi_1, \psi_2 \in K$ such that

$$\psi_1^{\mathrm{T}} A_1 \psi_1 \le \rho_2(U(t,p), M_2) \le \psi_2^{\mathrm{T}} A_2 \psi_2$$
(5)

for all $p \in X_1$ and $t \in R_+$, where

$$\psi_1 = (\psi_{11}(\rho_1(p, M_1)), \dots, \psi_{1m}(\rho_1(p, M_1)))^{\mathrm{T}}, \psi_2 = (\psi_{21}(\rho_1(p, M_1)), \dots, \psi_{2m}(\rho_1(p, M_1)))^{\mathrm{T}}.$$

Here, ρ_1 and ρ_2 are metrics defined on X_1 and X_2 , respectively.

If the matrices A_i , i = 1, 2, are positive definite, then the following is true:

- (1) the invariance of (S_2, M_2) implies the invariance of (S_1, M_1) ;
- (2) the stability, uniform stability, asymptotic stability, or uniform asymptotic stability of (S_2, M_2) implies the respective type of stability of (S_1, M_1) ;
- (3) if in estimate (5) $\psi_1^T A_1 \psi_1 = a(\rho_1(p, M_1))^b$, where a > 0 and b > 0, then the exponential stability of (S_2, M_2) implies the exponential stability of (S_1, M_1) .

Proof of item (1) Let (S_2, M_2) be an invariant pair. Then, for any $a \in M_1$ and any motion $p(\cdot; a, t_0) \in S_1$, we find that $q(\cdot; b, t_0) = U(t, p(\cdot; a, t_0)) \in S_2$, where $b = U(t_0, a)$. This follows from condition (1) in Theorem 3.1 and from the definition of $\mathfrak{M}(S_1)$ by formula (4). Moreover, the invariance of (S_2, M_2) implies that $q(t; b, t_0) =$ $U(t, p(t; a, t_0)) \in M_2$ for all $t \in T_{b,t_0} = T_{a,t_0}$. Since M_1 and M_2 are closed and the matrices A_1 and A_2 are positive definite and satisfy (5), we conclude that $p(t; a, t_0) \in M_1$ for all $t \in T_{a,t_0}$. This implies the invariance of (S_1, M_1) .

Proof of item (2) Assume that (S_2, M_2) is stable. Then, by the definition of stability, for any $\varepsilon_2 > 0$ and $t_0 \in R_+$, there exists $\delta_2 = \delta_2(t_0, \varepsilon_2) > 0$ such that $\rho_2(q(t; b, t_0), M_2) < \varepsilon_2$ for all $q(\cdot; b, t_0) \in S_2$ and all $t \in T_{b,t_0}$ whenever $\rho_2(b, M_2) < \delta_2(t_0, \varepsilon_2)$. Estimates (5) can be transformed into

$$\lambda_m(A_1)\tilde{\psi}_1(\rho_1(p, M_1)) \le \rho_2(U(t, p), M_2) \le \lambda_M(A_2)\tilde{\psi}_2(\rho_1(p, M_1)).$$
(6)

Here $\lambda_m(A_1) > 0$ and $\lambda_M(A_2) > 0$ are the minimum and maximum eigenvalues of the positive definite matrices A_1 and A_2 , and $\tilde{\psi}_1, \tilde{\psi}_2 \in K$ are such that

$$\psi_1^{\mathrm{T}}(\rho_1(p, M_1))\psi_1(\rho_1(p, M_1)) \ge \psi_1(\rho_1(p, M_1))$$

and

$$\psi_2^{\mathrm{T}}(\rho_1(p, M_1))\psi_2(\rho_1(p, M_1)) \ge \widetilde{\psi}_2(\rho_1(p, M_1)).$$

Since (S_2, M_2) is stable, for any $\varepsilon > 0$ and any $t_0 \in R_+$, we choose $\varepsilon_2 = \lambda_m(A_1)\widetilde{\psi}_1(\varepsilon)$ and $\delta_1 = \lambda_M^{-1}(A_2)\widetilde{\psi}_2^{-1}(\delta_2)$. Assuming that $\rho_1(a, M_1) < \delta_1$ and taking into account (6), we obtain

$$\rho_2(b, M_2) \le \lambda_M(A_2)\widetilde{\psi}_2(\rho_1(a, M_1)) < \lambda_M(A_2)\widetilde{\psi}_2(\delta_1)$$
$$= \lambda_M(A_2)\widetilde{\psi}_2(\lambda_M^{-1}(A_2)\widetilde{\psi}_2^{-1}(\delta_2)) = \delta_2.$$

It follows that, for all motions $q(\cdot; b, t_0) \in S_2$, the estimate $\rho_2(q(t; b, t_0), M_2) < \varepsilon_2$ holds for all $t \in T_{b,t_0}$. Returning to estimates (6), we find that, for all $p(\cdot; a, t_0) \in S_1$ and all $t \in T_{a,t_0} = T_{b,t_0}$, where $b = U(t_0, a)$, we have

$$\rho_1(p(t; a, t_0), M_1) \le \lambda_m^{-1}(A_1)\widetilde{\psi}_1^{-1}(\rho_2(V(p(t; a, t_0)), M_2))$$

$$\le \lambda_m^{-1}(A_1)\widetilde{\psi}_1^{-1}(\rho_2(q(t; b, t_0), M_2)) \le \lambda_m^{-1}(A_1)\widetilde{\psi}_1^{-1}(\lambda_m(A_1)\widetilde{\psi}_1(\varepsilon)) = \varepsilon,$$

whenever $\rho_1(a, M_1) < \delta_1$. It follows that (S_1, M_1) is stable.

It is well known that a system motion is asymptotically stable if it is stable and attracting. Assume that (S_2, M_2) is attracting. Then, for any $t_0 \in R_+$ there exists $\Delta_2 = \Delta_2(t_0) > 0$ such that, for all $q(\cdot; b, t_0) \in S_2$, the limit relation

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \rho_2(q(t; b, t_0), M_2) = 0,$$

holds true whenever $\rho_2(b, M_2) < \Delta_2$. In other words, for any $\varepsilon_2 > 0$, there exists $\tau = \tau(\varepsilon_2, t_0, q) > 0$ with $q = q(\cdot; b, t_0) \in S_2$ such that $\rho_2(q(t; b, t_0), M_2) < \varepsilon_2$ for all $t \in T_{b,t_0+\tau}$, whenever $\rho_2(b, M_2) < \Delta_2$. According to condition (1) in Theorem 3.1, for any motion $p(\cdot; a, t_0) \in S_1$, we set $b = U(t_0, a)$. Then $q(\cdot; b, t_0) = U(p(\cdot; a, t_0)) \in S_2$. Furthermore, for any $\varepsilon_1 > 0$, we choose $\varepsilon_2 = \lambda_m(A_1)\tilde{\psi}_1(\varepsilon_1)$ and set $\Delta_1 = \lambda_M^{-1}(A_2)\tilde{\psi}_2^{-1}(A_2)$. For any motion $p(\cdot; a, t_0) \in S_1$, we then have

$$\rho_2(b, M_2) \le \lambda_M(A_2)\widetilde{\psi}_2(\rho_1(a, M_1)) < \lambda_M(A_2)\widetilde{\psi}_2(\Delta_1) = \Delta_2$$

whenever $\rho_1(a, M_1) < \Delta_1$ and $t \in T_{a, t_0 + \tau} = T_{b, t_0 + \tau}$. Hence, $\rho_2(q(t; a, t_0), M_2) < \varepsilon_2 = \lambda_m(A_1)\widetilde{\psi}_1(\varepsilon_1)$ for all $t \in T_{a, t_0 + \tau}$. Returning to estimate (2), we find that

$$\rho_1(p(t;a,t_0),M_1) \le \lambda_m^{-1}(A_1)\widetilde{\psi}_1^{-1}(\rho_2(q(t;a,t_0),M_2)) < \lambda_m^{-1}(A_1)\widetilde{\psi}_1^{-1}(\varepsilon_1),$$

i.e., (S_1, M_1) is an attractive pair. Thus, if (S_2, M_2) is asymptotically stable, then (S_1, M_1) is asymptotically stable as well.

The statements on uniform stability and uniform asymptotic stability are proved following the same scheme, but δ_2 and Δ_2 are chosen to be independent of $t_0 \in R_+$.

Let us prove statement (3) of the theorem. Assume that (S_2, M_2) is exponentially stable. Then there exists $\alpha_2 > 0$ and, for any $\varepsilon_2 > 0$, there exists $\delta_2 = \delta_2(\varepsilon_2) > 0$ such that for any motion $q(\cdot; b, t_0) \in S_2$ and all $t \in T_{b,t_0}$

$$\rho_2(q(t; b, t_0), M_2) < \varepsilon_2 e^{-\alpha_2(t-t_0)}$$

whenever $\rho_2(b, M_2) < \delta_2$. According to condition (1) in Theorem 3.1, for any motion $p(\cdot; a, t_0) \in S_1$, there exists a motion $q(\cdot; b, t_0) = U(p(\cdot; a, t_0)) \in S_2$, where b = 0

 $U(t_0, a)$. Furthermore, for any $\varepsilon_1 > 0$, we choose $\varepsilon_2 = a\varepsilon_1^b$. Let $\alpha_1 = \alpha_2/b$ and $\delta_1 = \lambda_M^{-1}(A_2)\psi_2^{-1}(\delta_2)$. For $p(t; a, t_0) \in M_1$ with $\rho_1(a, M_1) < \delta_1$, in view of (6), we obtain

$$\rho_2(b, M_2) \le \lambda_M(A_2)\widetilde{\psi}_2(\rho_1(a, M_1)) < \lambda_M(A_2)\widetilde{\psi}_2(\delta_1) = \delta_2$$

Consequently,

$$\rho_2(q(t; b, t_0), M_2) < \varepsilon_2 e^{-\alpha_2(t-t_0)}$$

for all $t \in T_{b,t_0}$.

According to the hypothesis of Theorem 3.1, we have to set

$$\psi_1^{\mathrm{T}} A_1 \psi_1 = a(\rho_1(p, M_1))^{l}$$

in (1.6.6). It is easy to see that

$$\rho_1(p(t;a,t_0),M_1) < \left(\frac{\varepsilon_2}{a}\right)^{1/b} e^{-\frac{\alpha_2}{b}(t-t_0)} = \varepsilon_1 e^{-\alpha_1(t-t_0)}$$

for all $t \in T_{a,t_0}$. Thus, (S_1, M_1) is exponentially stable.

4 Stability Analysis of Hybrid System

Many physical and technical problems of real world are modelled by mixed systems of equations and correlations. For example, in motion control theory the feedback consists of several interconnected blocks. These blocks are described by equations of different types. Such systems are called hybrid (see [9]). Under certain assumptions real hybrid system σ can correspond to the dynamical system (T, X, A, S) in metric space.

Assume that (X, ρ) and (X_i, ρ_i) , i = 1, 2, ..., m, are metric spaces. Let $X = X_1 \times X_2 \times ... \times X_m$ and there exist constants $a_1, a_2 > 0$ such that

$$a_1\rho(x,y) \le \sum_{i=1}^m \rho_i(x_i,y_i) \le a_2\rho(x,y)$$
 (7)

for all $x, y \in X$, where $x = (x_1, \ldots, x_m)^T$, $y = (y_1, \ldots, y_m)^T$, $x_i \in X_i$, $y_i \in X_i$, $i = 1, 2, \ldots, m$. Further on we will assume that

$$\rho(x,y) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \rho_i(x_i, y_i).$$
(8)

Definition 4.1 (cf. [9]) Dynamical system (T, X, A, S) is *hybrid*, if its metric space (X, ρ) consists of metric spaces (X_i, ρ_i) , i = 1, 2, ..., m, where X_i are nontrivial unsplitted with metrics $\rho_i(x_i, y_i)$, and if there exist at least two metric spaces X_i and X_j , $1 \le i \ne j \le m$, which are not isometric.

The proposition below is necessary when the multicomponent mapping is made by matrix-valued functional.

Proposition 4.1 Let multicomponent mapping $U(t,x): T \times X \to X_2$ be performed by matrix-valued functional $U(t,x) = [v_{ij}(t,x)], i, j = 1, 2, ..., m$, for the elements of which:

- (a) $v_{ii} \in C(R_+ \times X, R_+)$, i = 1, 2, ..., m, $v_{ij} \in C(R_+ \times X, R)$ for all $i \neq j$ and for all $x \in X$ and $t \in R_+$;
- (b) there exist comparison functions $\varphi_{i1}, \varphi_{i2}$ of class K, positive constants $\underline{c}_{ii} > 0$, $\overline{c}_{ii} > 0$ and arbitrary constants $\underline{c}_{ij} \in R$, $\overline{c}_{ij} \in R$ for $i \neq j$ such that

$$\underline{c}_{ii}\varphi_{i1}^{2}(\rho_{i}(x_{i},M_{i})) \leq v_{ii}(t,x) \leq \overline{c}_{ii}\varphi_{i2}^{2}(\rho_{i}(x_{i},M_{i})),$$

$$\underline{c}_{ij}\varphi_{i1}(\rho_{i}(x_{i},M_{i}))\varphi_{j1}(\rho_{j}(x_{j},M_{j})) \leq v_{ij}(t,x)$$

$$\leq \overline{c}_{ij}\varphi_{i2}(\rho_{i}(x_{i},M_{i}))\varphi_{j2}(\rho_{j}(x_{j},M_{j}))$$
(9)

for all $x_i \in X_i$, $x \in X$ and $t \in R_+$.

Then for the functional

$$v(t, x, \eta) = \eta^{\mathrm{T}} U(t, x)\eta, \quad \eta \in R^m_+, \quad \eta_i > 0$$

the bilateral inequality

$$u_1^{\mathrm{T}}(\rho(x,M))H^{\mathrm{T}}\underline{C}Hu_1(\rho(x,M)) \le v(t,x,\eta)$$

$$\le u_2^{\mathrm{T}}(\rho(x,M))H^{\mathrm{T}}\underline{C}Hu_2(\rho(x,M))$$
(10)

holds for all $x \in X$ and $t \in R_+$, where

$$H = \text{diag}(\eta_1, \eta_2, \dots, \eta_m),$$

$$\underline{C} = [\underline{c}_{ij}], \quad \overline{C} = [\overline{c}_{ij}], \quad i, j = 1, 2, \dots, m,$$

$$u_1(\cdot) = (\varphi_{i1}(\rho_1(x_1, M_1)), \dots, \varphi_{m1}(\rho_m(x_m, M_m)))^{\mathrm{T}},$$

$$u_2(\cdot) = (\varphi_{i2}(\rho_1(x_1, M_1)), \dots, \varphi_{m2}(\rho_m(x_m, M_m)))^{\mathrm{T}}.$$

Proof Estimate (10) is obtained by direct substitution by estimates (b) of Proposition 4.1 in the expression

$$v(t, x, \eta) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \sum_{j=1}^{m} v_{ij}(t, x) \eta_i \eta_j.$$

Theorem 4.1 Assume that behaviour of the hybrid system Σ is correctly described by the dynamical system (T, X, A, S), where $T = R_+$, $X = X_1 \times \ldots \times X_m$ and X_i are subspaces with metrics ρ_i , $i = 1, 2, \ldots, m$. Let $M_i \subset X_i$ and $M = M_1 \times M_2 \times \ldots \times M_m$ be an invariant set. If

- (1) there exist functionals $v_{ij}(t,x)$ mentioned in Proposition 4.1;
- (2) given functionals $v_{ij}(t,x)$ and a vector $\eta \in \mathbb{R}^m_+$, $\eta > 0$, there exist bounded for all $x \in X$ functions $\Phi_{ij}(x,\eta)$, i, j = 1, 2, ..., m, and comparison functions φ_{i3} of class K such that

$$D^+v(t,x,\eta)|_{(S)} \le u_3^{\mathrm{T}}\Phi(x,\eta)u_3$$

on system of motions S for all $x \in X$ and $t \in R_+$, where

$$u_3(\rho(x,M)) = (\varphi_{13}(\rho_1(x_1,M_1)), \ldots, \varphi_{m3}(\rho_m(x_m,M_m)))^{\mathrm{T}}.$$

Then

- (a) If matrices $B_1 = H^T \underline{C} H$, $B_2 = H^T \overline{C} H$ are positive definite and constant $m \times m$ matrix $\overline{\Phi} \geq \frac{1}{2} (\Phi^T(x, \eta) + \Phi(x, \eta))$ for all $x \in X$ is negative semidefinite, then the couple (S, M) is uniformly stable.
- (b) If matrices B_1 and B_2 are positive definite and matrix $\overline{\Phi}$ is negative definite, then the couple (S, M) is uniformly asymptotically stable.
- (c) If matrices B_1 and B_2 are positive definite, matrix $\overline{\Phi}$ is negative semidefinite, the set M is bounded and the comparison functions $\varphi_{i1}, \varphi_{i2} \in KR$ class $i = 1, 2, \ldots, m$, then the family of motion S is uniformly bounded.
- (d) If in condition (c) the matrix $\overline{\Phi}$ is negative definite, then the family of motions S is uniform-ultimately bounded and the couple (S, M) is uniformly asymptotically stable in the whole.
- (e) If there exist constants a_1 , a_2 , b, c such that

$$a_1 r^b \leq u_1^{\mathrm{T}}(\rho(x, M)) H^{\mathrm{T}} \underline{C} u_1(\rho(x, M)),$$

$$u_2^{\mathrm{T}}(\rho(x, M)) H^{\mathrm{T}} \overline{C} u_2(\rho(x, M)) \leq a_2 r^b,$$

$$\varphi_3^{\mathrm{T}} \overline{\Phi} \varphi_3 \geq c r^b$$

for all $r \in R_+$, then the couple (S, M) is exponentially stable in the whole.

Proof Let us prove statement (a) of Theorem 4.1. Under condition (1) of Theorem 4.1 the functional $v(t, x, \eta)$ is positive definite and decreascent because matrices B_1 and B_2 are positive definite. Under condition (2) of Theorem 4.1 the functional $D^+v(t, x, \eta)$ on the system of motions S is negative semidefinite due to restrictions on matrix $\overline{\Phi}$. In this case the functional $v(t, x, \eta)$ is nonincreasing for all $t \ge 0$ along the system of motions S. Further, given $\varepsilon > 0$, we compute $\lambda = \inf_{t\ge 0} v(t, x, \alpha)$ for $\rho(x, M) = \varepsilon$. Because of estimate (9) we can find by value λ the value $\delta > 0$ such that for $\rho(x, M) < \delta$ the estimate $v(t, x, \alpha) < \lambda$ holds for all $t \ge 0$. Now we show that the obtained value $\delta > 0$ corresponds to the given $\varepsilon > 0$, i.e. for $\rho(x, M) < \delta$ the inequality

$$\rho(q(t;a,t_0),M) < \varepsilon$$

holds for all $t \ge 0$. Assume on the contrary, let there exist a motion $q(t; a, t_0) \in S$ such that for some value $t^* \in R_+$ the inequality $\rho(q(t^*; a, t_0), M) = \varepsilon$ takes place. Then we get

$$v(t, q(t^*; a, t_0), \alpha) \ge \lambda,$$

but due to condition (a) of Theorem 4.1 the functional $v(t, x, \alpha)$ is nonincreascent along the system of motions S. Therefore

$$v(t, q(t; a, t_0), \alpha) \le v(t, x, \alpha) < \lambda$$

for any $q(t; a, t_0) \in S$.

The contradiction obtained shows that the system of motions S of the hybrid system Σ is uniformly (S, M) stable.

The proof of statements (b) – (e) of Theorem 4.1 is similar to that of statement (a) following the Liapunov (ε, δ)-technique.

164

5 Stability Analysis of Two-Component Systems

We consider a hybrid two-component system [4]

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = X(t, x(t)) + g_1(t, z, x(t), w(t, z)), \quad x(t_0) = x_0, \tag{11}$$

$$\frac{\partial w}{\partial t} = L(t, x, \partial/\partial z)w + g_2(t, z, x(t), w(t, z)),$$
(12)

where

$$w(t_0, z) = w^0(z), \quad M(t, z, \partial/\partial z)w|_{\partial\Omega} = w^1(t, s), \quad s \in \partial\Omega, \quad \Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^k$$

X: $T_0 \times U \to \mathbb{R}^n, \quad L: B_1 \to B_2, \quad M: B_1 \to B_3, \quad w^0 \in B_4,$

L, M are some differential operators and B_1, \ldots, B_4 are Banach spaces. A hybrid system (11) and (12) consists of the independent subsystems

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = X(t, x(t)),\tag{13}$$

$$\frac{\partial w}{\partial t} = L(t, z, \partial/\partial z)w \tag{14}$$

and interconnection functions between them

$$g_1 = g_1(t, z, x, w): \ T_0 \times \Omega \times H \times Q \to R^n,$$

$$g_2 = g_2(t, z, x, w): \ T_0 \times \Omega \times H \times Q \to R^m.$$

Let us introduce the assumptions on subsystems (13), (14) and interconnection functions between them.

Assumption 5.1 There exist functions $v_{ij} \in C(R_+ \times H \times Q, R)$, i, j = 1, 2, $v_{ij}(t, x, w)$ is locally Lipschitzian in x and w, functions of comparison $\varphi_i, \psi_i \in K$, i = 1, 2, and positive constants $\underline{\alpha}_{ii}, \overline{\alpha}_{ii} > 0$, i = 1, 2, and arbitrary constants $\underline{\alpha}_{12}$, $\overline{\alpha}_{12}$ such that

$$\begin{aligned} \underline{\alpha}_{11}\varphi_1^2(\|x\|) &\leq v_{11}(t,x,w) \leq \overline{\alpha}_{11}\varphi_2^2(\|x\|);\\ \underline{\alpha}_{22}\psi_1^2(\|x\|) &\leq v_{22}(t,x,w) \leq \overline{\alpha}_{22}\psi_2^2(\|x\|);\\ \underline{\alpha}_{12}\varphi_1(\|x\|)\psi_1(\|x\|) &\leq v_{12}(t,x,w) \leq \overline{\alpha}_{12}\varphi_2(\|x\|)\psi_2(\|x\|)\end{aligned}$$

for all $x \in H$, $w \in Q$ and $t \ge 0$.

Lemma 5.1 If all conditions of Assumption 5.1 are fulfilled and the matrices

$$A_1 = \begin{pmatrix} \underline{\alpha}_{11} & \underline{\alpha}_{12} \\ \underline{\alpha}_{21} & \underline{\alpha}_{22} \end{pmatrix}, \quad \underline{\alpha}_{12} = \underline{\alpha}_{21},$$
$$A_2 = \begin{pmatrix} \overline{\alpha}_{11} & \overline{\alpha}_{12} \\ \overline{\alpha}_{21} & \overline{\alpha}_{22} \end{pmatrix}, \quad \overline{\alpha}_{12} = \overline{\alpha}_{21},$$

are positive definite, then the function

$$v(t, x, w) = \eta^{\mathrm{T}} U(t, x, w)\eta, \qquad (15)$$

where $\eta = (\eta_1, \eta_2)^{\mathrm{T}}$, $\eta_i > 0$, is positive definite and decreasing.

Proof We introduce the notations

$$r = (\varphi_1(\|x\|), \psi_1(\|w\|))^{\mathrm{T}}, \quad q = (\varphi_2(\|x\|), \psi_2(\|w\|))^{\mathrm{T}}, \quad B = \begin{pmatrix} \eta_1 & 0\\ 0 & \eta_2 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Under the conditions of Assumption 5.1 for the function (15) the bilateral estimation

$$r^{\mathrm{T}}B^{\mathrm{T}}A_{1}Br \leq \eta^{\mathrm{T}}U(t, x, w)\eta \leq q^{\mathrm{T}}B^{\mathrm{T}}A_{2}Bq$$
(16)

holds.

By virtue of conditions of Lemma 5.1 it follows from the estimation (16) that the function v(t, x, w) is positive definite and decreasing.

Assumption 5.2 There exist:

- (1) functions $v_{11}(t, x)$, $v_{22}(t, w)$ and functions $v_{12}(t, x, w) = v_{21}(t, x, w)$;
- (2) constants β_{ik} , i = 1, 2, $k = 1, \dots, 8$, and functions $\xi_1 = \xi_1(||x||)$ and $\xi_2 = \xi_2(||w||)$ of the K-class such that
 - (a) $D_t^+ v_{11}(t, x) + D_x^+ v_{11}(t, x)|_X \le \beta_{11} \xi_1^2;$
 - (b) $D_x^+ v_{11}(t, x)|_{g_1} \le \beta_{12}\xi_1^2 + \beta_{13}\xi_1\xi_3;$
 - (c) $D_t^+ v_{22}(t, w) + D_w^+ v_{22}(t, w)|_L \le \beta_{21} \xi_2^2;$
 - (d) $D_w^+ v_{22}(t,w)|_{g_2} \le \beta_{22}\xi_2^2 + \beta_{23}\xi_1\xi_2;$
 - (e) $D_t^+ v_{12(t,x,w)} + D_x^+ v_{12}(t,x,w)|_X \le \beta_{14}\xi_1^2 + \beta_{15}\xi_1\xi_2;$
 - (f) $D_w^+ v_{12}(t, x, w)|_L \le \beta_{24} \xi_1^2 + \beta_{25} \xi_1 \xi_2;$
 - (g) $D_x^+ v_{12}(t, x, w)|_{g_1} \le \beta_{16}\xi_1^2 + \beta_{17}\xi_1\xi_2 + \beta_{18}\xi_2^2;$
 - (h) $D_w^+ v_{12}(t, x, w)|_{g_2} \le \beta_{26} \xi_1^2 + \beta_{27} \xi_1 \xi_2 + \beta_{28} \xi_2^2$.

Lemma 5.2 If all conditions of Assumption 5.2 are fulfilled and the matrix

$$C = \begin{pmatrix} c_{11} & c_{12} \\ c_{21} & c_{22} \end{pmatrix}, \quad c_{12} = c_{21},$$

with the elements

$$\begin{aligned} c_{11} &= \eta_1^2 (\beta_{11} + \beta_{12}) + 2\eta_1 \eta_2 (\beta_{14} + \beta_{16} + \beta_{26}), \\ c_{22} &= \eta_2^2 (\beta_{21} + \beta_{22}) + 2\eta_1 \eta_2 (\beta_{18} + \beta_{24} + \beta_{28}), \\ c_{12} &= \frac{1}{2} \left(\eta_1^2 \beta_{13} + \eta_2^2 \beta_{23} \right) + \eta_1 \eta_2 (\beta_{15} + \beta_{25} + \beta_{17} + \beta_{27}) \end{aligned}$$

is negative definite, then the derivative

$$D^+v(t,x,w) = \eta^{\mathrm{T}} D^+ U(t,x,w)\eta$$

of the function v(t, x, w) is a negative definite function by virtue of the system (11), (12).

Proof By virtue of the estimations (a)-(d) of Assumption 5.2 the estimation

$$D^+v(t,x,w) \le p^{\mathrm{T}}Cp$$

holds, where $p = (\xi_1(||x||), \xi_2(||x||))^{\mathrm{T}}$.

A definite negativeness of the derivative follows from the condition of Lemma 5.2.

Theorem 5.1 If the two-component system (11), (12) is such that all conditions of Lemmas 5.1 and 5.2 are fulfilled, then the state of equilibrium x = 0, w = 0 of the system is uniform asymptotically stable.

If in Assumption 5.1 $N_x = R^k$, $N_w = Q$, functions φ_i , ψ_i , ξ_i belong to the KR-class and conditions of Lemmas 5.1, 5.2 are fulfilled, then the state of equilibrium x = 0, w = 0 of the system (11), (12) is uniform asymptotically stable in the whole.

Proof Under the enumerated conditions the function v(t, x, w) and its full derivative satisfy all conditions of Theorem 4.1. It proves the statement of Theorem 5.1.

Remark 5.1 If in estimations (a) – (d) of Assumption 5.2 we change the sign of the inequality for the opposite one and leave in the inequalities of Assumption 5.1 only estimation from below, then it isn't difficult to define conditions of instability of the state x = 0, w = 0 of the system (11), (12).

6 Concluding Remarks

Similar to Theorem 3.1 in the paper [7] the theorem was proved for discontinuous dynamical system. The mappings preserving stability in metric space were first considered by Thomas [10] and Hahn [3]. In the papers [8] and the book [9] and other mappings of the type were studied in the stability analysis of large-scale systems.

The application of multicomponent mapping U(t,p): $R_+ \times X_1 \to X_2$ adds more flexibility to the approach to stability analysis of dynamical system in metric space, because this mapping admits a wider class of components for its elements $v_{ij}(t,p)$,.

References

- Bhatia, N.P. and Szegö, G.P. Stability Theory of Dynamical Systems. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2002.
- [2] Birkhoff, G.G. Dynamical Systems. GITTL, Moscow-Leningrad, 1941. [Russian].
- [3] Hahn, W. Uber Stabilitatserhaltende Abbildungen and Ljapunovsche Funktionen. J. fur Reine und Andewandte Math. 228 (1967) 189–192.
- [4] Martynyuk, A.A. The matrix-function of Liapunov and hybrid systems stability. Int. Appl. Mech. 21(4) (1985) 89–96.
- [5] Martynyuk, A.A. Stability by Liapunov's Matrix Function Method with Applications. Marcel Dekker, Inc., New York, 1998.
- [6] Martynyuk, A.A. Matrix Liapunov functions and stability analysis of dynamical systems. In: Advances in Stability Theory at the End of XXth Century. (Ed.: A.A. Martynyuk). Taylor and Francis, London, 2003, P.135–151.
- [7] Martynyuk, A.A. Stability of motion of discontinuous dynamical systems. Dokl. Akad. Nauk 397(3) (2004) 308–312. [Russian].
- [8] Michel A.N., Miller R.K. and Tang W. Lyapunov stability of interconnected systems: Decomposition into strongly connected subsystems. *IEEE Trans. on Circuits and Systems* CAS-25 (1978) 799-810.
- [9] Michel, A.N., Wang, K. and Hu, B. Qualitative Theory of Dynamical Systems. The Role of Stability Preserving Mappings. Marcel Dekker, Inc., New York, 2001.
- [10] Thomas J. Uber die Invarianz der Stabilitat bei einem Phasenraum-Homoomorphismus. J. fur Reine und Angewandte Math. 213 (1964) 147–150.
- [11] Zubov, V.I. Methods of A. M. Liapunov and its Applications. Izdat. Leningrad. Gos. Universitet, Leningrad, 1957. [Russian]

Nonlinear Dynamics and Systems Theory, 5(2) (2005) 169–175



Bi-Impulsive Control to Build a Satellite Constellation*

A.F.B.A. Prado[†]

Instituto Nacional de Pesquisas Espaciais, São José dos Campos, 12227-010, Brazil

Received: January 12, 2004; Revised: January 6, 2005

Abstract: This paper considers the problem of optimal maneuvers to insert a satellite in a constellation. The main idea is to assume that a satellite constellation is given, with all the Keplerian elements of the satellite members having known values. Then, it is necessary to maneuver a new satellite from a parking orbit until its position in the constellation. The control available to perform this maneuver is the application of two impulses (instantaneous change in the velocity of the spacecraft) to the satellite and the objective is to perform this maneuver with minimum fuel consumption. The maneuver that changes the angular position of a satellite keeping all the other Keplerian elements constant is also considered.

Keywords: Orbital maneuver; astrodynamics; impulsive control; satellite constelation.

Mathematics Subject Classification (2000): 70F15, 70M20, 93C99.

1 Introduction

To solve the problem of optimal maneuvers to insert a satellite in a constellation, two basic types of maneuvers are simulated: the planar ones, where the initial and final orbits belong to the same plane, and the three-dimensional ones, where they belong to different planes. The initial conditions to solve this problem are the orbits of the spacecraft in the parking and in the final orbits, including the information required to specify its positions in the orbits (the true anomaly or any other equivalent quantity) and the minimum and

^{*}The author is grateful to CNPq (National Council for Scientific and Technological Development) – Brazil for the contract 300221/95-9 and to FAPESP (Foundation to Support Research in São Paulo State) for the contract 2003/03262-4.

[†]Corresponding author: prado@dem.inpe.br

^{© 2005} Informath Publishing Group/1562-8353 (print)/1813-7385 (online)/www.e-ndst.kiev.ua 169



Figure 2.1. Scheme of the transfer.

maximum time of flight for the maneuver. The solution that is searched is the transfer orbit that satisfies all the initial conditions and that require the minimum total impulse (the addition of the magnitudes of the two impulses applied). To obtain the solution of this problem, the Lambert Problem associated with each particular transfer is formulated and solved. This approach is similar to the one used in Prado [1] to study the rendezvous maneuver. The Lambert Problem can be defined has the problem of finding a Keplerian orbit that passes through two given points and that requires a specified time of flight for a spacecraft to travel between those two given points. This problem is then solved using the algorithm developed by Gooding [2]. With the solutions given by this routine, it is possible to calculate the magnitude of both impulses that have to be applied. Several test cases (planar and non-planar) are solved to verify the algorithm developed. The total impulse required is then plotted as a function of the time specified for the transfer. Single and multi-revolution maneuvers are simulated. With those plots it is possible to choose transfer orbits that can satisfy both requirements of minimization of fuel expenditure and constraints on the time for the duration of the maneuver.

2 Statement of the Problem

In this section, the problem and the method of solution used are clearly defined. Figure 2.1 shows a sketch of the maneuver. A spacecraft is in an initial Keplerian orbit. The objective of the maneuver is to move this spacecraft from its initial orbit to a transfer orbit that intercepts the final orbit desired for the spacecraft, that is a second (final) Keplerian orbit. From the moment of the interception the spacecraft has to follow the final orbit.

There are many alternatives to solve this problem. For the present research, the model assumed for the control of the spacecraft is a bi-impulsive thrust, where the first impulse is applied at a time t_0 , in a such way that the spacecraft will meet the target point at the time t_f ; and the second impulse is applied at the time t_f , to put the spacecraft in its

final orbit. Figure 2.1 shows an example of a direct single revolution transfer, where the spacecraft meets the target before making a complete revolution around the attracting body. Transfers where one or more revolutions are completed by the spacecraft before arriving at the destination are also possible and are considered in the present paper. The question that is considered here is how (magnitude and direction) and when to perform those two impulses to obtain the maneuver that has the minimum fuel consumption (minimum total ΔV). To answer this question, the following procedure was developed. The initial and final orbits are given, as an input of the procedure. The information on the position of the spacecraft in both initial and final orbits (the true anomaly or some equivalent quantity) is also required and given. Then, the following parameters are specified: the initial time t_0 of the maneuver, a value for the lower limit for the transfer time ($t_f - t_0$), a value for the upper limit for the transfer time, a value for the following steps is applied:

- i) the lower limit for the transfer time is taken as the transfer time Δt ;
- ii) the Cartesian elements of the spacecraft at the initial time of the maneuver t_0 are calculated, using two-body celestial mechanics. This position is called \underline{r}_i and this velocity \underline{v}_i ;
- iii) the Cartesian elements of the spacecraft at the final time of the maneuver $t_f = t_0 + \Delta t$ is calculated, using two-body celestial mechanics. This position is called \underline{r}_f and this velocity \underline{v}_f ;
- iv) a value for the integer number of revolutions K of the spacecraft (number of complete orbits that the spacecraft makes during the maneuver) is assumed. Then, with \underline{r}_i , \underline{v}_i , \underline{r}_f , \underline{v}_f , Δt and K all the input data to solve the Lambert Problem is available. The original Lambert Problem is one of the most important and popular topics in celestial mechanics. Several important authors worked on it, trying to find better ways to solve the numerical difficulties involved [2-7]. It can be defined as: "A Keplerian orbit, about a given gravitational center of force is to be found connecting two given points (P_1 and P_2) in a given time Δt ." The solution of the Lambert Problem gives the transfer orbit, the transfer time and the ΔV required. The Lambert Problem may have none, one or two solutions;
- v) then, a step of time is added to the transfer time and the algorithm goes back to the step ii, with the new transfer time Δt .

This procedure is repeated until the upper limit for the transfer time is reached. It is also assumed several values for the number K of revolutions of the spacecraft.

3 Results

To study the optimal maneuvers several simulations were performed, using the algorithm described in the last section. The initial orbit is always a circular parking orbit with semimajor axis of 7700 km. This orbit is considered equatorial to study three-dimensional maneuvers and to have the same inclination of the final orbit when a planar maneuver is considered. For the final orbit two different cases are considered. The first one is the orbit of the GPS satellites, that are circular with semi-major axis of 20160 km and inclination of 55 degrees. The second one is the orbit of the satellites that belong to the Russian constellation Molniya, that are satellites that stay in frozen orbits with



Figure 3.1. ΔV vs. transfer time for the first maneuver.

high eccentricity, to make them stay a long time in the apoapsis to be able to be useful satellites for communication. Their orbit have semi-major axis of 26560 km, eccentricity of 0.72 and inclination of 63.435 degrees. All the values of the variables are expressed in canonical units, except for the angles, that are expressed in degrees. The canonical units are dimensionless.

In the first case, it is simulated a very simple example, where the maneuver is planar and the two orbits are circular. Then, in the canonical system of units (using 7700 km as the unit for the measurements), the input data are:

$$a_i = 1.0;$$
 $e_i = 0.0;$ $i_i = 55.0;$ $\Omega_i = 0.0;$ $\omega_i = 0.0;$ $T_i = 0.0;$
 $a_f = 2.6182;$ $e_f = 0.0;$ $i_f = 55.0;$ $\Omega_f = 0.0;$ $\omega_f = 0.0;$ $T_f = 0.0;$

The nomenclature used here and in the rest of this paper is: a – semi-major axis, e – eccentricity, i – inclination of the orbit, Ω – argument of the ascending node, ω – argument of the periapsis, T – the time of the passage by the periapsis. The subscript "i" stands for the initial orbit of the spacecraft and the subscript "f" stands for the final orbit of the spacecraft.

The transfer time is constrained to the interval $0.1 \le \Delta t \le 150$ and the step of time is 1.0. It is assumed that $0 \le K \le 3$. Figure 3.1 shows the results obtained for this case: total ΔV vs. transfer time for each value of K.

For the second maneuver, a more generic case of a planar maneuver is used, where the final orbit is elliptic and its argument of the periapsis is also constrained. The two orbits are:

$$\begin{array}{ll} a_i = 1.0; & \mathbf{e}_i = 0.0; & i_i = 63.435; & \Omega_i = 0.0; & \omega_i = 0.0; & T_i = 0.0; \\ a_f = 3.4494; & \mathbf{e}_f = 0.72; & i_f = 63.435; & \Omega_f = 0.0; & \omega_f = 270.0; & T_f = 0.0. \end{array}$$

This maneuver represents a transfer from our parking orbit to an orbit used by the Molniya constellation. The transfer time is also constrained to the interval $0.1 \le \Delta t \le$



Figure 3.2. ΔV vs. transfer time for the second maneuver.

150 and the step of time is 1.0. It is assumed that $0 \le K \le 3$. Figure 3.2 shows the results obtained for this case: total ΔV vs. transfer time for each value of K.

For the third maneuver two non-coplanar orbits are used. This maneuver makes the satellite to start in an equatorial orbit and travel to the orbit of the GPS constellation. In this way, the two orbits are:

$$a_i = 1.0;$$
 $e_i = 0.0;$ $i_i = 0.0;$ $\Omega_i = 0.0;$ $\omega_i = 0.0;$ $T_i = 0.0;$
 $a_f = 2.6182;$ $e_f = 0.0;$ $i_f = 55.0;$ $\Omega_f = 0.0;$ $\omega_f = 0.0;$ $T_f = 0.0.$

The transfer time is also constrained to the interval $0.1 \le \Delta t \le 150$ and the step of time is 1.0. It is assumed that $0 \le K \le 3$. Figure 3.3 shows the results obtained for this case: total ΔV vs. transfer time for each value of K.



Figure 3.3. ΔV vs. transfer time for the third maneuver.



Figure 3.4. ΔV vs. transfer time for the fourth maneuver.

For the fourth maneuver, a three-dimensional transfer between the parking orbit and the Molniya orbit is used. The two orbits are:

$$a_i = 1.0;$$
 $e_i = 0.0;$ $i_i = 0.0;$ $\Omega_i = 0.0;$ $\omega_i = 0.0;$ $T_i = 0.0;$
 $a_f = 3.4494;$ $e_f = 0.72;$ $i_f = 63.4350;$ $\Omega_f = 0.0;$ $\omega_f = 270.0^\circ;$ $T_f = 0.0.$

The transfer time is also constrained to the interval $0.1 \le \Delta t \le 150$ and the step of time is 1.0. It is assumed that $0 \le K \le 3$. Figure 3.4 shows the results obtained for this case: total ΔV vs. transfer time for each value of K.

For the fifth maneuver, a relocation of 20 degrees for a satellite that belongs to a GPS constellation is used. It means that the satellite has to change its orbital position in 20 degrees, keeping all the other Keplerian elements constant. Then, the two orbits are:

$$a_i = 2.6182;$$
 $e_i = 0.0;$ $i_i = 55.0;$ $\Omega_i = 0.0;$ $\omega_i = 0.0;$ $T_i = 0.0;$
 $a_f = 2.6182;$ $e_f = 0.0;$ $i_f = 55.0;$ $\Omega_f = 0.0;$ $\omega_f = 20.0;$ $T_f = 0.0.$

The transfer time is also constrained to the interval $0.1 \le \Delta t \le 150$ and the step of time is 1.0. It is assumed that $0 \le K \le 3$. Figure 3.5 shows the results obtained for this case: total ΔV vs. transfer time for each value of K.

There are several characteristics that come from those simulations. First of all, it is possible to see that the solutions appear in pairs (two values of ΔV for a given transfer time). The values for the ΔV for a given family of transfer orbits oscillate with the increase of the transfer time. The first minimum of each family is usually the global minimum, what means that, after the best geometry for the maneuver is achieved, any extra time added for the maneuver does not generate a reduction in the fuel consumed. Another characteristic visible in those plots is that when K increases, the beginning of the curve shift to the right. This result is expected, because when revolutions are added to the maneuver, the minimum time required to get a solution has to increase.



Figure 3.5. ΔV vs. transfer time for the fifth maneuver.

4 Conclusions

An algorithm to solve the optimal maneuver (in terms of minimum consumption of fuel) to transfer a satellite from a parking orbit to a fixed position in a final orbit with two impulses was derived and used for several maneuvers. This algorithm was explained in details and it includes single and multi-revolution transfers. Then, several cases using planar and non-planar maneuvers were solved. Several figures showed the fuel consumed *vs.* time for the transfer. Those results are useful to mission designers, because they can help to design transfer orbits to include a satellite in a given constellation.

References

- Prado, A.F.B.A. Optimal rendezvous maneuvers for space vehicles. Revista Brasileira de Ciências Mecânicas XVIII(3) (1996) 297–301.
- [2] Gooding, R.H. A procedure for the solution of Lambert's orbital boundary-value problem. Celestial Mechanics 48 (1990) 145–165.
- [3] Battin, R.H. A new solution for Lambert's problem. Proc. of the XIX Int. Astronautical Congress. Vol. 2, Oxford, 1968, P.131–150.
- [4] Lancaster, E.R. and Blanchard, R.C. A Unified Form of Lambert's Theorem. Technical Note D-5368, NASA, USA, 1969.
- [5] Lancaster, E.R., Blanchard, R.C. and Devaney, R.A. A note on Lambert's theorem. J. Spacecraft and Rockets 3 (1966) 1436–1438.
- [6] Sun, F.T. and Vinh, N.X. Lambertian invariance and application to the problem of optimal fixed-time impulsive orbital transfer. Acta Astronautica 10 (1983) 319–330.
- [7] Taff, L.G. and Pandall, P.M.S. Two locations, two times, and the element set. *Celestial Mechanics* 37 (1985) 149–159.



Optimal Control of Nonlinear Systems with Controlled Transitions

Ming-Qing Xiao*

Department of Mathematics, Southern Illinois University, Carbondale, IL62901/USA

Received: May 20, 2004; Revised: January 5, 2005

Abstract: This paper studies the optimum stochastic control problem with piecewise deterministic dynamics. The controls enter through the system dynamics as well as the transitions for the underlying Markov chain process, and are allowed to depend on both the continuous state and the current state of the Markov chain. The paper shows that the feedback optimal control relies on the viscosity solutions of a finite set of coupled Hamilton-Jacobi-Bellman (HJB) equations. Explicit control structures are provided by using the concept of subdifferential of a continuous function.

Keywords: Markov process; Hamilton–Jacobi–Bellman equations; viscosity solutions; β -stochastically stabilizable.

Mathematics Subject Classification (2000): 49J15, 49J52, 49J55, 93E03.

1 Introduction

In this paper, we consider a dynamical system which is nonlinear in the state and linear in the piecewise continuous control u_1 :

$$\frac{dx}{dt}(t) = f(x(t), \theta(t)) + B(x(t), \theta(t))u_1(t),$$

$$x(0) = x_0,$$
(1.1)

where $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$, x_0 is a fixed (known) initial state, u_1 is a control, taking values in a bounded set $U_1 \subset \mathbb{R}^r$, and $\theta(t)$ is a controlled, continuous time Markov process, taking values in a finite state space \mathcal{S} , of cardinality s. Transitions from state $i \in \mathcal{S}$ to $j \in \mathcal{S}$ occur at a rate controlled by a second controller, who chooses at time t an action $u_2(t)$

^{*}Corresponding author: mxiao@math.siu.edu

⁽c) 2005 Informath Publishing Group/1562-8353 (print)/1813-7385 (online)/www.e-ndst.kiev.ua 177
from a finite set $U_2(i)$ of actions available at state *i*. Let $U_2 = \bigcup_{i \in S} U_2(i)$. The controlled rate matrix (of transitions within S) is

$$\Lambda = \{\lambda_{i,a,j}\}, \quad i, j \in \mathcal{S}, \quad a = u_2(t) \in U_2(i), \tag{1.2}$$

where henceforth we drop the "commas" in the subscripts of λ . The λ_{iaj} 's are real numbers such that for any $i \neq j$, and $a \in U_2(i)$, $\lambda_{iaj} \geq 0$, and for all $a \in U_2(i)$ and $i \in S$, $\lambda_{iai} = -\sum_{j\neq i} \lambda_{iaj}$. Fix some initial state i_0 of the controlled Markov chain S, and the final time t_f (which may be infinite). We consider the class of policies $\mu_k \in \mathcal{U}_k$ for controller (k = 1, 2), whose elements (taking values in U_k) are of the form

$$u_k(t) = \mu_k(t, x(t), \theta(t)), \quad t \in [0, t_f).$$
 (1.3)

For the finite-horizon case, μ_k is taken to be piecewise continuous in the first argument and local Lipschitz in second argument and measurable in the third argument. In the infinite-horizon case, the dependence of μ_k on t is dropped, but otherwise it is defined the same way. Define $\mathcal{X} = \mathbb{R}^n \times \mathcal{S}$ to be the combined state space of the system and $\mathcal{U} = \mathcal{U}_1 \times \mathcal{U}_2$ to be the class of admissible multi-strategies $\mu = (u_1, u_2)$, appropriately defined depending on whether t_f is finite or infinite. Let $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$ denote the Euclidean inner product. Define a running cost $L: \mathcal{X} \times \mathcal{U}_1 \to [0, \infty)$ as

$$L(x, i, u_1) = Q(x, i) + \langle u_1, R(x, i)u_1 \rangle,$$
(1.4)

where the definitions of Q and R will be made precise later in Section 2.1.

To any fixed initial state (x_0, i_0) and a multi-strategy $\mu \in \mathcal{U}$, there corresponds a unique probability measure $P^{\mu}_{x_0,i_0}$ on the canonical probability space of the states and actions of the players, equipped with the standard Borel σ -algebra. Denote by $E^{\mu}_{x_0,i_0}$ the expectation operator corresponding to $P^{\mu}_{x_0,i_0}$.

For each fixed initial state (x_0, i_0) , multi-strategy $\mu \in \mathcal{U}$, and a finite horizon of duration t_f , the discounted (expected) cost function is defined as

$$J_{\beta}(0;x_{0},i_{0},\mu;t_{f}) = E^{\mu}_{x_{0},i_{0}} \left\{ g(x(t_{f}),\theta(t_{f}))e^{-\beta t_{f}} + \int_{0}^{t_{f}} e^{-\beta t}L(x(t),\theta(t),u_{1}(t)) dt \right\}, \quad (1.5)$$

where g is a terminal cost function whose condition will be specified in next section, $\beta \geq 0$ is the discount factor, and the expectation is over the joint process $\{x, \theta\}$. For t_f infinite, a corresponding discounted cost function is defined as:

$$J_{\beta}(0; x_0, i_0, \mu) = E^{\mu}_{x_0, i_0} \left\{ \int_{0}^{\infty} e^{-\beta t} L(x(t), \theta(t), u_1(t)) \, dt \right\}.$$
 (1.6)

We further denote the *cost-to-go* from any time-state pair (t; x, i), under a multi-strategy $\mu \in \mathcal{U}$ by

$$J_{\beta}(t;x,i,\mu;t_{f}) = E_{x,i}^{\mu} \left\{ g(x(t_{f}),\theta(t_{f}))e^{-\beta(t_{f}-t)} + \int_{t}^{t_{f}} e^{-\beta(\tau-t)}L(x(\tau),\theta(\tau),u_{1}(\tau)) \, d\tau \right\}$$
(1.7)

and

$$J_{\beta}(t;x,i,\mu) = E_{x,i}^{\mu} \left\{ \int_{t}^{\infty} e^{-\beta(\tau-t)} L(x(\tau),\theta(\tau),u_1(\tau)) \, d\tau \right\},$$
(1.8)

for the finite-horizon and infinite-horizon cases, respectively. The optimal *value functions* are then defined by, respectively,

$$V(t;x,i;t_f) = \inf_{\mu_1 \in \mathcal{U}_1} \inf_{\mu_2 \in \mathcal{U}_2} J_\beta(t;x,i,\mu;t_f)$$
(1.9)

and

$$V(x,i) = \inf_{\mu_1 \in \mathcal{U}_1} \inf_{\mu_2 \in \mathcal{U}_2} J_\beta(t;x,i,\mu)$$
(1.10)

for i = 1, 2, ..., s. Dynamic programming arguments (for background on the approach that can be used here, see [2, 3]), lead to the two coupled HJB equations (2.11) and (2.12), corresponding to the finite and infinite-horizon cases, respectively. More precisely, if these equations admit unique viscosity solutions on \mathbb{R}^n , then $V(t; x, i; t_f)$ and V(t; x) thus defined constitute the optimal value functions for the finite-horizon and infinite-horizon cases, respectively. Xiao and Başar have showed, under the assumptions given in next section, that the coupled HJB equations (for finite and infinite-horizon, respectively) admit viscosity solutions, and moreover the viscosity solutions are unique if $\beta > 0$ [4].

In this paper, we study the structures of the optimal controllers for the nonlinear system (1.1). The major challenge here is that this is not a standard optimal control problem in which only a single HJB equation is considered (f.g. see [6-8]). The optimal control considered in this paper is related to a system of coupled HJB equations. Based on the results obtained in [4], we show that the optimal feedback control is determined by the subdifferential of the viscosity solutions of (2.11) in finite horizon case, and (2.12) in infinite horizon case. Explicit expression of the optimal feedback controller is obtained in terms of the subdifferential of viscosity solutions of (2.11) or (2.12).

The remainder of this paper is structured as follows. In Section 2, we provide the necessary assumptions for the system (1.1), and the definitions of viscosity solutions of the coupled HJB equations (2.11) and (2.12). In Section 3, we give a detail discussion of the structure of the optimal controller by using the concept of viscosity solution and the concept of subdifferential of a continuous function. The pair of optimal feedback controller, one is the control which enters through the system dynamics, and the another is the control of transitions for the underlying Markov chain process, is explicitly given in this section. As an illustration, in Section 4 we apply the result to the linear quadratic case. The paper ends with the concluding remarks.

2 Assumptions and Definitions

2.1 Assumptions

Assumption 1 For each *i*, *f* is an *n*-vector function, and there exists a constant $L_f \geq 0$ such that

$$\sup_{i} \{ |f(x,i) - f(y,i)| \} \le L_f |x - y|, \quad x \in \mathbb{R}^n,$$

where $|\cdot|$ stands for the Euclidean norm of \mathbb{R}^n .

Assumption 2 For each *i*, B(x, i) is an $n \times r$ matrix, and

$$\sup_{i} \{ \|B(x,i)\| \} \le C_{b1}, \quad \sup_{i} \{ \|B(x,i) - B(y,i)\| \} \le C_{b2} |x-y|, \quad \forall x, y \in \mathbb{R}^{n},$$

for some positive constants C_{b1} and C_{b2} , where $\|\cdot\|$ stands for the matrix's norm.

Assumption 3 For each $i, Q(\cdot, i): \mathbb{R}^n \to [0, +\infty)$, with

$$0 \le \sup_{i} \{Q(x,i)\} \le C_q |x|^2, \quad \forall x \in \mathbb{R}^n,$$

for some $C_q > 0$.

Assumption 4 For each *i*, R(x,i) is an $n \times n$ matrix with $R(x,i) = R(x,i)^{T} > 0$, for all $x \in \mathbb{R}^{n}$, and

$$\sup_{i} \{ \|R(x,i)\| \} \le C_r, \quad \sup_{i} \{ \|R(x,i) - R(y,i)\| \} \le C'_r |x-y|, \quad x,y \in \mathbb{R}^n,$$

for some $C_r, C'_r > 0$, and there exists $L_R > 0$ such that

$$\sup_{i} \{ \|R^{-1}(x,i) - R^{-1}(y,i)\| \} \le L_R |x-y|, \quad \forall x, y \in R^n$$

Assumption 5 For $i \neq j$, $0 \leq \lambda_{iaj} \leq C_{\lambda}$, where C_{λ} is a positive constant, and

$$\lambda_{iai} + \sum_{j \neq i} \lambda_{iaj} \equiv 0, \quad 1 \le i \le s.$$

Assumption 6 For each *i* and any $g(\cdot, i): \mathbb{R}^n \to [0, \infty)$,

$$\sup_{i} \{ |g(x,i)| \} \le (1+C_g) |x|^2,$$

$$\sup_{i} \{ |g(x,i) - g(y,i)| \} \le C'_g (1+|x|+|y|) |x-y|$$

for all $x, y \in \mathbb{R}^n$, where C_g, C'_g are positive constants.

Assumption 7 β is a positive real number.

Assumption 8 For any $z \in \mathbb{R}^n$, there exists a nondecreasing function $\omega \colon \{0\} \cup \mathbb{R}^+ \to \{0\} \cup \mathbb{R}^+$ such that $\omega(0) = 0$, $\lim_{\rho \to +\infty} \omega(\rho)/\rho = +\infty$ and

$$\langle z, B(x,i)R^{-1}(x,i)B(x,i)^{\mathrm{T}}z \rangle \ge \omega(|z|), \quad \forall x \in \mathbb{R}^{n}, \quad \forall i \in \mathcal{S},$$

where $B(x, i)^{\mathrm{T}}$ represents the transpose of B(x, i).

Throughout the paper, the following conventions will be adopted, unless otherwise indicated:

- (1) u_2 and a are used interchangeably to denote the second control;
- (2) by an abuse of notation $\mu_1(t)$ will be used to denote $\mu_1(x(t), \theta(t))$.

2.2 Two coupled Hamilton–Jacobi–Bellman (HJB) equations

Let Ω be a nonempty open set of \mathbb{R}^n . We here introduce two coupled Hamilton-Jacobi-Bellman (HJB) equations.

(I) Finite horizon:

$$\beta V(t,x,i) + \sup_{u_1 \in U_1, u_2 \in U_2(i)} \left[-\mathcal{A}^{(u_1,u_2)} V(t,x,i) - L(x,i,u_1) \right] = 0 \quad \text{in} \quad (0,t_f] \times \Omega;$$

$$V(t_f,x,i) = g(x,i) \quad \text{on} \quad \Omega, \quad i = 1, 2, \dots, s, \quad \text{where } s \text{ is a positive integer},$$

$$(2.11)$$

and $U_1 \subset \mathbb{R}^r$, $U_2(i)$ is a finite set for each $i \in S = \{1, 2, \dots, s\}$.

(II) Infinite horizon:

$$\beta V(x,i) + \sup_{u_1 \in R^r, u_2 \in U_2(i)} \left[-G^{(u_1,u_2)} V(x,i) - L(x,i,u_1) \right] = 0 \quad \text{in} \quad \Omega$$
(2.12)

for i = 1, 2, ..., s, where again $U_1 \subset \mathbb{R}^r$ and $U_2(i)$ is a finite set for each $i \in S$.

Here, the operators \mathcal{A} and G are defined, respectively, as follows for each $u_1 \in \mathbb{R}^r$, $a \in U_2(i), i \in \mathcal{S}$:

$$\mathcal{A}^{(u_1,a)}V(t,x,i) = \frac{\partial V(t,x,i)}{\partial t} + \left[D_x V(t,x,i)\right] \cdot F(x,u_1,i) + \sum_{j \in \mathcal{S}} \lambda_{iaj} V(t,x,j) \quad (2.13)$$

and

$$G^{(u_1,a)}V(x,i) = [D_x V(x,i)] \cdot F(x,u_1,i) + \sum_{j \in S} \lambda_{iaj} V(x,j),$$
(1.14)

with

$$F(x, u_1, i) = f(x, i) + B(x, i)u_1, \quad L(x, i, u_1) = Q(x, i) + \langle u_1, R(x, i)u_1 \rangle.$$
(2.15)

Definition 2.1 Let \overline{V} be a vector function

$$\overline{V} = (V(\cdot, \cdot, 1), V(\cdot, \cdot, 2), \dots, V(\cdot, \cdot, s)) \colon ([0, t_f] \times \Omega)^s \to \mathbb{R}^n.$$

We say that

(1) \overline{V} is a viscosity subsolution of (2.11), if for any $i, V(\cdot, \cdot, i)$ is upper semi-continuous and

$$\beta \Phi(t_0, x_0, i) + \sup_{(u_1, u_2)} \left[-\mathcal{A}^{(u_1, u_2)} \Phi(t_0, x_0, i) - L(x_0, i, u_1) \right] \le 0 \quad \text{on} \quad \Omega,$$

$$\Phi(t_f, x, i) \le g(t_f, x, i) \quad \text{on} \quad \Omega,$$

whenever $\Phi(\cdot, \cdot, i) \in C^1([0, t_f] \times \Omega)$ is such that $V(t, x, i) - \Phi(t, x, i)$ attains a local maximum at (t_0, x_0) with $\Phi(t_0, x_0, j) = V(t_0, x_0, j)$ for each $j \in S$, and $(u_1, u_2) \in U_1 \times U_2$;

(2) \overline{V} is a viscosity supersolution of (2.11) if for any $i, V(\cdot, \cdot, i)$ is lower semicontinuous and

$$\beta \Phi(t_0, x_0, i) + \sup_{(u_1, u_2)} \left[-\mathcal{A}^{(u_1, u_2)} \Phi(t_0, x_0, i) - L(x_0, i, u_1) \right] \ge 0 \quad \text{on} \quad \Omega,$$
$$\Phi(t_f, x, i) \ge g(t_f, x, i),$$

whenever $\Phi(\cdot, \cdot, i) \in C^1([0, t_f] \times \Omega)$ is such that $V(t, x, i) - \Phi(t, x, i)$ attains a local minimum at (t_0, x_0) with $\Phi(t_0, x_0, j) = V(t_0, x_0, j)$ for each $j \in S$, and $(u_1, u_2) \in U_1 \times U_2$;

(3) \overline{V} is a viscosity solution of (2.11) if \overline{V} is both a viscosity supersolution and a viscosity subsolution.

The notion of a viscosity solution for (2.12) can be introduced analogously. The following theorem is from [4].

Theorem 2.1 Let the control space U_1 be bounded. Under the Assumptions 1-8 given above, the coupled Hamilton–Jacobi–Bellman (HJB) equations (2.11) (resp. (2.12)) admit unique viscosity solutions on $[0, t_f] \times \Omega$ (resp. Ω). The viscosity solutions are the optimal value functions given by (1.9) (resp. (1.10)).

3 Construction of the Optimum Stochastic Control

We discuss in this section the derivation of the optimal control law of the system (1.1). We first introduce the notations of a superdifferential and a subdifferential of a continuous function.

Definition 3.1 Let $V \in C([0, t_f] \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ and $(t, x) \in [0, t_f] \times \mathbb{R}^n$. Then (1) the superdifferential, $D^+V(t, x)$, of V at (t, x) is

$$D^+V(t,x) = \bigg\{ (q,p) \in R^{n+1} \colon \limsup_{(s,y) \to (t,x)} \frac{V(s,y) - V(t,x) - q(s-t) - p \cdot (y-x)}{|s-t| + |x-y|} \le 0 \bigg\};$$

(2) The subdifferential, $D^-V(t,x)$, of V at (t,x) is

$$D^{-}V(t,x) = \bigg\{ (q,p) \in R^{n+1} \colon \limsup_{(s,y) \to (t,x)} \frac{V(s,y) - V(t,x) - q(s-t) - p \cdot (y-x)}{|s-t| + |x-y|} \ge 0 \bigg\}.$$

Remark 3.1 It is easy to see that when V is differentiable at (t, x), we have

$$D^{+}V(t,x) = D^{-}V(t,x) = \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t}V(t,x), D_{x}V(t,x)\right)$$

Lemma 3.1 The following propositions hold

(1) $\{V(\cdot; \cdot, i; t_f)\}_{i=1}^s$ is a viscosity subsolution of (2.11) in $[0, t_f] \times \Omega$ if and only if for each $i \in S$

$$-q + \beta V(t; x, i; t_f) - \inf_{\mu_2} \left\{ \sum_{j \in \mathcal{S}} \lambda_{iaj} V(t; x, i; t_f) \right\} + H_i(x, p) \le 0$$
(3.16)

for any $(q,p) \in D^+V(t;x,i;t_f)$,

(2) $\{V(\cdot; \cdot, i; t_f)\}_{i=1}^s$ is a viscosity supersolution of (2.11) in $[0, t_f] \times \Omega$ if and only if for each $i \in S$

$$-q + \beta V(t; x, i; t_f) - \inf_{\mu_2} \left\{ \sum_{j \in \mathcal{S}} \lambda_{iaj} V(t; x, i; t_f) \right\} + H_i(x, p) \ge 0$$
(3.17)

for any $(q, p) \in D^-V(t; x, i; t_f)$.

In both cases, H_i is defined to be where

$$H_i(x,p) = -\langle p, f(x,i) \rangle - Q(x,i) + \frac{1}{4} \langle p, B(x,i) R^{-1}(x,i) B(x,i)^{\mathrm{T}} p \rangle.$$

Proof We prove the first part, as the proof of the second part is similar.

Suppose that (3.16) holds. Let $\varphi(\cdot, \cdot, i) \subset C^1([0, t_f] \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ be such that (t_0, x_0) is a local maximizer of $V(\cdot; \cdot, i; t_f) - \varphi(\cdot, \cdot, i)$ for some i with $V(t_0; x_0, k; t_f) = \varphi(t_0, x_0, k)$, $k = 1, 2, \ldots, s$. Since $\varphi(\cdot, \cdot, i) \in C^1([0, t_f] \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ for each i, it yields

$$\varphi(t, x, i) = \varphi(t_0, x_0, i) + \varphi_t(t_0, x_0, i)(t - t_0) + \varphi_x(t_0, x_0, i)(x - x_0) + o(|t - t_0|) + o(|x - x_0|).$$

Hence for (t, x) sufficiently close to (t_0, x_0) , that (t_0, x_0) is a local maximizer of $V(\cdot; \cdot, i; t_f) - \varphi(\cdot, \cdot, i)$ leads to

$$V(t; x, i; t_f) \le \varphi(t_0, x_0, i) + \varphi_t(t_0, x_0, i)(t - t_0) + \varphi_x(t_0, x_0, i)(x - x_0) + o(|t - t_0|) + o(|x - x_0|).$$

Now let $p = \varphi_x(t_0, x_0, i)$ and $q = \varphi_t(t_0, x_0, i)$. Then (3.16) implies that

$$-\varphi_t(t_0, x_0, i) + \beta \varphi(t_0; x_0, i; t_f) - \inf_{\mu_2} \left\{ \sum_{j \in \mathcal{S}} \lambda_{iaj} \varphi(t_0; x_0, i; t_f) \right\} + H_i(x_0, \varphi_x(t_0, x_0, i)) \le 0.$$

Thus $\{V(\cdot; \cdot, i; t_f)\}_{i=1}^s$ is a viscosity subsolution of (2.11).

Conversely, let $(q, p) \in D^+V(t; x, i; t_f)$. When (s, y) is sufficiently close to (t, x), according to the definition of superdifferential, we have

 $V(s;y,i;t_f) \leq V(t;x,i;t_f) + q(s-t) + p \cdot (y-x) + o(|s-t|) + o(|y-x|).$ Introduce test functions

$$\varphi(s, y, i) = V(t; x, i; t_f) + q(s - t) + p \cdot (y - x) + g_1(|s - t|) + g_2(|x - y|)$$

for i = 1, 2, ..., s, and $g_j: [0, \infty) \to [0, \infty)$, j = 1, 2, are nondecreasing functions such that $g_j(r) = o(r)$ and $\frac{d}{dr}g_j(r)\Big|_{r=0} = 0$ (for construction of such functions, see [1] or [2]). Hence by such choice of g_1, g_2 , one can see that in fact (t, x) is a local strict maximizer of $V(\cdot; \cdot, \cdot; i) - \varphi(\cdot, \cdot, i)$ and

$$\varphi_x(t, x, i) = p, \quad \varphi_t(t, x, i) = q$$

as a result of which (3.16) holds by the definition of viscosity subsolution.

Definition 3.2 An admissible feedback controller $u_1(t) = \mu_1(t, x)$ for system (1.1) is a nonlinear mapping $F: \mathbb{R}^+ \times \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}^r$ such that $\mu_1(t, x) = F(t, x)$ and the following system

$$\frac{dx}{dt}(t) = f(x(t), \theta(t)) + B(x(t), \theta(t))F(t, x(t))
x(0) = x_0
\theta(0) = i_0$$
(3.18)

has at least one solution defined on $(0, \infty)$ in the Carathéodory sense, i.e., absolutely continuous functions verifying (3.18) almost everywhere.

Definition 3.3 We say that the system (1.1) is β -stochastically stabilizable if, for all finite $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$ and $i_0 \in S$ with $x(0) = x_0$, $\theta(0) = i_0$, there exists an admissible feedback control $\mu(t, x(t), \theta(t))$ such that

$$\lim_{t_f \to \infty} E_{x,i} \int_{0}^{t_f} \left[e^{-\beta t} L(x(t,\theta(t),\mu),\theta(t),\mu) \right] dt < \infty.$$

Now we are in the position for construction of the optimal control.

Theorem 3.1 Assume that (2.11) has a viscosity solution $\{V(\cdot; \cdot, i; t_f)\}_{i=1}^s$. Suppose that for each *i* there exists a *p* with $(q, p) \in D^-V(t; x, i; t_f)$ such that

$$\mu_1^*(x,i) = -\frac{1}{2} R^{-1}(x,i) B^{\mathrm{T}}(x,i) p(t,x,i)$$
(3.19)

is an admissible feedback controller for system (1.1). Let $\mu_2^*(t, x, i) = f(t, x, i)$ be the argument such that $\left\{\sum_{j\in S} \lambda_{iaj}V(t; x, i; t_f)\right\}$ reaches its infimum (which always exists because the set U_2 is a finite set and U_1 is a bounded set). Then (μ_1^*, μ_2^*) is an optimal feedback control for system (1.1) under the cost function

$$J_{\beta}(t;x,i,\mu;t_f) = E_{x,i}^{\mu} \left\{ g(x(t_f),\theta(t_f)) e^{-\beta(t_f-t)} + \int_{t}^{t_f} e^{-\beta(\tau-t)} L(x(\tau),\theta(\tau),u_1(\tau)) \, d\tau \right\}.$$
(3.20)

Proof According to Theorem 2.1, we know that

$$V(t;x,i;t_f) = \inf_{\mu \in \mathcal{U}} E_{x,i}^{\mu} \left\{ g(x(t_f), \theta(t_f)) e^{-\beta(t_f-t)} + \int_{t}^{t_f} e^{-\beta(\tau-t)} L(x(\tau), \theta(\tau), u_1(\tau)) \, d\tau \right\}$$
(3.21)

and thus $V(t; x, i; t_f)$ is absolutely continuous with respect to t for each fixed x. For $(q, p) \in D^-V(t; x, i; t_f)$, $(t, x) \in [0, t_f] \times \Omega$, by the definition of subdifferential, one can see that

$$V(s; y, i; t_f) \ge V(t; x, i; t_f) + q(s-t) + p \cdot (y-x) + o(|s-t|) + o(|y-x|)$$
(3.22)

when (s, y) is sufficiently close to (t, x). Similar to the proof of Lemma 3.1, we define a C^1 function

$$\psi(s, y, i) = V(t; x, i; t_f) + q(s - t) + p \cdot (y - x) + g_1(|s - t|) + g_2(|y - x|)$$
(3.23)

where $g_j: [0, \infty) \to [0, \infty)$, j = 1, 2, are nondecreasing functions such that $g_j(r) = o(r)$ and $dfracddrg(r)|_{r=0} = 0$. It is now ready to see that $V(s; y, i; t_f) - \psi(s, y, i)$ has a local strict minimizer at (t, x). The definition of viscosity subsolution leads to

$$-\psi_t(t,x,i) + \beta\psi(t,x,i) - \inf_{\mu_2} \left\{ \sum_{j \in \mathcal{S}} \lambda_{iaj} \psi(t,x,i) \right\} + H_i(x,\psi_x(t,x,i)) \ge 0.$$
(3.24)

According to the definition of H_i , the above inequality can be written as

$$\psi_t(t,x,i) + L(x,i,u_1) - \left| R^{1/2}(x,i)u_1 + \frac{1}{2}R^{-1/2}B^{\mathrm{T}}(x,i)p(t,x,i) \right|^2$$

$$\psi_x(t,x,i)[f(x,i) + B(x,i)u_1] - \beta\psi(t,x,i) + \inf_{\mu_2} \left\{ \sum_{j \in \mathcal{S}} \lambda_{iaj}\psi(t,x,i) \right\} \le 0.$$
(3.25)

According to Dynkin's formula (see [2]), we know that

$$E_{x,i}e^{-(\beta t_f - t)}\psi(t_f, x(t_f), \theta(t_f)) - \psi(t, x, i) = \int_{t}^{t_f} \mathcal{A}^{(\mu_1, \mu_2)}e^{-\beta(\tau - t)}\psi(\tau, x(\tau), \theta(\tau)) d\tau.$$

Integrating (3.25) from t to t_f one obtains

$$V(t;x,i;t_f) \ge E_{x,i}^{\mu} \left\{ g(x(t_f),\theta(t_f)) e^{-\beta(t_f-t)} + \int_t^{t_f} e^{-\beta(\tau-t)} L(x,\theta,u_1) \, d\tau \right\} - \int_t^{t_f} e^{-\beta(\tau-t)} |R^{1/2}(x,i)u_1 + R^{-1/2} B^{\mathrm{T}}(x,i)p(\tau,x,i)|^2 \, d\tau.$$

If we set

$$u_{1} = \mu_{1}^{*}(t, x, i) = -\frac{1}{2}R^{-1}(x, i)B^{T}(x, i)p(t, x, i)$$
$$u_{2} = \mu_{2}^{*}(t, x, i) = f(t, x, i) = \operatorname*{argmin}_{a \in U_{2}} \left\{ \sum_{j \in \mathcal{S}} \lambda_{iaj} V(t; x, i; t_{f}) \right\}$$

then we have

$$V(t;x,i;t_f) = E_{x,i}^{(\mu_1^*,\mu_2^*)} \left\{ g(x(t_f),\theta(t_f))e^{-\beta t_f} + \int_t^{t_f} e^{-\beta\tau} L(x(\tau),\theta(\tau),\mu_1^*) dt \right\}$$
$$= \inf_{\mu \in \mathcal{U}} E_{x,i}^{\mu} \left\{ g(x(t_f),\theta(t_f))e^{-\beta(t_f-t)} + \int_t^{t_f} e^{-\beta(\tau-t)} L(x(\tau),\theta(\tau),u_1(\tau)) d\tau \right\}$$

since $V(t; x, i; t_f)$ is the optimal value function according to Theorem 2.1, and this completes the proof of the theorem.

For the infinite horizon case we have a similar result:

Theorem 3.2 Assume that (2.12) has viscosity solution $\{V(\cdot, i)\}_{i=1}^s$. Suppose that for each *i* there exists a *p* with $(q, p) \in D^-V(x, i)$ such that

$$\mu_1^*(x,i) = -\frac{1}{2} R^{-1}(x,i) B^{\mathrm{T}}(x,i) p(x,i)$$
(3.26)

is an admissible feedback controller for system (1.1). Let

$$\mu_2^*(x,i) = \operatorname*{argmin}_{a \in U_2} \left\{ \sum_{j \in \mathcal{S}} \lambda_{iaj} V(x,i) \right\}.$$
(3.27)

Then (μ_1^*, μ_2^*) is a pair of optimal feedback controls for system (1.1) under the cost function

$$J_{\beta}(t;x,i,\mu) = E_{x,i}^{\mu} \left\{ \int_{t}^{\infty} e^{-\beta(\tau-t)} L(x(\tau),\theta(\tau),u_1(\tau)) \, d\tau \right\},$$
(3.28)

Proof According to Theorem 2.1, the value function V(x, i) given by (1.10) is the viscosity solution of (2.12). For any $t_f \in (t, \infty)$, V(x, i) is also the (steady-state) solution of the Cauchy problem

$$\beta V(t;x,i;t_f) + \sup_{(u_1,u_2)} \left[\mathcal{A}^{(u_1,u_2)} V(t;x,i;t_f) - L(x,i,u_1) \right] = 0 \quad \text{in} \quad (t,t_f) \times \Omega,$$
$$V(t_f;x,i;t_f) = V(x,i) \quad \text{on} \quad R^n.$$

Now by applying the previous theorem it yields that

$$\mu_1^*(x,i) = -\frac{1}{2} R^{-1}(x,i) B^{\mathrm{T}}(x,i) p(x,i), \qquad (3.29)$$

$$\mu_2^*(x,i) = \operatorname*{argmin}_{a \in U_2} \left\{ \sum_{j \in \mathcal{S}} \lambda_{iaj} V(x,i) \right\}$$
(3.30)

is a pair of optimal feedback controllers in the time duration $(0, t_f]$ for any $t_f > t$, this leads to

$$V(x,i) \ge E_{x,i} \left\{ \int_{t}^{\infty} e^{-\beta(\tau-t)} L(x(\tau),\theta(\tau),\mu_1^*(\tau)) \, d\tau \right\},\tag{3.31}$$

while Theorem 2.1 implies that the above inequality should be an equality. This yields the conclusion of the theorem.

Remark 3.2 Theorem 3.2 implies that if (2.12) admits a viscosity solution and μ_1^* given in the theorem is an admissible feedback control, then (μ_1^*, μ_2^*) is β -stochastically stabilizable for (1.1).

4 Linear Quadratic Case

In order to make the outcome of the paper more transparent, let us consider the scalar linear-quadratic problem. Let n = 1 and

$$f(x,i) = A(i)x, \quad B(x,i) = B(i), \quad Q(x,i) = Q(i)x^2, \quad R(x,i) = R(i),$$

and $g(x,i) = Q_{t_f}(i)x^2$ for i = 1, 2, ..., s. In this case (2.11) admits a unique viscosity solution V. Moreover, V is convex with respect to x and Lipschitz with respect to t (c.f. [5]). One can show that $x \to p(t, x, i)$ in this case is linear, thus self-adjoint on R, and therefore

$$V(t; x, i; t_f) = P(t, i)x^2$$
(4.32)

for any $x \in R$. Substituting (4.32) into (2.11), we obtain a system of coupled ordinary differential equations

$$-\frac{\partial}{\partial t}P(t,i) + \beta P(t,i) - 2A(i)P(t,i) - Q(i)$$

+ $P^2(t,i)B^2(i)R^{-1}(i) - \inf_{u_2}\sum_{j\in\mathcal{S}}\lambda_{iaj}P(t,j) = 0,$ (4.33)
 $P(t_f,i) = Q_{t_f},$

for i = 1, 2, ..., s. The solution of (4.33) now is in the sense that P(t, i) is absolutely continuous and satisfies (4.33) almost everywhere on $[0, t_f]$. According to Theorem 3.1, the pair of the optimal feedback control $\mu = (\mu_1, \mu_2)$ is given by

$$\mu_1^*(t, x, i) = -R^{-1}(i)B(i)P(t, i)x, \qquad (4.34)$$

$$\mu_2^*(t,i) = \operatorname*{argmin}_{a \in U_2} \bigg\{ \sum_{j \in \mathcal{S}} \lambda_{iaj} P(t,j) \bigg\}.$$
(4.35)

Similarly, in the infinite horizon case, for each $i \in S$

$$V(x,i) = P(i)x^2 \tag{4.36}$$

where $(P(1), P(2), \ldots, P(s))$ satisfies a system of algebraic coupled equations

$$\beta P(i) - 2A(i)P(i) - Q(i) + P^2(i)B^2(i)R^{-1}(i) - \inf_{u_2} \sum_{j \in \mathcal{S}} \lambda_{iaj}P(j) = 0$$
(4.37)

for i = 1, 2, ..., s. In this case the optimal feedback control $\mu = (\mu_1, \mu_2)$ is given by

$$\mu_1^*(x,i) = -R^{-1}(i)B(i)P(i)x, \tag{4.38}$$

$$\mu_2^*(i) = \operatorname*{argmin}_{a \in U_2} \left\{ \sum_{j \in \mathcal{S}} \lambda_{iaj} P(j) \right\}$$
(4.39)

from Theorem 3.2.

5 Concluding Remarks

In this paper, we study the optimum stochastic control problem, in which the controls enter through the system dynamics as well as the transitions for the underlying Markov chain process, and are allowed to depend on both the continuous state and the current state of the Markov chain. The structure of the optimal controller is obtained in this paper which therefore makes possible to construct the optimal control by the approach of numerical method.

References

- Crandall, M. and Lions, P. On existence and uniqueness of solutions of Hamilton-Jacobi Equations. Nonlin. Anal., Theory, Methods & Appl. 10 (1986) 353–370.
- [2] Fleming, W.H. and Soner, H.M. Controlled Markov Processes and Viscosity Solutions. Springer-Verlag, 1993.
- [3] Sethi, S.P. and Zhang, Q. Hierarchical Decision Making in Stochastic Manufacturing Systems. Birkhäuser, 1994.
- [4] Xiao, M. and Başar, T. Viscosity solution of a class of coupled HJB equations. J. of Inequalities and Appl. 6 (2001) 519–545.
- [5] Xiao, M. and Başar, T. H[∞] control of a class of infinite-dimensional linear systems with nonlinear outputs. In: Annals of Dynamic Games (Ed.: J. Filar), Birkäuser, 6, 1999, P.38–63.
- [6] Xiao, M. and Başar, T. Viscosity solutions of a class of Hamilton–Jacobi–Isaacs equations related to nonlinear H[∞] control problems. Proc. 36th IEEE Conf. on Decision and Control, 2, 1997, P.1761–1766.
- [7] Xiao, M. and Başar, T. H[∞] controller design via viscosity supersolutions of the Isaacs equations. In: Stochastic Analysis, Control, Optimization and Applications, Systems Control Found. Appl. (Eds.: W. McEneaney, G.G. Yin, and Q. Zhang), Birkhäuser, Boston, 1999, P.151–170.
- [8] Xiao, M. and Başar, T. Optimal control of nonlinear uncertain systems over an infinite horizon via fine-horizon approximations. *Nonlinear Dynamics and Systems Theory* 3(2) (2003) 227–238.



Convergence of Solutions to a Class of Systems of Delay Differential Equations

Taishan Yi and Lihong Huang*

College of Mathematics and Econometrics, Hunan University, Changsha, Hunan 410082, P. R. China

Received: November 11, 2004; Revised: March 7, 2005

Abstract: This paper is concerned with a delay differential system which can be regarded as a mathematical model of compartmental system with pipes and time delays. It is shown that every solution of such a differential system tends to a constant vector as $t \to \infty$. The obtained results improve and extend some existing ones in the literature.

Keywords: Convergence; delay differential equation; compartmental system. **Mathematics Subject Classification (2000):** 34C12, 39A11.

1 Introduction

Recently, there has been much attention in the study of the asymptotic behavior of solutions for the following scalar delay differential equation

$$\frac{dx(t)}{dt} = -F(x(t)) + F(x(t-r)),$$
(1.1)

where r > 0 is a constant, and $F: R \to R$ is continuous. System (1.1), which has been used to model a variety of phenomena such as some population growth, the spread of epidemics, the dynamics of capital stocks, *etc.* has been discussed extensively in the literature (see, for example, [2-5, 7, 8, 10, 12-14, 17]), in which various approaches including the first integral, invariance principle of Lyapunov–Razumikhin type, *etc.* have been applied to conclude that every solution of system (1.1) tends to a constant. However, most of the study deals with the problem of convergence of solutions of system (1.1) under the assumption that F is either strictly increasing or locally Lipschitz continuous and nondecreasing. To the best of our knowledge, there exist no results for the asymptotic behavior of system (1.1) with F only assumed to be nondecreasing. Meanwhile, we stress

^{*}Corresponding author: lhhuang@hnu.cn

⁽c) 2005 Informath Publishing Group/1562-8353 (print)/1813-7385 (online)/www.e-ndst.kiev.ua 189

the fact that the aforementioned approaches seem to fail to be applicable to system (1.1) when F is only assumed to be nondecreasing and hence a different analysis is needed in this case. This situation motivates us to study further system (1.1) or its more general case with new methods or techniques based on the assumption that F is only required to be nondecreasing in this work.

More precisely, in this paper we are concerned with the following system of delay differential equations

$$\frac{dx_1(t)}{dt} = -F(x_1(t)) + F(x_2(t-r_2)),$$

$$\frac{dx_2(t)}{dt} = -F(x_2(t)) + F(x_1(t-r_1)),$$
(1.2)

where r_1 and r_2 are positive constants, F is continuous and nondecreasing on R. System (1.2) can be used as a mathematical model of compartmental system with pipes and time delays, where $x_i(t)$ denotes the amount of the material in the *i*-th compartment at time t, r_i denotes the transit time for the material flow to pass through the pipe, $F(x_i(t))$ denotes the rate of flow of material loss of the *i* compartment, and $F(x_i(t-r_i))$ denotes the rate of material flows from the *i*-th compartment into the *j*-th compartment through a pipe, $i \neq j$, i, j = 1, 2. Compartmental models are frequently used in, e.g., theoretical epidemiology, physiology, population dynamics, the analysis of ecosystems, and chemical reaction kinetics. For more details, we refer to the work of Anderson [1], Györi [9,10] and Györi and Wu [11]. The main goal of the present paper is to show that every solution of system (1.2) approaches a constant vector by using monotonicity arguments. To this end, we begin by describing some monotonicity properties possessed by system (1.2) with the help of the comparison principles for delay differential equations developed by Smith [15]. Then, we introduce the notion of the admitting closed interval with respect to F and present some important properties of system (1.2) by making use of the notion. Finally, based on the above preparations, we prove our main results, which improve and extend the corresponding results in the aforementioned literature.

The paper is organized as follows. In Section 2, we introduce some necessary notations and establish some preliminary results, which are important in the proofs of our main results. Our main results are presented in Section 3.

2 Preliminary Results

In this section, some important properties of system (1.2) will be presented, which are of importance in proving our main results in Section 3.

Throughout this paper, we will use R_+ to denote the set of all nonnegative real numbers and R_+^2 denote the set of all nonnegative vectors in R^2 . Define

$$C = C([-r_1, 0], R) \times C([-r_2, 0], R)$$

as the Banach space equipped with a supremum norm. Define

$$C_{+} = C([-r_1, 0], R_{+}) \times C([-r_2, 0], R_{+}).$$

It follows that C_+ is an order cone in C and hence, C_+ induces a closed partial ordered relation on C. For any $\varphi, \psi \in C$ and $A \subseteq C$, the following notations will be used:

 $\varphi \leq \psi$ iff $\psi - \varphi \in C_+$, $\varphi < \psi$ iff $\varphi \leq \psi$ and $\varphi \neq \psi$, $\varphi \ll \psi$ iff $\psi - \varphi \in \operatorname{Int} C_+$, $\varphi \leq A$ iff $\varphi \leq \psi$ for any $\psi \in A$, $\varphi < A$ iff $\varphi < \psi$ for any $\psi \in A$, $\varphi \ll A$ iff $\varphi \ll \psi$ for any $\psi \in A$. Notations such as " \geq ", ">" and " \gg " have the natural meanings.

In what follows, we assume that $\varphi \in C$ and use $x_t(\varphi)$ $(x(t,\varphi))$ to denote the solution of (1.2) with the initial data $x_0(\varphi) = \varphi$. For any $x \in \mathbb{R}^2$, let us define $\hat{x} = ((\hat{x})_1, (\hat{x})_2)$, where $(\hat{x})_i(\theta) = x_i, \ \theta \in [-r_i, 0], \ i = 1, 2$.

Lemma 2.1 For any constants K, t_0 and x_0 , the initial value problem

$$\frac{dx(t)}{dt} = -F(x(t)) + K,$$
(2.1)
$$x(t_0) = x_0$$

exists a unique solution $x(t, t_0, x_0)$ on $[t_0, \infty)$.

Proof From the Peano theorem, we know that solutions of the initial value problem (2.1) locally exist. Again, since F is nondecreasing, it follows from [6] that right-hand solutions of the initial value problem (2.1) are also unique. Hence, $x(t, t_0, x_0)$ exists and is unique on $[t_0, \eta)$ for some positive constant η , where $[t_0, \eta)$ denotes the maximal right-interval of existence of $x(t, t_0, x_0)$. We will show that $\eta = +\infty$. Otherwise, $\lim_{t \to 0} |x(t, t_0, x_0)| = +\infty$. We next distinguish several cases to finish the proof.

Case 1. There exists $t_1 \in [t_0, \eta)$ such that $-F(x(t_1, t_0, x_0)) + K = 0$. Then let

$$\widetilde{x}(t) = \begin{cases} x(t, t_0, x_0), & t_0 \le t \le t_1, \\ x(t_1, t_0, x_0), & t \ge t_1. \end{cases}$$

It follows that $\tilde{x}(t)$ satisfies (2.1) and hence, $x(t, t_0, x_0) \equiv \tilde{x}(t)$. But this contradicts $\eta < +\infty$.

Case 2. $-F(x(t,t_0,x_0)) + K < 0$ for $t \in [t_0,\eta)$. Then $x(t,t_0,x_0)$ is strictly decreasing on $[t_0,\eta)$ and thus, $x(t,t_0,x_0) \le x(t_0,t_0,x_0)$ for all $t \in [t_0,\eta)$. It follows that $-F(x(t,t_0,x_0)) + K \ge -F(x(t_0,t_0,x_0)) + K$ for all $t \in [t_0,\eta)$, and hence, $x(t,t_0,x_0) \ge (K - F(x(t_0,t_0,x_0)))t + x(t_0,t_0,x_0)$ for all $t \in [t_0,\eta)$. Therefore, $\lim_{t \to \eta^-} |x(t,t_0,x_0)| < K - F(x(t_0,t_0,x_0))|t + x(t_0,t_0,x_0)$ for all $t \in [t_0,\eta)$.

 $+\infty$, which yields a contradiction.

Case 3. $-F(x(t,t_0,x_0)) + K > 0$ for $t \in [t_0,\eta)$. Then $x(t,t_0,x_0)$ is strictly increasing on $[t_0,\eta)$ and thus, $x(t,t_0,x_0) \ge x(t_0,t_0,x_0)$ for all $t \in [t_0,\eta)$. It follows that $-F(x(t,t_0,x_0)) + K \le -F(x(t_0,t_0,x_0)) + K$ for all $t \in [t_0,\eta)$, and hence, $x(t,t_0,x_0) \le (K - F(x(t_0,t_0,x_0)))t + x(t_0,t_0,x_0)$ for all $t \in [t_0,\eta)$. Therefore, $\lim_{t \to \eta^-} |x(t,t_0,x_0)| < K - F(x(t_0,t_0,x_0)) + K$ for all $t \in [t_0,\eta)$.

 $+\infty$, which yields a contradiction.

The proof of the lemma is complete.

Lemma 2.2 Let $0 < r \in R$ be given and $d \in C([t_0, t_0 + r])$. Then, for any constant x_0 , the initial value problem

$$\frac{dx}{dt}(t) = -F(x(t)) + d(t),$$

$$x(t_0) = x_0,$$

exists a unique solution $x(t, t_0, x_0)$ on $[t_0, t_0 + r]$.

Proof Lemma 2.2 follows by applying the standard technique of differential inequalities and Lemma 2.1.

Lemma 2.3 Let $\varphi \in C$. Then $x_t(\varphi)$ exists and is unique on $[0, +\infty)$.

Proof Let $\tau = \min\{r_1, r_2\}$. We will show that $x_t(\varphi)$ exists and is unique on $[0, \tau]$. To see this, let $d_1(t) = F(\varphi_2(t - r_2))$ and $d_2(t) = F(\varphi_1(t - r_1))$ for any $t \in [0, \tau]$. Consider the following system

$$\frac{dx}{dt_i}(t) = -F(x_i(t)) + d_i(t),$$

$$x_i(0) = \varphi_i(0),$$

where $i \in \{1, 2\}$. By Lemma 2.2, $x_i(t)$ exists and is unique on $[0, \tau]$. Hence, $x_i(t, \varphi)$ exists and is unique on $[0, \tau]$, that is, $x_t(\varphi)$ exists and is unique on $[0, \tau]$. It follows from induction that $x_t(\varphi)$ exists and is unique on $[0, +\infty)$. The proof of the lemma is now complete.

Before continuing, it is convenient to introduce the following notations and establish some convention. Set

$$E_F = \{e \in R^2 : F(e_1) = F(e_2)\}.$$

Define $O(\varphi) = \{x_t(\varphi) : t \ge 0\}$. If $O(\varphi)$ is bounded, then $\overline{O(\varphi)}$ is compact in C, where $\overline{O(\varphi)}$ denotes the closure of $O(\varphi)$. If $O(\varphi)$ is bounded, define

$$\omega(\varphi) = \bigcap_{t \ge 0} \overline{O(x_t(\varphi))},$$

i. e., $\omega(\varphi) = \{\psi \in C : \text{ there exists a subsequence } t_k \to +\infty \text{ such that } x_{t_k}(\varphi) \to \psi\}$. It follows that $\omega(x)$ is nonempty, compact, invariant and connected.

We make the following key definition.

Definition 2.1 Let

$$s(\alpha) = \sup \{\beta \in R \colon F(\beta) = F(\alpha)\}$$
 and $i(\alpha) = \inf \{\beta \in R \colon F(\beta) = F(\alpha)\}.$

[a, b] is called an admitting closed super-interval with respect to F if F(a) = F(b) and a = i(a); [a, b] is called an admitting closed sub-interval with respect to F if F(a) = F(b) and b = s(b).

Lemma 2.4 Let $\varphi, \psi \in C$ with $\psi \geq \varphi$. Then $x_t(\psi) \geq x_t(\varphi, F)$ for $t \in R_+$. Moreover, we have the following

- (1) Assume that $e \in E$, $\varphi \geq \hat{e}$ and $i \in \{1, 2\}$. If $e_i < s(e_i)$ and $\varphi_i(0) > e_i$, then $x_i(t, \varphi) > e_i$ for $t \geq 0$.
- (2) Assume that $e \in E$, $\varphi \leq \hat{e}$ and $i \in \{1, 2\}$. If $e_i > i(e_i)$ and $\varphi_i(0) < e_i$, then $x_i(t, \varphi) < e_i$ for $t \geq 0$.

Proof The first assertion of the lemma follows from [15, Proposition 2.1].

We next will prove conclusion (1), conclusion (2) can be proved similarly. It follows that $x_t(\varphi) \ge \hat{e}$ for $t \ge 0$. Without loss of generality, we may assume that i = 1. From (1.2), we get

$$\begin{aligned} x_1'(t,\psi) &= -F(x_1(t,\psi)) + F(x_2(t-r_2,\psi)) \\ &\geq -F(x_1(t,\psi)) + F(e_2) = -F(x_1(t,\psi)) + F(e_1). \end{aligned}$$

Consider the following auxiliary system

$$y'(t) = -F(y(t)) + F(e_1),$$

$$y(0) = \min \{x_1(0,\varphi), s(e_1)\}.$$

Then, from Lemma 2.1, we know that $y(t) \equiv y(0) > e_1$ for $t \ge 0$. Thus, by the comparison theorem for ordinary differential equations in Walter [16], we have

$$x_1(t,\varphi) \ge y(t) > e_1 \quad \text{for} \quad t \ge 0.$$

This completes the proof.

Now, we are in a position to present an important properties of system (1.2).

Lemma 2.5 Let [a, b] be an admitting closed super-interval with respect to F. Then the following conclusions hold:

- (1) if $e_1 \in [a,b)$ and $e_2 = a$, then for any M > 0, there exists $\varepsilon_M > 0$ such that $\lim_{t \to +\infty} x_t(\varphi, F) > \langle \widehat{e_1, e_2} \rangle \text{ for any } \varphi \ge (e_1 + \widehat{M, e_2} - \varepsilon_M);$ (2) if $e_1 = a$ and $e_2 \in [a, b)$, then for any M > 0, there exists $\varepsilon_M > 0$ such that
- $\lim_{t \to +\infty} x_t(\varphi, F) > \widehat{\langle e_1, e_2 \rangle} \text{ for any } \varphi \ge (e_1 \widehat{e_M, e_2} + M).$

Proof We only prove conclusion (1), the other conclusion can be proved similarly. Without loss of generality, we may assume that F(a) = 0. Let M > 0. In view of Lemma 2.4, we may assume that $M < b - e_1$. Let $r(x) = M - x + F(e_2 - x)r_2$. Then $\lim_{x\to 0^+} r(x) = M > 0$. Hence, there exists $\varepsilon_M > 0$ such that $r(\varepsilon_M) > M/2$. Let $\xi = (e_1 + \widehat{M}, \widehat{e_2} - \varepsilon_M) \in C$. Then by Lemma 2.4, $x(t, \xi, F) \leq (e_1 + M, e_2)$ for $t \geq 0$. In what follows, define

$$t_1 = \inf \{t > 0 \colon x_1(t,\xi,F) \le e_1\}$$
 and $t_2 = \inf \{t > 0 \colon x_2(t,\xi,F) = e_2\}.$

We will show that $t_1 \leq t_2 + r_2$. If not, then $t_1 > t_2 + r_2$. From (1.2), we obtain

$$\frac{dx_2(t)}{dt} = -F(x_2(t)) + F(x_1(t-r_1)).$$

Therefore,

$$x_2(t_2) = e_2$$
 and $\frac{dx_2(t)}{dt} = -F(x_2(t))$ for $t \in [t_2, t_1 + r_1]$.

By Lemma 2.1, we have $x_2(t) = e_2$ for any $t \in [t_2, t_1 + r_1]$. From (1.2) again, we obtain

$$\frac{dx_1(t)}{dt} = -F(x_1(t)) + F(x_2(t-r_2)).$$

Hence,

$$x_1(t_2+r_2) > e_1$$
 and $\frac{dx_1(t)}{dt} = -F(x_1(t))$ for $t \in [t_2+r_2, t_1+r_1+r_2].$

Thus, by Lemma 2.1, we have

$$x_1(t) = x_1(t_2 + r_2) > e_1$$
 for $t \in [t_2 + r_2, t_1 + r_1 + r_2].$

Therefore, $x_1(t_1) > e_1$, a contradiction to the definition of t_1 . We next distinguish two cases to finish the proof.

Case 1. $t_1 = +\infty$. It follows that $t_2 = +\infty$. Thus,

 $x_1(t) > e_1$ and $x_2(t) < e_2$ for $t \in R_+$.

Therefore, from system (1.2), it follows that $x_1(t)$ is decreasing and $x_2(t)$ is increasing on R_+ . Hence, there exist $e'_1, e'_2 \in R$ such that $x_1(t) \to e'_1$ and $x_2(t) \to e'_2$. So, we have $e'_1 \ge e_1$ and $e'_2 \le e_2$. In view of Definition 2.1 and the fact that $e_2 = a$, we obtain $e'_2 = e_2$. We will show that $e'_1 > e_1$. Otherwise, $e'_1 = e_1$. From (1.2), it follows that

$$\frac{dx_1'(t)}{dt} = -F(x_1(t)) + F(x_2(t-r_2)),$$

$$\frac{dx_2'(t)}{dt} = -F(x_2(t)) + F(x_1(t-r_1)).$$

Thus,

$$x_1(t) - (e_1 + M) = \int_0^t F(x_2(s - r_2)) \, ds,$$
$$x_2(t) - (e_2 - \varepsilon_M) = -\int_0^t F(x_2(s)) \, ds.$$

Letting $t \to \infty$, we have

$$-M = \int_{-r_2}^{0} F(x_2(s))ds + \int_{0}^{\infty} F(x_2(s)) ds,$$
$$\varepsilon_M = -\int_{0}^{\infty} F(x_2(s)) ds.$$

Therefore, $M + F(e_2 - \varepsilon_M)r_2 - \varepsilon_M = 0$, a contradiction to the choice of ε_M . Case 2. $t_1 < \infty$. Then, from (1.2), it follows that

$$\frac{dx_1'(t)}{dt} = -F(x_1(t)) + F(x_2(t-r_2)),$$

$$\frac{dx_2'(t)}{dt} = -F(x_2(t)) + F(x_1(t-r_1)).$$

Thus,

$$\frac{dx_1(t)}{dt} = F(x_2(t-r_2)) \quad \text{for} \quad t \in [0, t_1], \quad \text{and} \quad \frac{dx_2(t)}{dt} = -F(x_2(t)) \quad \text{for} \quad t \in [0, t_1+r_1].$$

Hence,

$$x_1(t_1) - x_1(0) = \int_{0}^{t_1} F(x_2(s - r_2)) ds$$
, and $x_2(t_1 - r_2) - x_2(0) = -\int_{0}^{t_1 - r_2} F(x_2(s)) ds$.

Therefore, $x_1(t_1) - x_1(0) = \int_{0}^{t_1 - r_2} F(x_2(s)) ds + F(e_2 - \varepsilon_M) r_2$. It follows that

$$x_1(t_1) - x_1(0) = x_2(0) - x_2(t_1 - r_2) + F(e_2 - \varepsilon_M)r_2$$

Consequently,

$$e_1 \ge x_1(t_1) \ge e_1 + M + e_2 - \varepsilon_M - e_2 + F(e_2 - \varepsilon_M)r_2$$

that is, $M - \varepsilon_M + F(e_2 - \varepsilon_M)r_2 \leq 0$, a contradiction to the choice of ε_M . The proof of the lemma is now complete.

Arguing as in the proof of Lemma 2.5, we can get the following result.

Lemma 2.6 Let [a,b] is an admitting closed sub-interval with respect to F. Then the following conclusions hold:

- (1) if $e_1 \in [a, b)$ and $e_2 = a$, then for any M > 0, there exists $\varepsilon_M > 0$ such that $\lim_{t \to +\infty} x_t(\varphi, F) > \langle \widehat{e_1, e_2} \rangle \text{ for any } \varphi \ge (e_1 + \widehat{M, e_2} - \varepsilon_M);$
- (2) if $e_1 = a$ and $e_2 \in [a,b)$, then for any M > 0, there exists $\varepsilon_M > 0$ such that $\lim_{t \to +\infty} x_t(\varphi, F) > \langle \widehat{e_1, e_2} \rangle \text{ for any } \varphi \ge (e_1 - \widehat{\varepsilon_M, e_2} + M).$

In what follows, we assume that $\varphi \in C$. If $O(\varphi)$ is bounded, define

$$D^+_{\varphi} = \{ e \in E_F : \hat{e} \le \omega(\varphi) \}$$
 and $D^-_{\varphi} = \{ e \in E_F : \hat{e} \ge \omega(\varphi) \}.$

We are now in a position to state another lemma.

Lemma 2.7 D_{φ}^+ contains the maximum element, that is, $\sup D_{\varphi}^+ \in D_{\varphi}^+$. Hence, there exists $e^* \in D_{\varphi}^+$ such that $e^* \ge D_{\varphi}^+$.

Proof Since $O(\varphi)$ is bounded, $\omega(\varphi)$ is compact. Hence, there exists $\alpha \in R$ such that

$$\widehat{(\alpha,\alpha)} \le \omega(\varphi).$$

Let $D = \{e \in D_{\varphi}^+: (\alpha, \alpha) \leq e\}$. Then D is compact. It follows that D contains the maximal element and we denote it by $e^* = (e_1^*, e_2^*)$. Next we will show that $\sup D = e^*$. If not, then there exist $e_1, e_2 \in R$ such that $(e_1, e_2) \in D$ and $(e^* - (e_1, e_2)) \notin R_+^2$. Without loss of generality, we may assume that $e_1^* > e_1$ and $e_2^* < e_2$. By the definition of D, we obtain

$$(e_1^*, e_2) \le \omega(\varphi)$$
 and $F(e_1^*) = F(e_2).$

Therefore,

$$(e_1^*, e_2) \in D$$
 and $(e_1^*, e_2^*) < (e_1^*, e_2),$

a contradiction to the definition of e^* . It follows that $\sup D_{\varphi}^+ = e^*$. This completes the proof.

Arguing as in the proof of Lemma 2.7, we can get the following result.

Lemma 2.8 D_{φ}^- contains the minimum element, that is, $\inf D_{\varphi}^- \in D_{\varphi}^-$. Hence, there exists $e^* \in D_{\varphi}^-$ such that $e^* \leq D_{\varphi}^-$.

3 Main Results

The purpose of this section is to show that every solution of (1.2) tends to a constant vector as $t \to \infty$, which is our main result in this paper.

Lemma 3.1 Assume that $\varphi \in C$. Then $O(\varphi)$ is bounded. Hence, $\omega(\varphi)$ is compact.

Proof Lemma 3.1 follows immediately from Lemma 2.4 and system (1.2).

Lemma 3.2 Let $\varphi \in C$ and $e^* = \sup D_{\varphi}^+$. If $\omega(\varphi) \setminus \{\widehat{e^*}\} \neq \phi$, then $e_1^* = e_2^* = s(e_2^*)$.

Proof By way of contradiction, if this is not true, then there exists $i \in \{1, 2\}$ such that $e_i < s(e_2^*)$. We next distinguish several cases to finish the proof.

Case 1. $e_1^* < s(e_2^*)$ and $e_2^* < s(e_2^*)$.

By the invariance of $\omega(\varphi)$, we may assume that there exists $\psi \in \omega(\varphi)$ such that $\psi_1(0) > e_1^*$. From the conclusion (1) of Lemma 2.4, it follows that

$$(x_{r_1}(\psi))_1(\theta) > e_1^*, \quad \theta \in [-r_1, 0].$$

Thus, we can choose M > 0 such that

$$e_1^* + 3M < s(e_2^*)$$
 and $(x_{r_1}(\psi)) \ge (e_1^* + 3M, i(e_2^*)).$

Let $a = i(e_1^*)$, $b = s(e_1^*)$, $e_1 = M + e_1^*$ and $e_2 = a$. Then, for the above M > 0 and the admitting closed super-interval [a, b], by Lemma 2.5 (1), there exists $\varepsilon_M > 0$ such that

$$\underline{\lim_{t \to \infty} x_t(\eta) \ge (e_1, e_2)}, \quad \eta \ge (e_1 + \widehat{M, e_2} - \varepsilon_M).$$

From the choice of M > 0, it follows that $x_{r_1}(\psi) \gg (e_1 + \widehat{M}, e_2 - \varepsilon_M)$. By the definition of $\omega(\varphi)$ again, there exists $t_1 > 0$ such that $x_{t_1}(\varphi) \ge (e_1 + \widehat{M}, e_2 - \varepsilon_M)$. Hence, $\lim_{t \to \infty} x_t(\varphi) \ge (e_1, e_2)$. Thus,

$$\omega(\varphi) \ge \widehat{(e_1, e_2)} = (e_1^* + M, e_2^*).$$

Again, from the choice of M > 0, it follows that $(e_1^* + M, e_2^*) \in E_F$. But this contradicts the fact that $e^* = \sup D_{\varphi}^+$.

Case 2. $e_1^* < s(e_2^*)$ and $e_2^* = s(e_2^*)$.

We claim that for any $\psi \in \omega(\varphi)$, $\psi_1(\theta) = e_1^*$, $\theta \in [-r_1, 0]$. If not, then, by the invariance of $\omega(\varphi)$, there exists $\psi \in \omega(\varphi)$ such that $\psi_1(0) > e_1^*$. Arguing as in the proof of Case 1, we can prove that this is a contraction. Therefore, our claim is true. Since $\omega(\varphi) \setminus \{e^*\} \neq \phi$, it follows from the above claim and the invariance of $\omega(\varphi)$ that there exists $\psi \in \omega(\varphi)$ such that $\psi_2(0) > e_2^*$. From (1.2), we obtain

$$x_1'(t,\psi) = -F(x_1(t,\psi)) + F(x_2(t-r_2,\psi)).$$

Thus, $F(e_1^*) = F(x_2(t - r_2, \psi))$. Hence, $F(\psi_2(0)) = F(e_1^*)$. From the Definition 2.1, it follows that

$$\psi_2(0) \le s(e_1^*) = s(e_2^*) = e_2^*,$$

which yields a contradiction. (Please, make a correction of this statement!)

Case 3. $e_1^* = s(e_2^*)$ and $e_2^* < s(e_2^*)$.

Arguing as in the proof of Case 2, we can conclude that this is a contraction. Therefore, $e_1^* = e_2^* = s(e_2^*)$. This completes the proof.

Lemma 3.3 Let $\varphi \in C$ and $e^{**} = \inf D_{\varphi}^-$. If $\omega(\varphi) \setminus \{\widehat{e^{**}}\} \neq \phi$, then $e_1^{**} = e_2^{**} = i(e_2^{**})$.

Proof The proof of the lemma is similar to that of Lemma 3.2 and thus is omitted.

The main result of this paper is the next theorem.

Theorem 3.1 Let $\varphi \in C$. Then there exists $e^* \in E_F$ such that $\omega(\varphi) = \{\widehat{e^*}\}$.

Proof Let $e^* = \sup D_{\varphi}^+$ and $e^{**} = \inf D_{\varphi}^-$. We will show that $\omega(\varphi) = \{\widehat{e^*}\}$. Otherwise, $\omega(\varphi) \setminus \{e^*\} \neq \phi$ and $\omega(\varphi) \setminus \{e^{**}\} \neq \phi$. Hence, by Lemmas 3.2 and 3.3, we obtain

$$e_1^* = e_2^* = s(e_1^*)$$
 and $e_1^{**} = e_2^{**} = i(e_1^{**}).$

Thus, $e_1^* < e_1^{**}$. Observe that for any $\psi \in \omega(\varphi)$, we know that $\widehat{e^{**}} - \psi$, $\psi - \widehat{e^*} \notin \operatorname{Int} C_+$. We next assume that $\psi \in \omega(\varphi)$. Then by the invariance of $\omega(\varphi)$, there exists a *full* orbit of the solution semiflow of (1.2) in $\omega(\varphi)$ through ψ , and we below will use $x_t(\psi)$ to denote such a *full orbit*. Hence, $x(t,\psi)$ is continuously differentiable in its first arguments $t \in R$. Let $x(t) = x(t,\psi)$, $t \in R$. We next distinguish several cases to finish the proof.

Case 1. There exist $t_1, t_2 \in [-r_1, 0]$ such that $x_1(t_1) = e_1^*$ and $x_1(t_2) = e_1^{**}$. It follows that $\frac{dx_1(t_1)}{dt} = \frac{dx_1(t_2)}{dt} = 0$. From (1.2), we get

$$F(x_2(t_1 - r_2)) = F(e_1^*)$$
 and $F(x_1(t_2 - r_2)) = F(e_1^{**}).$

Thus, by the definition of 2.1, we have (*Please, make a correction of this statement*!)

$$x_2(t_1 - r_2) = e_1^*$$
 and $x_2(t_2 - r_2) = e_1^{**}$.

Similarly, we can get

$$x_1(t_1 - r_1 - r_2) = e_1^*$$
 and $x_1(t_2 - r_1 - r_2) = e_1^{**}$.

Therefore, by induction, we can get

$$\begin{aligned} x_1(t_1 - k(r_1 + r_2)) &= e_1^*, \\ x_1(t_2 - k(r_1 + r_2)) &= e_1^{**}, \\ x_2(t_1 - r_2 - k(r_1 + r_2)) &= e_1^*, \\ x_2(t_2 - r_2 - k(r_1 + r_2)) &= e_1^{**}. \end{aligned}$$

Without loss of generality, we may assume that $t_1 < t_2$. Let

$$a_k = \int\limits_{t_1 - k(r_1 + r_2)}^{t_2 - k(r_1 + r_2)} F(x_1(s)) \, ds \quad \text{and} \quad b_k = \int\limits_{t_1 - r_2 - k(r_1 + r_2)}^{t_2 - r_2 - k(r_1 + r_2)} F(x_2(s)) \, ds.$$

Integrating (1.2), we get

$$\int_{t_1-k(r_1+r_2)}^{t_2-k(r_1+r_2)} \frac{dx_1(s)}{dt} \, ds = \int_{t_1-k(r_1+r_2)}^{t_2-k(r_1+r_2)} \left(-F(x_1(s)) + F(x_2(s-r_2))\right) \, ds$$

and

$$\int_{t_1-r_2-k(r_1+r_2)}^{t_2-r_2-k(r_1+r_2)} \frac{dx_2(s)}{dt} ds = \int_{t_1-r_2-k(r_1+r_2)}^{t_2-r_2-k(r_1+r_2)} (-F(x_2(s)) + F(x_1(s-r_1))) ds.$$

Thus,

$$e_1^{**} - e_1^* = -a_k + b_k$$
 and $e_1^{**} - e_1^* = -b_k + a_{k+1}$

That is, $2(e_1^{**} - e_1^*) = a_{k+1} - a_k$. Summarizing up in the above equation as k goes from 1 to n, we get

$$\sum_{k=1}^{n} 2(e_1^{**} - e_1^*) = \sum_{k=1}^{n} (a_{k+1} - a_k).$$

Hence,

$$2n(e_1^{**} - e_1^*) = a_{n+1} - a_1 \le 2r_1 F(e_1^{**}).$$

which yields a contradiction by letting $n \to +\infty$.

Case 2. There exist $t_1, t_2 \in [-r_2, 0]$ such that $x_2(t_1) = e_1^*$ and $x_2(t_2) = e_1^{**}$.

Using a similar argument as that of Case 1, we can show that this is also a contradiction.

Case 3. There exist $t_1 \in [-r_1, 0]$ and $t_2 \in [-r_2, 0]$ such that $x_1(t_1) = e_1^*$ and $x_2(t_2) = e_1^{**}$.

Then, from (1.2), we know that

$$F(x_2(t_1 - r_2)) = F(x_1(t_1))$$
 and $F(x_1(t_2 - r_1)) = F(x_2(t_2)).$

Thus,

$$x_2(t_1 - r_2) = e_1^*$$
 and $x_1(t_2 - r_1) = e_1^{**}$.

Without loss of generality, we may assume that $t_1 < t_2$. Then,

 $0 \le t_1 - (t_2 - r_1) = t_1 + r_1 - t_2 \le r_1, \quad x_1(t_1) = e_1^* \text{ and } x_1(t_2 - r_1) = e_1^{**}.$

Using a similar argument as that of Case 1, we can show that this is also a contradiction. Case 4. There exist $t_1 \in [-r_1, 0]$ and $t_2 \in [-r_2, 0]$ such that $x_1(t_1) = e_1^{**}$ and $x_2(t_2) = e_1^{*}$.

Likewise, by using a similar argument as that of Case 3, it is easily shown that this is a contradiction.

Therefore, we can now conclude that $\omega(\varphi) = \{\widehat{e^*}\}$. This completes the proof.

If $r_1 = r_2 = r$ and consider the synchronized solutions of (1.2) with $x(t) = y(t) = \varphi(t)$ for $t \in [-\max\{\tau_1, \tau_2\}, 0]$, then, as an application of Theorem 3.1, we get the following result for system (1.1). **Corollary 3.1** Every solution of system (1.1) tends to a constant as $t \to \infty$.

Remark 3.1 If F in (1.1) is strictly increasing on R, then Corollary 3.1 has been proved by [13]. If, however, F is only assumed to be nondecreasing on R, then the result of Corollary 3.1 is actually new. For example, consider the case where

$$F(t) = \begin{cases} x^3, & t > 0, \\ 0, & -1 \le t \le 0, \\ (x+1)^3, & t < -1, \end{cases}$$

or

$$F(t) = \begin{cases} x - 1, & t > 1, \\ 0, & -1 \le t \le 1, \\ x + 1, & t < -1, \end{cases}$$

in (1.1), Corollary 3.1 can be applied to (1.1) while the corresponding result of [13] fails since, in this case, F is not strictly increasing on R.

Acknowledgement

Research supported by the Natural Science Foundation of China (10371034), the Key Project of Chinese Ministry of Education (No.[2002]78), the Doctor Program Foundation of Chinese Ministry of Education (20010532002), and Foundation for University Excellent Teacher by Chinese Ministry of Education.

References

- Anderson, D.H. Compartmental Modelling and Tracer Kinetics. In: Lecture Notes in Biomathematics. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1983, P.157–170.
- [2] Arino, O. and Haourigui, E. On the asymptotic behavior of solutions of some delay differential systems which have a first integral. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 122 (1987) 36–46.
- [3] Arino, O. and Seguier, P. About the behavior at infinity of solutions of: x'(t) = f(t x(t-1)) f(t, x(t)). J. Math. Anal. Appl. **96** (1983) 420–436.
- [4] Atkinson, F. and Haddock, J. Criteria for asymptotic constancy of solutions of functional differential equations. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 91 (1983) 410–423.
- [5] Atkinson, F., Haddock, J. and Staffans, O. Integral inequalities and exponential convergence of differential equations with bounded delay. In: Ordinary and Partial Differential Equations (Eds.: W. Everitt and B. Sleeman). Lecture Notes in Math., Springer-Verlag, New York, 1982, 56–68.
- [6] Coddington, E.A. and Levinson, N. Theory of Ordinary Differential Equations. New York, 1955.
- [7] Cooke, K.L. and Kaplan, J.L. A periodicity threshold theorem for epidemic and population growth., *Math. Biosci.* **31** (1976) 87–104, 410–423.
- [8] Cooke, K.L. and Yorke, J. Some equations modelling growth process and gonorrhoea epidemics. *Math. Biosci.* 16 (1973) 75–107.
- [9] Györi, I. Delay differential and integro-differential equations biological compartment models. Systems Science (Wroclaw) 8 (1982) 167–187.
- [10] Györi, I. Connections between compartmental systems with pipes and integro-differential equations. Math. Model. 7 (1986) 1215–1238.

- [11] Györi, I. and Wu, J. A neutral equation arising from compartmental systems with pipes. J. Dynamics Diff. Eqns. 3 (1991) 289–311.
- [12] Haddock, J.R., Nkashama, M.N. and Wu, J. Asymptotic constancy for pseudo monotone dynamical systems on function spaces. J. Diff. Eqns. 100 (1992) 292–311.
- [13] Haddock, J.R. and Terjeki, J. Liapunov-Razumikhin functions and invariance principle for functional differential equations. J. Diff. Eqns. 48 (1983) 95–122.
- [14] Kaplan, J., Sorg, M. and Yorke, J. Solutions of x'(t) = f(x(t), x(x L)) have limits when f is an order relation. Nonlin. Anal. TMA **3** (1979) 53–58.
- [15] Smith, H.L. Monotone semiflows generated by functional differential equations. J. Diff. Eqns. 66 (1987) 420–442.
- [16] Walter, W. Differential and Integral Inequalities. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1970.
- [17] Wu, J. Asymptotic periodicity of solutions to a Class of neutral functional differential equations. Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 113 (1991) 355–363.



Existence of Nonoscillatory Solution of Third Order Linear Neutral Delay Difference Equation with Positive and Negative Coefficients

Xiao-Zhu Zhong¹, Hai-Long Xing¹, Yan Shi^{2*}, Jing-Cui Liang¹ and Dong-Hua Wang¹

¹School of Sciences, Yanshan University, Qinghuangdao 066004, China ²School of Information Science, Kyushu Tokai University, Toroku, Kumamoto 862-8652, Japan

Received: March 15, 2004; Revised: February 25, 2005

Abstract: In this paper, by using fixed point theorem, the problem of existence of the nonoscillatory solution for a class of neutral delay difference equations with both positive and negative coefficients has been investigated. Under the assumption of third order, a sufficient condition is proposed for the existence of the nonoscillatory solution. Further studies on the underlying problem have also been conducted.

Keywords: Neutral delay difference equation; oscillation; positive and negative coefficients.

Mathematics Subject Classification (2000): 35D05, 35E05.

1 Introduction

In recent years, there are many scholars who have devoted their researches to the differential equations with positive and negative coefficients and obtained some interesting results, see for example, [1-8] and the references therein. At the same time, the research on difference equations with positive and negative coefficients is getting people's attention and is becoming a new field of research [9-12]. In [12] the existence of positive solution of the second order difference equation with positive and negative coefficients was studied. In this paper we consider the third order equation

$$\Delta^3[x(n) + px(n-\tau)] + R_1(n)x(n-\delta_1) - R_2(n)x(n-\delta_2) = 0$$
(1)

^{*}Corresponding author: shi@ktmail.ktokai-u.ac.jp

⁽c) 2005 Informath Publishing Group/1562-8353 (print)/1813-7385 (online)/www.e-ndst.kiev.ua 201

where $p \in R, \tau \in \{1, 2, ...\}, \delta_1, \delta_2 \in \{0, 1, 2, ...\}, \{R_1(n)\}, \{R_2(n)\}$ are positive real sequences, and satisfy

$$\sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} n^2 R_i(n) < +\infty, \quad i = 1, 2.$$
(2)

The related conclusion in [12] is generalized in this paper to the case of third order equations. A sufficient condition for the existence of the positive solution of the equation (1) is obtained.

For simplicity, we list basic conceptions and symbols as follows:

 Δ symbols for the forward difference operator, say $\Delta y(n) = y(n+1) - y(n)$;

Z symbols for the integer set and R for the real numbers set.

Assume $a \in Z$ and let $N(a) = \{a, a + 1, ...\}$, N = N(0). For any given $a, b \in Z$ and $a \leq b$, let $N(a, b) = \{a, a + 1, ..., b\}$.

The solution of the difference equation (1) is called eventually positive if there exists a positive integer M such that x(n) > 0 for $n \in N(M)$. If there exists a positive integer M such that x(n) < 0 for $n \in N(M)$, then is called eventually negative.

The solution of the difference equation (1) is said to be oscillatory if it is neither eventually positive nor eventually negative. Otherwise, it is called nonoscillatory.

2 Main Results and Proofs

Theorem 2.1 Suppose

(i)
$$\sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} n^2 R_i(n) < +\infty, \quad i = 1, 2, \quad n \in N(n_0);$$
 (3)

(ii) there exists a positive integer T_1 which is sufficiently large such that, for any $\alpha > 0$, when $n > T_1$, we have

$$\alpha R_1(n) - R_2(n) \ge 0; \tag{4}$$

(5)

(iii) $p \neq \pm 1$.

Then the equation (1) has an eventually positive solution.

Proof Let L_{∞} denote the set of all the bounded real sequences $x = \{x(n)\}$ on $N(n_0)$, define the norm $||x|| = \sup x(n)$, then L_{∞} forms a Banach space. There are four situations to be contemplated:

Case 1: $0 \le p < 1$.

From (3) and (4), we select a positive integer $n_1 \ge \max\{T_1, n_0 + \delta\}$ which is large enough, where $\delta = \max\{\tau, \delta_1, \delta_2\}$, such that

$$\sum_{n=n_1}^{+\infty} n^2 [R_1(n) + R_2(n)] < 1 - p, \tag{6}$$

$$0 \le \sum_{n=n_1}^{+\infty} n^2 [M_2 R_1(n) - M_1 R_2(n)] \le p - 1 + M_2, \tag{7}$$

where M_1 , M_2 are positive constants and satisfy

$$1 - M_2
(8)$$

Let

$$A = \{ x \in L_{\infty} : M_1 \le x(n) \le M_2, n \in N(n_0) \}.$$
(9)

It is clear that A is a bounded closed convex subset on L_{∞} . Define a mapping $T: A \to L_{\infty}$ as following:

 $Tx(n) = \begin{cases} 1 - p - px(n - \tau) + \\ \sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n}^2(R_1(s)x(s - \delta_1) - R_2(s)x(s - \delta_2)), & n \ge n_1, \\ Tx(n_1), & n_0 \le n < n_1. \end{cases}$ (10)

Now we shall prove that T is a self-mapping on A where there are two situations to be contemplated:

Case 1-a: $n \ge n_1$.

For any $x \in A$, from (9), (10), we find that

$$Tx(n) = 1 - p - px(n - \tau) + \sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n}^2 (R_1(s)x(s - \delta_1) - R_2(s)x(s - \delta_2))$$

$$\leq 1 - p + \sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} s^2 (R_1(s)M_2 - R_2(s)M_1),$$

therefore from (7), we have

$$Tx(n) \le 1 - p + p - 1 + M_2 = M_2.$$
(11)

From (4) we have

$$\sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n}^2 (R_1(s)x(s-\delta_1) - R_2(s)x(s-\delta_2))$$

=
$$\sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n}^2 x(s-\delta_2) \left[\frac{x(s-\delta_1)}{x(s-\delta_2)} R_1(s) - R_2(s) \right] \ge 0.$$

Hence we also have

$$Tx(n) \ge 1 - p - px(n - \tau).$$

Since $0 \le p < 1$, from (8) and (9), we get

$$Tx(n) \ge 1 - p - pM_2 \ge M_1.$$
 (12)

Case 1-b: $n_0 \le n < n_1$. For any $x \in A$, from (10) we know that

$$Tx(n) = Tx(n_1)$$

and from (11) and (12) we obtain

$$M_1 \le Tx(n_1) \le M_2.$$

Hence we have

$$M_1 \le Tx(n) \le M_2$$

Considering the two cases of a and b, for any $x \in A$, we have

$$M_1 \le Tx \le M_2.$$

Hence, $Tx \in A$, namely T is a self-mapping on A.

In what follows, we shall prove that T is a contraction mapping on A where there are also two situations to be contemplated:

Proof of Case 1-a. $n \ge n_1$. For any $x_1, x_2 \in A$, we have

$$|Tx_{1}(n) - Tx_{2}(n)| = \left| -px_{1}(n-\tau) + \sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n}^{2} (R_{1}(s)x_{1}(s-\delta_{1}) - R_{2}(s)x_{1}(s-\delta_{2})) + px_{2}(n-\tau) - \sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n}^{2} (R_{1}(s)x_{2}(s-\delta_{1}) - R_{2}(s)x_{2}(s-\delta_{2})) \right|$$

$$\leq |-px_{1}(n-\tau) + px_{2}(n-\tau)| + \sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n}^{2} R_{1}(s)|x_{1}(s-\delta_{1}) - x_{2}(s-\delta_{1})|$$

$$+ \sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n}^{2} R_{2}(s)|x_{1}(s-\delta_{2}) - x_{2}(s-\delta_{2})|.$$

Hence from (5), we have

$$|Tx_1(n) - Tx_2(n)| \le \left[p + \sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n}^2 (R_1(s) + R_2(s)) \right] ||x_1 - x_2||$$
$$\le \left[p + \sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} s^2 (R_1(s) + R_2(s)) \right] ||x_1 - x_2||.$$

Then from (6), there exists $0 < q_1 < 1$, such that

$$|Tx_1(n) - Tx_2(n)| \le q_1 ||x_1 - x_2||.$$

Proof of Case 1-b. $n_0 \le n < n_1$. From (10), we also have

$$|Tx_1(n) - Tx_2(n)| = |Tx_1(n_1) - Tx_2(n_1)| \le q_1 ||x_1 - x_2||.$$

In both the cases of a and b, for any $x_1, x_2 \in A$, $n \ge n_0$, we have

$$|Tx_1(n) - Tx_2(n)| \le q_1 ||x_1 - x_2||.$$

204

So T is a contraction mapping on A.

On summarizing the above cases we can conclude from the Banach contraction mapping principle that there exist a fixed point x of T on A, namely Tx = x, where x = x(n)satisfies

$$Tx(n) = \begin{cases} 1 - p - px(n - \tau) + \\ \sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n}^2(R_1(s)x(s - \delta_1) - R_2(s)x(s - \delta_2)), & n \ge n_1, \\ Tx(n_1), & n_0 \le n \le n_1. \end{cases}$$

From this, the fixed point x(n) is a positive sequence. Differentiating three times the above expression, we get

$$\Delta^3[x(n) + px(n-\tau)] + R_1(n)x(n-\delta_1) - R_2(n)x(n-\delta_2) = 0.$$

Hence this fixed point x(n) is a positive solution of the equation (1).

Case 2: 1 < p.

From (3) and (4), we select a positive integer $n_2 > t_1 > n_0$ which is large enough and satisfies

$$n_2 + \tau = n_0 + \max\{\delta_1, \delta_2\}$$

such that

$$\frac{1}{p}\sum_{n=n_2}^{+\infty} n^2 [R_1(n) + R_2(n)] < 1 - \frac{1}{p},$$
(13)

$$\sum_{n=n_2}^{+\infty} n^2 [M_4 R_1(n) - M_3 R_2(n)] \le 1 - p + p M_4, \tag{14}$$

where M_1 , M_2 are positive constants and satisfy

$$(1 - M_3)p \ge 1 + M_4, \quad p(1 - M_4) < 1.$$
 (15)

Let

$$A = \{ x \in L_{\infty} : M_3 \le x(n) \le M_4, n \in N(n_0) \}.$$
(16)

It is clear that A is a bounded closed convex subset on L_{∞} .

Define a mapping $T: A \to L_{\infty}$ as follow:

$$Tx(n) = \begin{cases} 1 - \frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{p}x(n+\tau) + \\ \frac{1}{p}\sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n-r}^2(R_1(s)x(s-\delta_1) - R_2(s)x(s-\delta_2)), & n \ge n_2, \\ Tx(n_2), & n_0 \le n \le n_2. \end{cases}$$
(17)

In the following, we shall prove that T is a self-mapping on A. Here there are still two situations to be discussed:

Case 2-a: $n \ge n_2$.

For any $x \in A$, from (16), (17) and p > 1 we find that

$$Tx(n) = 1 - \frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{p}x(n+\tau) + \frac{1}{p}\sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n-\tau}^2(R_1(s)x(s-\delta_1) - R_2(s)x(s-\delta_2))$$
$$\leq 1 - \frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{p}\sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} s^2(R_1(s)M_4 - R_2(s)M_3)$$

and therefore, from (14) ,we have

$$Tx(n) \le 1 - \frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{p}(1 - p + M_4) = M_4.$$
 (18)

Since from (4), we have

$$\sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n-\tau}^2 (R_1(s)x(s-\delta_1) - R_2(s)x(s-\delta_2))$$

=
$$\sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n-\tau}^2 x(s-\delta_2) \left[\frac{x(s-\delta_1)}{x(s-\delta_2)} R_1(s) - R_2(s) \right] \ge 0.$$

Hence we also have

$$Tx(n) \ge 1 - \frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{p}x(n+\tau).$$

Since p > 1, from (15) and (16), we get

$$Tx(n) \ge 1 - \frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{p}M_4 \ge M_3.$$
 (19)

Case 2-b: $n_0 \le n < n_2$. For any $x \in A$, from (17) we find that

$$Tx(n) = Tx(n_2).$$

Then, from (18) and (19) we obtain

$$M_3 \le Tx(n_2) \le M_4.$$

Hence

$$M_3 \le Tx(n) \le M_4.$$

Based on the two cases of a and b, for any $x \in A$, we have

$$M_3 \leq Tx \leq M_4.$$

Hence $Tx \in A$, namely, T is a self-mapping on A.

In what follows, we shall prove that T is a contraction mapping on A where following two situations need to be discussed.

Proof of Case 2-a. $n \ge n_2$.

206

For any $x_1, x_2 \in A$, we have

$$\begin{aligned} |Tx_1(n) - Tx_2(n)| \\ &= \left| -\frac{1}{p} x_1(n+\tau) + \frac{1}{p} \sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n-\tau}^2(R_1(s)x_1(s-\delta_1) - R_2(s)x_1(s-\delta_2)) + \frac{1}{p} x_2(n+\tau) - \frac{1}{p} \sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n-\tau}^2(R_1(s)x_2(s-\delta_1) - R_2(s)x_2(s-\delta_2))) \right| \\ &\leq \left| -\frac{1}{p} x_1(n+\tau) + \frac{1}{p} x_2(n+\tau) \right| + \frac{1}{p} \sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n-\tau}^2 R_1(s) |x_1(s-\delta_1)| \\ &- x_2(s-\delta_1)| + \frac{1}{p} \sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n-\tau}^2 R_2(s) |x_1(s-\delta_2) - x_2(s-\delta_2)|. \end{aligned}$$

So from (5) we have

$$|Tx_1(n) - Tx_2(n)| \le \left[\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{p} \sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n-\tau}^2(R_1(s) + R_2(s))\right] ||x_1 - x_2||$$
$$\le \left[\frac{1}{p} + \frac{1}{p} \sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} s^2(R_1(s) + R_2(s))\right] ||x_1 - x_2||.$$

Then, from (13), there exists $0 < q_2 < 1$, such that

$$|Tx_1(n) - Tx_2(n)| \le q_2 ||x_1 - x_2||.$$

Proof of Case 2-b. $n_0 \leq n < n_2$. From (17), we also have

$$|Tx_1(n) - Tx_2(n)| = |Tx_1(n_2) - Tx_2(n_2)| \le q_2 ||x_1 - x_2||$$

Considering the cases of a and b, for any $x_1, x_2 \in A$, $n \ge n_0$, we have

$$|Tx_1(n) - Tx_2(n)| \le q_2 ||x_1 - x_2||.$$

So T is a contraction mapping on A.Based on the above discussion we can conclude from the Banach contraction mapping principle that there exist a fixed point x of T on A, namely, Tx = x, where $x = \{x(n)\}$ satisfies

$$Tx(n) = \begin{cases} 1 - \frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{p}x(n+\tau) + \\ \frac{1}{p} \sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n-\tau}^2(R_1(s)x(s-\delta_1) - R_2(s)x(s-\delta_2)), & n \ge n_2, \\ Tx(n_2), & n_0 \le n < n_2. \end{cases}$$

Therefore this fixed point $\{x(n)\}\$ is a positive sequence. Differentiating three times the above expression, we get

$$\Delta^{3}[x(n) + px(n-\tau)] + R_{1}(n)x(n-\delta_{1}) - R_{2}(n)x(n-\delta_{2}) = 0.$$

Hence this fixed point $\{x(n)\}\$ is a positive solution of the equation (1).

Case 3: -1 .

From (3) and (4), we select a positive integer $n_3 \ge \max\{T_1, n_0 + \delta\}$ where $\delta = \max\{\tau, \delta_1, \delta_2\}$, such that

$$\sum_{n=n_3}^{+\infty} n^2 [R_1(n) + R_2(n)] < p+1,$$
(20)

$$0 \le \sum_{n=n_3}^{+\infty} n^2 [M_6 R_1(n) - M_5 R_2(n)] \le (p+1)(M_6 - 1),$$
(21)

where M_5 and M_6 are positive constants and satisfy

$$0 < M_5 \le 1 < M_6. \tag{22}$$

Let

$$A = \{ x \in L_{\infty} : M_5 \le x(n) \le M_6, n \in N(n_0) \}.$$
(23)

It is obvious that A is a bounded closed convex subset on L_{∞} .

Define a mapping $T: A \to L_{\infty}$ as follow:

$$Tx(n) = \begin{cases} 1+p-px(n-\tau) + \\ \sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n}^2(R_1(s)x(s-\delta_1) - R_2(s)x(s-\delta_2)), & n \ge n_3, \\ Tx(n_3), & n_0 \le n < n_3. \end{cases}$$
(24)

We shall prove that T is a self-mapping on A where the following two situations are to be discussed.

Case 3-a: $n \ge n_3$.

For any $x \in A$, from (23), (24), we find that

$$Tx(n) = 1 + p - px(n - \tau) + \sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n}^2 (R_1(s)x(s - \delta_1) - R_2(s)x(s - \delta_2))$$

$$\leq 1 + p - pM_6 + \sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} s^2 (R_1(s)M_6 - R_2(s)M_5)$$

and therefore, from (21), we have

$$Tx(n) \le 1 + p - pM_6 + (1+p)(M_6 - 1) = M_6.$$
 (25)

From (4), we have

$$\sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} s^2 (R_1(s)M_6 - R_2(s)M_5) \ge 0.$$

Hence, from (22) and (23), we have

$$Tx(n) \ge 1 + p - pM_5 = (1+p) - (1+p)M_5 + M_5$$

= (1+p)(1-M_5) + M_5 = M_5. (26)

Case 3-b: $n_0 \le n < n_3$. For any $x \in A$, from (24) we find that

$$Tx(n) = Tx(n_3).$$

Then, from (25) and (26) we obtain

$$M_5 \le Tx(n_3) \le M_6.$$

Hence

$$M_5 \le Tx(n) \le M_6.$$

In both cases of a and b, for any $x \in A$, we have

$$M_5 \leq Tx \leq M_6$$

namely, $Tx \in A$. Hence, T is a self-mapping on A. Now we shall prove that T is a contraction mapping on A under the two situations below.

Proof of Case 3-a. $n \ge n_3$. For any $x_1, x_2 \in A$, we have

$$|Tx_{1}(n) - Tx_{2}(n)|$$

$$= \left| -px_{1}(n-\tau) + \sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n}^{2}(R_{1}(s)x_{1}(s-\delta_{1}) - R_{2}(s)x_{1}(s-\delta_{2})) + px_{2}(n-\tau) - \sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n}^{2}(R_{1}(s)x_{2}(s-\delta_{1}) - R_{2}(s)x_{2}(s-\delta_{2}))| \right|$$

$$\leq |-px_{1}(n-\tau) + px_{2}(n-\tau)| + \sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n}^{2}R_{1}(s)|x_{1}(s-\delta_{1})|$$

$$- x_{2}(s-\delta_{1})| + \sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n}^{2}R_{2}(s)|x_{1}(s-\delta_{2}) - x_{2}(s-\delta_{2})|.$$

Hence from (5), the following inequality is hold

$$|Tx_1(n) - Tx_2(n)| \le \left[p + \sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n}^2(R_1(s) - R_2(s)) \right] ||x_1 - x_2|$$
$$\le \left[p + \sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} s^2(R_1(s) - R_2(s)) \right] ||x_1 - x_2||.$$

According to (20), there exists $0 < q_3 < 1$, such that

$$|Tx_1(n) - Tx_2(n)| \le q_3 ||x_1 - x_2||.$$

Proof of Case 3-b. $n_0 \leq n < n_3$. From (20), (24) we have

$$|Tx_1(n) - Tx_2(n)| = |Tx_1(n_3) - Tx_2(n_3)| \le q_3 ||x_1 - x_2||.$$

In both cases of a and b, for any $x_1, x_2 \in A$, when $n \ge n_0$, we have

$$|Tx_1(n) - Tx_2(n)| \le q_3 ||x_1 - x_2||.$$

So T is a contraction mapping on A. Based on the Banach contraction mapping principle we know that there exist a fixed point x of T on A, say, Tx = x, where $x = \{x(n)\}$ satisfies

$$Tx(n) = \begin{cases} 1+p-px(n-\tau) + \\ \sum_{s=n}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n}^2(R_1(s)x(s-\delta_1) - R_2(s)x(s-\delta_2)), & n \ge n_3, \\ Tx(n_3), & n_0 \le n < n_3. \end{cases}$$

Thus this fixed point $\{x(n)\}\$ is a positive sequence. Differentiating three times the above expression, we get

$$\Delta^{3}[x(n) + px(n-\tau)] + R_{1}(n)x(n-\delta_{1}) - R_{2}(n)x(n-\delta_{2}).$$

Hence, this fixed point $\{x(n)\}\$ is a positive solution of the equation (1).

Case 4: p < -1

From (3) and (4), we select a positive integer $n_4 > T_1 > n_0$ which is large enough to satisfy

$$n_4 + \tau \ge n_0 + \max\{\delta_1, \delta_2\}$$

such that

$$\sum_{n=n_4}^{+\infty} n^2 [R_1(n) + R_2(n)] < -p - 1,$$
(27)

$$\sum_{n=n_4}^{+\infty} n^2 [M_8 R_1(n) - M_7 R_2(n)] \le (p+1)(M_7 - 1)$$
(28)

where M_7 , M_8 are positive constants and satisfy

$$0 < M_7 < 1 < M_8. (29)$$

Let

$$A = \{ x \in L_{\infty} : M_7 \le x(n) \le M_8, n \in N(n_0) \}.$$
(30)

It is obvious that A is a bounded closed convex subset on L_{∞} .

Define a mapping $T: A \to L_{\infty}$ as follow:

$$Tx(n) = \begin{cases} 1 + \frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{p}x(n+\tau) + \\ \frac{1}{p}\sum_{s=n+r}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n-r}^2(R_1(s)x(s-\delta_1) - R_2(s)x(s-\delta_2)), & n \ge n_4, \\ Tx(n_4), & n_0 \le n < n_4. \end{cases}$$
(31)

We shall prove that T is a self-mapping on A under the following two situations. **Case 4-a:** $n \ge n_4$. For any $x \in A$, from (28), (30), (31) and p < -1 we find that

$$Tx(n) = 1 + \frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{p}x(n+\tau) + \frac{1}{p}\sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n-\tau}^2(R_1(s)x(s-\delta_1) - R_2(s)x(s-\delta_2))$$

$$\geq 1 + \frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{p}M_7 + \frac{1}{p}\sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n-\tau}^2(R_1(s)M_8 - R_2(s)M_7)$$

$$\geq 1 + \frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{p}M_7 + \frac{1}{p}\sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} s^2(R_1(s)M_8 - R_2(s)M_7)$$

$$\geq 1 + \frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{p}M_7 + \frac{1}{p}(p+1)(M_7 - 1) = M_7.$$
(32)

Since from (4), we have

$$\sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n-\tau}^2(R_1(s)x(s-\delta_1) - R_2(s)x(s-\delta_2))$$
$$= \sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n-\tau}^2 x(s-\delta_2) \left[\frac{x(s-\delta_1)}{x(s-\delta_2)} R_1(s) - R_2(s) \right] \ge 0.$$

Hence, from (29), (30), we have

$$Tx(n) = 1 + \frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{p}x(n+\tau) + \frac{1}{p}\sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n-\tau}^2(R_1(s)x(s-\delta_1) - R_2(s)x(s-\delta_2))$$

$$\leq 1 + \frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{p}M_8 \leq M_8.$$
(33)

Case 4-b: $n_0 \le n < n_4$. For any $x \in A$, from (31) we find that

$$Tx(n) = Tx(n_4).$$

Then, from (32) and (33) we obtain

$$M_7 \le Tx(n_4) \le M_8.$$

Hence, we have

$$M_7 \le Tx(n) \le M_8.$$

In both two cases of a and b, for any $x \in A$, we have

$$M_7 \le Tx \le M_8.$$

Hence $Tx \in A$, namely, T is a self-mapping on A. We shall prove that T is a contraction mapping on A as bellow.

Proof of Case 4-a. $n \ge n_4$. For any $x_1, x_2 \in A$, we have

$$\begin{aligned} |Tx_1(n) - Tx_2(n)| \\ &= \left| -\frac{1}{p} x_1(n+\tau) + \frac{1}{p} \sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n-\tau}^2(R_1(s)x_1(s-\delta_1) - R_2(s)x_1(s-\delta_2)) \right| \\ &+ \frac{1}{p} x_2(n+\tau) - \frac{1}{p} \sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n-\tau}^2(R_1(s)x_2(s-\delta_1) - R_2(s)x_2(s-\delta_2))) \right| \\ &\leq \left| -\frac{1}{p} x_1(n+\tau) + \frac{1}{p} x_2(n+\tau) \right| - \frac{1}{p} \sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} s^2 R_1(s) |x_1(s-\delta_1) - x_2(s-\delta_1)| \\ &- \frac{1}{p} \sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} s^2 R_2(s) |x_1(s-\delta_2) - x_2(s-\delta_2)| \\ &\leq \left[-\frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{p} \sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} s^2 (R_1(s) + R_2(s)) \right] ||x_1 - x_2|| \end{aligned}$$

and from (27), we know

$$\frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{p} \sum_{s=n+\tau}^{+\infty} s^2 (R_1(s) + R_2(s)) < 1.$$

Then, there exists $0 < q_4 < 1$, such that

$$|Tx_1(n) - Tx_2(n)| \le q_4 ||x_1 - x_2||.$$

Proof of Case 4-b. $n_0 \leq n < n_4$. From (31), we also have

$$|Tx_1(n) - Tx_2(n)| = |Tx_1(n_4) - Tx_2(n_4)| \le q_4 ||x_1 - x_2||.$$

In both cases of a and b, for any $x_1, x_2 \in A$, $n \ge n_0$, we have

$$|Tx_1 - Tx_2| \le q_4 ||x_1 - x_2||.$$

212

So T is a contraction mapping on A. Based on the above analysis, we can conclude from the Banach contraction mapping principle that there exist a fixed point x of T on A, namely, Tx = x, where $x = \{x(n)\}$ satisfies

$$Tx(n) = \begin{cases} 1 + \frac{1}{p} - \frac{1}{p}x(n+\tau) + \\ \frac{1}{p} \sum_{s=n+r}^{+\infty} C_{s+2-n-r}^2(R_1(s)x(s-\delta_1) - R_2(s)x(s-\delta_2)), & n \ge n_4, \\ Tx(n_4), & n_0 \le n < n_4. \end{cases}$$

From this, the fixed point $\{x(n)\}\$ is a positive sequence. Differentiating three times the above expression, we get

$$\Delta^3[x(n) + px(n-\tau)] + R_1(n)x(n-\delta_1) - R_2x(n-\delta_2) = 0.$$

Hence, this fixed point $\{x(n)\}$ is a positive solution of the equation (1). Therefore the theorem is proved.

3 Conclusions

Under the conditions of third order, this paper studies the existence of the nonoscillatory solution of the neutral delay difference equation with positive and negative coefficients and gets a sufficient condition for the existence of the nonoscillatory solution. We can find that the similar results of the second order difference equation in the literature [12] have been successfully extended to the third order one. This will naturally urge us to consider whether the high order one has the similar results. When we study this problem, the way applied in this paper can be helpful to us.

Acknowledgement

The authors gratefully acknowledge the helpful comments and suggestions of the reviewers, which have improved the presentation.

References

- Chuanxi, Q. and Ladas, G. Oscillation in differential equations with positive and negative coefficients. *Can. Math. Bulletin* 33 (1990) 442–450.
- [2] Farrell, K., Grove, E.A. and Ladas, G. Neutral delay differential equations with positive and negative coefficients. *Applicable Analysis* 27 (1998) 181–197.
- [3] Lalli, B.S. and Zhang, G. Oscillation of first order neutral differential equations. Applicable Analysis 39 (1990) 265–274.
- [4] Wei, J.J. Sufficient condition and application on oscillation of a kind of partial differential equations. Acta Math. Sinica 32 (1989) 632–638.
- [5] Ruan, S.G. Oscillation for first order differential equations with positive and negative coefficients. Bulletin of the Australian Math. Soc. 43 (1991) 147–152.
- [6] Yu, J.S. and Wang, Z.C. Some further results on oscillation of neutral differential equations. Bulletin of the Australian Math. Soc. 46 (1992) 149–157.
- [7] Yu, J.S. Neutral delay differential equations with positive and negative coefficients. Acta Math. Sinica 34 (1991) 517–524.
- [8] Tang, X.H. and Yu, J.S. Positive solution for a kind of neutral equations with positive and negative coefficients. *Appl. Math.* **12** (1999) 97–102. [Chinese].
- [9] Li, X.C., Liu, J.B. and Liu, Z.G. Oscillation in solution of neutral delay difference equations with positive and negative coefficients. *Theory and Appl. of Mathematics* 19 (1999) 73–76. [Chinese].
- [10] Guo, S.J. and Huang, L.H. Existence of oscillatory solution and eventually positive solution of neutral delay difference equation with positive and negative coefficients. J. of Hunan University 27 (2000) 1–3. [Chinese].
- [11] Gao, P. Existence of bounded positive solution for neutral delay difference equation with positive and negative coefficients. J. of Changsha Univ. of Science and Technology 14 (1999) 307–309. [Chinese].
- [12] Liu, Y.H. and Chen, Y.B. Existence of nonoscillatory solution of second order linear neutral delay difference equation. J. of Hunan Agricultural Univ. 27(1) (2001) 76–78. [Chinese].

NONLINEAR DYNAMICS AND SYSTEMS THEORY

An International Journal of Research and Surveys

INSTRUCTIONS FOR CONTRIBUTORS

(1) General. The Journal will publish original carefully refereed papers, brief notes and reviews on a wide range of nonlinear dynamics and systems theory problems. Contributions will be considered for publication in ND&ST if they have not been published previously. Before preparing your submission, it is essential that you consult our style guide; please visit our website: http://www.sciencearea.com.ua

(2) Manuscript and Correspondence. Contributions are welcome from all countries and should be written in English. Two copies of the manuscript, double spaced one column format, and the electronic version by AMSTEX, TEX or LATEX program (on diskette) should be sent directly to

Professor A.A. Martynyuk Institute of Mechanics, Nesterov str.3, 03057, MSP 680 Kiev-57, Ukraine (e-mail: anmart@stability.kiev.ua). or to one of the Editors or to a member of the Editorial Board

The title of the article must include: author(s) name, name of institution, department, address, FAX, and e-mail; an Abstract of 50-100 words should not include any formulas and citations; key words, and AMS subject classifications number(s). The size for regular paper should be 10-14 pages, survey (up to 24 pages), short papers, letter to the editor and book reviews (2-3 pages).

(3) Tables, Graphs and Illustrations. All figures must be suitable for reproduction without being retouched or redrawn and must include a title. Line drawings should include all relevant details and should be drawn in black ink on plain white drawing paper. In addition to a hard copy of the artwork, it is necessary to attach a PC diskette with files of the artwork (preferably in PCX format).

(4) **References.** Each entry must be cited in the text by author(s) and number or by number alone. All references should be listed in their alphabetic order. Use please the following style:

- Journal: [1] Poincaré, H. Title of the article. *Title of the Journal* Vol.1(No.1) (year) pages. [Language].
- Book: [2] Liapunov, A.M. Title of the book. Name of the Publishers, Town, year.

Proceeding: [3] Bellman, R. Title of the article. In: *Title of the book*. (Eds.). Name of the Publishers, Town, year, pages. [Language].

(5) Proofs and Reprints. Proofs sent to authors should be returned to the Editor with corrections within three days after receipt. Acceptance of the paper entitles the author to 10 free reprints.

(6) Editorial Policy. Every paper is reviewed by the regional editor, and/or a referee, and it may be returned for revision or rejected if considered unsuitable for publication.

(7) Copyright Assignment. When a paper is accepted for publication, author(s) will be requested to sign a form assigning copyright to Informath Publishing Group. Failure to do it promptly may delay the publication.

NONLINEAR DYNAMICS AND SYSTEMS THEORY

An International Journal of Research and Surveys

V	ol	ur	n	e	5	

Number 2

2005

CONTENTS

PERSONAGE IN SCIENCE: Professor V.Lakshmikantham
On the Minimum Free Energy for the Ionosphere
A Duality Principle in the Theory of Dynamical Systems
Output Synchronization of Chaotic Systems: Model-Matching Approach with Application to Secure Communication
Stability of Dynamical Systems in Metric Space
Bi-Impulsive Control to Build a Satellite Constellation
Optimal Control of Nonlinear Systems with Controlled Transitions
Convergence of Solutions to a Class of Systems of Delay Differential Equations
Existence of Nonoscillatory Solution of Third Order Linear Neutral Delay Difference Equation with Positive and Negative Coefficients